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YELLOWKNIFE, NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 

THURSDAY, 12 FEBRUARY, 1976 

MEMBERS PRESENT 

Mr. Steen, Mr. Stewart, Mr. Lafferty, Mr. Lyall, Mr. Butters, Mr. Wah-Shee, Mr. Barnaby, 
Mr. McCallum, Mr. Evaluarjuk, Mr. Ernerk, Mr. Pearson, Mr. Kilabuk, Mr. Searle, Mr. Pudluk, 
Mr. Nickerson 

ITEM NO. 1: PRAYER 

---Prayer 

ITEM NO. 2: QUESTIONS AND RETURNS 

THE SPEAKER (Mr. Searle): On the order paper, Item 2, questions and returns. Are there 
any written questions? Mr. Pudluk. 

Question W57-58: Arctic Bay, People Input 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Speaker, I wanted to ask a question concerning the settlement of Arctic 
Bay. I w�nt government officials to ask people of Arctic Bay if the people there would like 
to have Social Development, Economic Development and home management instead of Strathcona 
Sound Development, first before they do anything else. Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further written questions? Mr. Butters. 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I did not notice that my microphone had fallen over the other 
side and I wonder if I might get some assistance? I have four questions and to be brief may 
I put them all now? They are written questions. 

Question W58-58: Tax Relief, Hunters and Trappers 

Mr. Speaker, I believe all Council Members are aware that residents of the Northwest 
Territories engaged in trapping and hunting pursuits are discriminated against to the extent 
that they do not receive relief from sales tax on goods and capital items required for their 
vocation, a relief enjoyed by harvesters of natural protein, fishermen. Would the 
administration therefore provide a written report for Council at the 59th session of the 
progress territorial game officials are making toward removing this anomaly and possibly 
indicate to Council any legislative or other action we might take to assist northern hunters 
and trappers to obtain such tax relief? 

Question W59-58: Energy And Northern Development Conference 

My second question: Would the administration look into the possibility of delegates from 
the Council of the Northwest Territories attending the 7th National Northern Development 
Conference on energy and northern development and presenting to this conference the position 
or policy of this Council, the Government of the Northwest Territories, pertaining to this 
most important matter, that is, energy and northern development? 

Question W6O-58: Subsidizing Transportation Arteries 

My third question: In the summer of 1975, Council by motion requested that the Northwest 
Territories be designated a frontier area in keeping with the then transport minister's 
announced policy to subsidize transportation arteries serving Canada's hinterland. In view 
of Mrs. Plumptre 1 s reiterated recommendation Tuesday last, that subsidies be developed on 
certain food items moving over northern transportation arteries, might the administration 
provide an updated report on the progress being made to accede to these requests? 
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Question W61-58: Extension, Dempster Highway 

My fourth question: Could the administration obtain and provide in writing the federal 
government's timetable for completing the Dempster highway between Dawson city, Yukon 
Territory and Inuvik, Northwest Territories, as well as any plans the Government of Canada 
may have regarding the extension of the highway north to Tuktoyaktuk or points between? 
Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Parker. 

Return To Question W58-58: Tax Relief, Trappers And Hunters 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, in answer to Question W58-58 concerning sales tax 
as related to hunters and trappers, the answer is yes, the administration will provide a 
paper for the next session of Council. 

Return To Question W59-58: Energy And Northern Development Conference 

Concerning Question W59-58, regarding the 7th National Northern Development Conference in 
Edmonton in November, I would ask that Council, perhaps at its May session, give further 
direction to the administration in this regard. Mr. Butters' question was whether or not 
Council Members could attend as delegates, or should attend as delegates and whether or not 
a paper could be presented. The administration, of course, would be pleased to act in 
support of this sort of endeavour but I think we would need direction from Council as to 
numbers and names and direction on the preparation of a paper. 

Return To Question W6O-58: Subsidizing Transportation Arteries 

His Question W6O-58 dealt with transport into frontier areas and the answer is yes, the 
administration will prepare a paper for the next session, an updated report, that is. 

Return To Question W6l-58: Extension, Dempster Highway 

Concerning Question W61-58, on the Dempster highway we will try and answer that question 
tomorrow morning on the timetable of construction and completion and, if not, we will 
circulate the answer to Members. With regard to the extension of the highway north to 
Tuktoyaktuk from Inuvik, there is no date in the planning at the present time for the 
extension of this highway. 

MR. SPEAKER: Are there any further written questions? Mr. Wah-Shee. 

Question W62-58: Teaching Of Additional Grades Re: Detah Village 

MR. WAH-SHEE: Mr. Speaker, I would like to ask the administration what plans the administra­
tion has to teach additional grades in the school at Detah village? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Parker. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, I should not have risen, I should have asked Mr. 
Mccallum to answer that question. 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, in reply to the Honourable Councillor's request, this is the 
first notice we have had for any request for higher grades and it is something that we will 
look into and perhaps I could come back with a written answer to the question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further written questions? Mr. Kilabuk. 
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Question W63-58: Telephones, Clyde River 

MR. KILABUK: I have asked these questions before, Mr. Speaker, and I would like to know 
when the people at Clyde River will be getting telephone service. When will the people of 
Clyde River get telephones this year? When trying to reach people in Clyde by phone it is 
sometimes impossible because there is never an operator standing by. Will they be hooked with 
Anik satellite when they get their phones? 

I would like to know concerning this because people sent out to hospitals would like to be 
heard by their relatives in the settlements. 

And, people in Broughton Island now· have telephones and they wanted to know and want their 
phone through Anik, along with �on��distance facilities so people who go out to hospital 
could have better communications" wfth their relatives. 

I would like to know when those two communities are going to get this, they want to know as 
they asked me to ask this and told me to wait and make sure because they want someone to pay 
attention to them, as they are very small communities. Thank you. 

MR. SPEAKER: Would you take that question as notice, Mr. Parker? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further written questions? Are there any returns? 

Return To Question W45-58: Vehicular Ferries, N.W.T. Highway System 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, on Friday, February 6th, 1976, Councillor Nickerson 
asked Question W45-58, concerning new vehicular ferries to be added to the Northwest 
Territories highway system. 

The advertisement to which Councillor Nickerson refers in his question is perhaps misleading 
as written. With the completion of the Dempster highway two additional ferries will be 
required, one on the Mackenzie River near Arctic Red River and the other on the Peel River 
near Fort McPherson. It is anticipated at the present time that these ferries will be 
required by 1978. The third ferry referred to in the advertisement quoted by Councillor 
Nickerson will be required at Camsell Bend on the Mackenzie River when the Mackenzie highway 
is completed to that point. No time frame can be given for the addition of this ferry, as 
it is not certain at this point what plans the federal government has for continuing work on 
this portion of the highway. 

MR. SPEAKER: Are there any further returns? Mr. Ernerk. 

( 
\. 
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Return To Question W54-58: Dental Care And Prescription Drugs For Treaty Indians 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, on February 11th, 1976, Councillor Nickerson asked whether or 
not dental care and prescription drugs are provided free of charge for treaty Indians 
since apparently in some settlements no charge is made, whereas in Yellowkn1fe some treaty 
Indians are being asked to pay in full for such services. Payments for non-insured 
health services, including dental care and prescription drugs is the responsibility of the 
person requiring those services. 

If an individual is unable to pay or can only meet part of the costs he would be assisted 
financially in meeting those costs. Treaty Indians are not provided with dental care or 
prescription drugs free of charge. Where there is an inabilitiy to pay all or some of 
the charges for these services, through indigence, so certified by the Department of Social 
Development of the Government of the Northwest Territories, the cost is paid by the 
Government of Canada for registered Indians. Certainly dental care for children and school 
attenders is provided without char�e through the public health program to all in those 
categories. 

MR. SPEAKER: Are there any further returns? 

Going on then to Item 3, oral questions. 

Item 4, presenting petitions. 

Item 5, reports of standing and special committees. 

Item 6, notices of motions. Mr. Stewart. 

ITEM NO. 6: NOTICES OF MOTIONS 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, I would like to give notice of a motion this morning to be heard 
tomorrow morning. 

Notice Of Motion 24-58: Proposed Harbour And Storage Development, Mills Lake 

WHEREAS tests are being carried out by Northern Transportation Company Limited at 
Axe Point in the Mills Lake area for a proposed harbour and storage development for 
the movement of pipeline materials; 

AND WHEREAS the Mills Lake area is recognized as a nesting area for water fowl, 
particularly the white swan; 

AND WHEREAS one of the proposed pipeline guidelines advocates that no permanent 
townsites will be established during the construction phase of any such pipeline; 

AND WHEREAS Hay River and Fort Simpson have proven to have the capability of handling 
the total tonnage required to construct any such pipeline; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that the territorial Council instruct the territorial 
administration to contact the necessary federal jurisdictions, especially the land 
use section of the Department of Environment, to the·effect that this Council opposes 
the construction of harbour facilities in this area and in any other unestablished 
area between Hay River and Fort Simpson. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further notices of motions? Mr. Lafferty. 



- 750 -

Notice Of Motion 25-58: Hire North Training Program 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Speaker, on Friday, February 13, 1976, I intend to move the following 
motion: 

WHEREAS Hire North highway project reduced employees from 200 to 45, camps have been 
reduced from three to one. Training of foremen, cooks, servicemen, etc. , the support 
organization for the camps, will be lost if there is no work found for them and by 
the time a pipeline is built they, Hire North, will have to start all over from 
nothing to put together another such needed organization; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this Council advise the administration to continue this 
much needed project by extending the present operations to: 

1. clean up of the Canal road and, 

2. clearing the right of way of the Liard-Mackenzie highway. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further notices of motions? Mr. Steen. 

Notice Of Motion 26-58: Riverbank Erosion, Aklavik 

MR. STEEN: Mr. Speaker, on February 13th, I wish to move the following motion: 

WHEREAS the riverbank at Aklavik is eroding at an alarming rate; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this legislative assembly recommend to the Commissioner 
that he cause a study to be made to determine how best to prevent further erosion 
of the riverbank at Aklavik and the cost of such preventative measures. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further notices of motions? Mr. Wah-Shee. 

Notice Of Motion 27-58: Preferences To Northern Businesses 

MR. WAH-SHEE: Mr. Speaker, I woul.d like to give notice of a motion for February 13th: 

WHEREAS the present purchasing and contracting policies of the territorial government 
do not afford sufficient preferences to northern businesses; 

AND WHEREAS government does not appear to intend to implement any of the recommendations 
contained in the report of the task force formed to study problems encountered by 
northern businessmen in obtaining federal contracts, or in fact to implement any other 
changes; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this legislative assembly request the government to prepare 
and to table at the May, 1976, session of the legislative assembly, a paper setting 
forth: 

(1) The preferences presently given to northern businessmen in territorial government 
purchasing and contracting; 

(2) An assessment of pertinent recommendations contained in the said task force 
report and of the recommendations the government has received from time to time; and 

(3) A statement of the government's future intentions in this matter. 

Thank you. 

C 
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MR. SPEAKER: Are there any further notices of motions? 

Item 7, motions. I have a note that says, Motions 21-58, 22-58 and 23-58, The only 
problem is that in the Speaker's book, the last motion wasMotion 19-58. The Clerk tells 
me only the important people get copies of the motions. I see Motion 20-58, Mr. Butters, 
is to be moved tomorrow, I take it? 

MR. BUTTERS: That is correct, sir. 

MR. SPEAKER: Motion 21-58, Mr. Butters. 
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ITEM NO. 7: MOTIONS 

Motion 21-58: Motion To Facilitate Settlement Of Native Claims In The N. W. T. 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker: 

WHEREAS leaders of the Northwest Territories Indian Brotherhood and the 
Metis Association have. been calling for "settlement before development" and 
there is now an urgent requirement in the North for clarification of the 
native claims; 

ANO WHEREAS the federal government has appointed a special government 
representative for comprehensive native claims in the Department of 
Indian and Northern Affairs; 

AND WHEREAS the special government representative has been resident in 
the Yukon and is expected to finalize native claims there by March 31, 1976; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that the Minister of Indian and Northern Affairs be 
requested to provide the services of the special government representative 
on comprehensive native claims in Yellowknife beginning in· April 1976, to 
facilitate the negotiation and subsequent resolutions of outstanding 
native claims in the Northwest Territories. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Steen. Discussion, Mr. Butters. 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, in past debates in this house, I have taken the position that, 
while native land claims are of very great interest to Members of this Council, they, in 
fact, and their resolution are the sole concern of the Government of Canada and northern 
native leaders. 

However, I and my colleagues on the last Council, the 7th Council of the Northwest Territories, 
yourself, sir, and the Honourable Member from the Eastern Arctic, were keenly aware of the 
importance of an early resolution of native land claims in the continuing evolution and 
development of the Northwest Territories and its people. 

The 7th Council, you will recall, sir, approved two important motions dealing with Northwest 
Territories native land claims. Motion 1-46, of January, 1972, which read in part: 11 • • •  the 
Commissioner convey to the Prime Minister this Council 1 s desire to seek an early and 
equitable settlement by the Government of Canada of the legitimate claims of native residents 
of the Northwest Terri tori es. 11 

The second motion, sir, Motion 1-48, in January of 1973, which was slightly different. 
11 • • •  that the Commissioner convey to the Prime Minister this Council 1 s desire to see an early 
and equitable settlement by the Government of Canada of the moral and legitimate claims of 
native residents of the Northwest Territories. " 

The second motion purposely included the word 11moral11 because of the unsuccessful appeal by 
British Columbia barrister Mr. Tom Berger to the Supreme Court of Canada on behalf of the 
Nishga Indians of northern British Columbia regarding their claim for full and clear title to 
2000 square miles of their ancestral lands. 

Up until this week my position regarding this Council 1 s involvement in the land claim matters 
was that we leave them to the Government of Canada and that this touncil should remain a 
disinterested, but not an uninterested, observer of native claims poli�ics and the resulting 
negotiations with the federal government. However, the debate in committee of the whole last 
Tuesday morning and the arguments of my colleagues to my left, I must admit, have required me 
to reconsider my earlier position. 

( 
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Speech By Richard Hardy Quoted 

Another factor influencing my position was a speech delivered by the president of the Metis 
Association, Richard Hardy on February 5 before members of the Yellowknife Rotary club, a 
copy of which Mr. Hardy has thoughtfully made available to all Members of this Council. 
quote from Mr. Hardy's address, in part: 11I would like to call an end to these public 
clubbings of each other. These misunderstandings and public clubbings are the result of a 
lack of dialogue and I would like the situation to end. To take the initiative and show our 
sincerity, I would like to call upon the Minister of Indian Affairs to make available the 
offices of Mr. Digby Hunt, in the staff of the native claims division, to open a dialogue 
that will lead to serious talks as soon as possible. 11 

The motion I have presented here, Mr. Speaker, seeks to support the contention of the Metis 
Association president and to emphasize what all of us should be starting to appreciate and 
accept, the fact that the eventual Northwest Territories land claims settlements will affect 
and benefit all of the residents of the Northwest Territories. 

About two years ago I spoke to the Rotary club of Yellowknife also. My message at that time 
was simple and that was that native leaders in the Northwest Territories carry a very great 
responsibility and almost a terrifying burden. I pointed out that such leaders needed 
assistance, advice and encouragement. I said to the white community leaders of Yellowknife 
that if white northerners did not extend a hand of friendship and encouragement to such 
leaders, that the philosophical vacuum around them would be filled with white outsiders 
with new frontiers to conquer and bearing with them a dream of establishing a new society 
north of 60. 

Leftist Element In Organization 

Mr. Speaker, what I forecast occurred. We have seen a pr�gmatic native leader unceremoniously 
removed and a vital native organization hamstrung and left in disarray. We have seen, as 
you referred to in your opening remarks, sir, the fact that a leftist element that was even 
too far left in position for the New Democratic Party move in and take over the political 
and philosophical direction of that organization. I will name names, Mr. Speaker. We all 
know Mr. Mel Watkins late of the Ontario and national Waffle movement involved with the 
Indian Brotherhood organization of the Northwest Territories and sources that I have, 
recently indicated that Mr. Watkins is soon to be joined by his intellectual partner and 
comrade of the political wars, Mr. James Laxer, and with Mr. Laxer will come the Waffle 
party's organization systems and contacts. 

Too, in the other dimension there is a most alarming development and that is the appearance on 
the northern scene of our own warrior society, the Rainbow Warrior Society. Investigations I 
have carried out, confirm in my mind at least, the truth of the rumour circulating last week 
in Yellowknife of the society's abortive attempt to occupy the Laing building on Fr:iday, 
January 30th. Some members of that group, not being informed of the deferment of the project, 
apparently showed up at the building. The leader of that society sat in this chamber on 
Thursday, January 29th, observing for a time our deliberations. 

Prejudice Should Be Put Aside 

I am convinced that white residents ot the Northwest Territories can not ignore the whole 
matter of land claims. We must now do,

0
more than express our support and encouragement to 

our native neighbours. We must become involved. We must join hands, not on the basis of 
race -- Inuit, Metis, Indian or white, but as northern peoples. with a common direction and a 
common goal. 

The vehicle to achieve that destiny, that objective, is here within these walls. It is this 
Council. Here, where men from many backgrounds, ethnic strains, can put aside, as our 
prayer enjoins, 11 all prejudice, private interests and partial affections" and practice and 
apply some tolerance, wisdom and common humanity. 
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MR. SPEAKER: Any further discussion? Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, I rise to support this motion. I am concerned about one point in 
it, however, that I should make known to the mover. As we know, the progress being made 
generally in the settling of native land claims, although they may have a time schedule to 
them, normally are operating far behind these time schedules. I would not like to see this 
motion indicate that it has to be Mr. Digby Hunt of the Yukon, because he may be tied up there 
all year. I think that the motion, to do the job we would want it to do should indicate 
that we want a negotiator on site in Yellowknife no later than April, 1976, and if Mr. Digby 
Hunt is indeed free at that time I have no objections to him being that person, but I do not 
think we should tie it to that because if we do I am afraid we may wind up down the line 
quite a piece. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further discussion? 
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MR. SPEAKER: Are you ready for the question? Mr. Butters. 

MR. BUTTERS: In closing I would just like to agree with the Member's recommendation and 
suggestion as it is good advice. 

Motion 21-58 Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: The question being called. All in favour? Contrary? Carried. 

--- Carried 

Motion 22-58. Mr. Butters. 

Motion 22-58: Continued Petroleum Exploration, N. W.T. 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker: 

WHEREAS the Government of Canada bears the overriding responsibility for the 
development of non-renewable resources in the Northwest Territories; 

AND WHEREAS economic development generally in the Mackenzie River system communi­
ties is currently in a depressed state owing to the indecision and uncertainty 
related to future petroleum and development activity in the Canadian northwest; 

AND WHEREAS the 7th Council of the Northwest Territories on February 2nd, 1973, 
approved the following motion, to the effect: 

"Now therefore, I move that the Council of the Northwest Territories formally 
recommend and support the construction of a pipeline or a systems corridor 
development through the Mackenzie Valley provided there is: 

11 (a) optimum participation and involvement of the Northwest Territories and 
territorial residents in the planning, route selection, financing and policies 
pertaining to the construction and operation of the pipelines; 

11 (b) optimum employment of northerners during the pl�nning, construction and 
operation of the pipelines; 

11 (c) provision for just and equitable compensation of any person or persons 
adversely affected as a direct result of the pipeline construction; and 

11 (d) adequate provision for the protection of the environment along the pipe­
line route with minimum disturbance to wildlife and persons living off the land. 11 

AND WHEREAS such support was predic�ted on the conditions that the anticipated 
development and the associated capital construction programs be carried on with 
no or minimal disturbance to northern residents, their communities, lifestyle 
and environment and will optimize resulting benefits and advantages to all people 
resident in the Northwest Territories; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this Council indicate �ts approval of continued 
petroleum exploration and development activity in the Mackenzie district of the 
Northwest Territories and reaffirm the 7th Council 1 s support f.or and approval of 
the associated pipeline or pipeline systems required to market northern petroleum 
resources discovered and delineated as a result of such exploration. Such 
approval to be effective after December l, 1976, to allow for native land claims 
to be heard. 
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MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Lyall. Mr. Butters, before we begin debate on this 
motion, is it safe, or is it a fair statement, that the only thing new in this motion, as 
opposed to the motion which was discussed at considerable length in committee of the whole, 
is the last line, and the words are, "Such approval to be effective after -December l, 1976, 
to allow for native land claims to be heard". 

MR. BUTTERS: Yes, sir, in the main, but there is another small addition in the third line, 
the words 11 • • •  in the Mackenzie district of the Northwest Territories . . .  11 and that is to 
remove any confusion with the Polar Gas pipeline. 

MR. SPEAKER: Yes. Well, I am just wondering, Mr. Butters and Members of the committee, if 
in the discussion of this motion, bearing in mind that we have already debated it for some 
three hours, and bearing further in mind that the time that this Council has left to it is 
limited, could we not exercise self-restraint and address ourselves not to repeat what has 
already been said, but simply to the changes that have been made that Mr. Butters has out­
lined and speak to them? Can we do that? 

- --Agreed 

Mr. Butters, please. 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, I will say no more than what you have requested of me. I just 
wanted to point out the changes and draw them to Members' attention as I think everything 
else is self-explanatory. 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: The question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further discussion? 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: The question. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Barnaby. 

MR. BARNABY: I just want to say that this issue has been discussed all the way up and down 
the river and everybody already knows who wants the pipeline and who does not want the pipe­
line. As far as I am concerned when we vote on it we will just be 15 more people stating 
where they stand. I hate to say that this is what the people want, I hate to see that done 
through this Council, because there are just all kinds of tricks being played I think. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, in view of the last statement I must rise and make it abundantly 
clear that the majority of people in my riding support this pipeline. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further discussion? Are you ready for the question? 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: The question. 

Request For Recorded Vote 

MR. SPEAKER: I do not want to cut off anyone who wants to discuss it. Are we ready for the 
question? The question being called. You can not speak twice, Mr. Barnaby, I am sorry. 

MR. BARNABY: I want it recorded. 

MR. SPEAKER: A recorded vote? 

MR. BARNABY: Yes. 

(j 
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MR. SPEAKER: Right. Mr. Clerk. As indicated to you yesterday, gentlemen, when a request 
for a recorded vote is made, when I call 11 all in favour 11 would all of those in favour stand 
while the Clerk calls their names so that the names can be recorded. Then you will be seated 
and when I call 11contrari1 the contrary votes stand. Is that understood? Is there any 
difficulty there with the interpretation? Mr. Ernerk, do the Members understand? 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, would you explain it again, please. 

MR. SPEAKER: When I call the vote in favour of the motion, those who are in favour should 
stand and remain standing until their name is called. The same will occur when I call the 
vote to the contrary, those who are against the motion should stand and remain standing until 
their names are called. Is that understood? All right. On the motion, the question being 
called. Mr. Clerk. All those in favour? 

THE CLERK OF THE COUNCIL (Mr. Remnant): Mr. Steen, Mr. Stewart, Mr. Lafferty, Mr. Lyall, 
Mr. Butters, Mr. Ernerk, Mr. Evaluarjuk, Mr. McCallum, Mr. Kilabuk, Mr. Pudluk and Mr. 
Nickerson. 

MR. SPEAKER: Those in favour, 11. Contrary? 

THE CLERK OF THE COUNCIL: Mr. Wah-Shee and Mr. Barnaby. 
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Motion 22-58 Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: The vote is 11 in favour and two contrary. The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

Motion 23-58. Mr. Mccallum. 

Motion 23-58: Proposed AmendmentsTo Rules On Standing Committees 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, this motion is a motion to propose amendments to the rules and 
regulations of standing committees. 

WHEREAS the standing committee on rules and procedures has been considering proposed 
amendments to the Rules of this Council; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that this Council resolve into committee of the whole at an 
appropriate time prior to the end of this session to examine the proposed amendments 
to the Rules attached hereto. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Lyall. Any discussions? Mr. Mccallum. 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, I do not have very much to add, simply that the committee met 
and we would like to propose certain amendments, so I have very little to add to it. 

MR. SPEAKER: Any further discussion? 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: The question. 

Motion 23-58 Carried 

MR. SPEAKER: The question being called. All in favour? Contrary? Carried. 

---Carried 

Mr. Clerk, would you make sure that the proposed rule amendments are on the order paper. 
Mr. Stewart. 

MR. STE\4ART: Mr. Speaker, the witnesses requested by this Council for the committee study 
on the Great Slave Lake paper are here. I wonder if a time could be set aside for them 
sometime today. 

MR. SPEAKER: That is the item: Report of Task Force on Great Slave Lake Fisheries, is it? 

MR. STEWART: That is correct. 

MR. SPEAKER: Where are we now, in the middle of health, in the budget? I think we are, are 
we not, Mr. Stewart? 

MR. STEWART: That is correct, Mr. Speaker: 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Parker, what is the wish of the Executive? Do you want to finish health 
before you get into the fisheries matter or does it matter to you if we do the fisheries 
matter or what time would you suggest? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, bearing in mind the few number of hours left 
for completion of the budget debate, quite naturally we have put the budget debate as a 
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first priority. However, we have asked certain people to attend for a discussion on 
fisheries matters and if it seemed that Members could restrict the discussion to a reasonable 
length of time it might be best to hear the fisheries discussion right away and then 
continue with the budget. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is that agreed? 

---Agreed 

The Chair at the risk of incurring the wrath of those assembled, the Chair would ask Members 
to continue to restrain themselves, if possible, in debate because of the _large number of 
things we have to get through, and we now only have something short of two days to do it 
in. 

Council will resolve -- I am sorry, we need a motion because it is a new item, to resolve 
into committee of the whole to discuss the Report of the Task Force on Great Slave Lake 
Fisheries. Did you want Mr. Butters in the chair on that, Mr. Stewart? 

MR. STEWART: Yes, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Butters, would you accept the chair on that item? 

MR. BUTTERS: Yes, sir. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Butters will take the chair. Is it so moved, Mr. Mccallum? 

MR. McCALLUM: Yes, sir. 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there a seconder? Mr. Lyall. The question, all in favour? Contrary? 
Carried. 

---Carried 

ITEM NO. 10: CONSIDERATION IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE OF BILLS AND OTHER MATTERS 

Council will resolve into committee of the whole to consider the Report of the Task Force 
on Great Slave Lake Fisheries with Mr. Butters in the chair. 

---Council resolved into Committe of the Whole for consideration of The Report of Task 
Force on Great Slave Lake Fisheries with Mr. Butters in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER THE REPORT OF TASK FORCE ON GREAT SLAVE 
LAKE FISHERIES 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : The committee wi 11 come to order. For Members who do not have 
the document before them, I am advised by the Clerk that it is in the back of the tabled 
documents book. Mr. Clerk, has it been inserted at the back of everybody's book? It has 
not been tabled but we should all have copies. It should be found in our tabled documents 
book. Do I have Members' permission to invite to join us Mr. Bergasse and the witnesses 
of the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation who are accqmpanying him? 

---Agreed 

Mr. Clerk, would you invite our guests forward, our witnesses forward? Would you be seated, 
gentlemen? Are there sufficient chairs for our witnesses? Mr. Bergasse, you are certainly 
no stranger to this house and your presence at the witness table is welcomed by us all 
again. On behalf of Council Members we extend to you our congratulations on the word of 
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your recent appointment as director of the Department of Economic Development. I realize 
you are here as chairman of the Great Slave Lake Fisheries Task Force and as such would 
you be kind enough to provide the Members of this committee with an indication of your 
work, your recommendations and the matters that bring you before us? I would remind 
witnesses that the microphone at your table is sometimes difficult to use and you must 
make sure it is close to your mouth. Secondly, do not emulate myself and speak too fast 
so that the interpreters have difficulty in translating your remarks. I thank you, sir, 
and the floor is yours. 

MR. BERGASSE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for the kind remarks. I would like to 
introduce the other people who are here with me today to discuss this matte�the Report 
of the Task Force on Great Slave Lake Fisheries and indirectly or directly, rather, the 
state of the fishery on the Great Slave Lake. 

On my right is Mr. Peter Moss who is the president of the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation. On my left is Dr. Ward Faulkner with Fisheries Canada in Winnipeg and I do 
not think they were meant to sit behind us but we were getting kind of crowed for space. 
Mr. Alex Morin who is the president of the Northwest Territories federation and Mr. James 
Buckley who is also a member of that federation. I do not think it is necessary, Mr. 
Chairman, at this time to go into detail on the report of the task force because I think all 
Members have seen it. It was tabled at the last session of Council and I think copies 
have been presented, so I think maybe what might be better is perhaps Members of Council 
could direct questions at me as chairman, if I can answer them, and if not, to the other 
people who are here as expert witnesses. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Bergasse. Mr. Lyall. 

\-: 
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Decreasing Number Of Fishermen 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, one thing that I notice in here is the decreasing number of 
fishermen. I think this is happening all over the Northwest Territories and I wonder is 
there any suggestion how we could try and encourage younger people to do more summer fishing? 
This question is put to anyone on the board who can answer it. I am greatly concerned about 
this because the quota in our area has never been met for the last couple of years because 
of the fact that there are less and less fishermen each year. 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, I will try to make perhaps an initial answer to that question. 
I think one of the problems has been first of all the depressed state of the whole fishing 
industry in that for the capital investment that was involved to get into fisheries there 
were other more lucrative avenues open to the younger people, but I think that we are at the 
moment trying to address ourselves to this problem and see what we can do to try and attract 
younger people to enter the fishing industry. Maybe Dr. Faulkner from Fisheries Canada might 
have a few words to say on that. 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Chairman, I suppose, really, if you want to increase the number of people 
in the fisheries there are a number of questions that should also be asked. You can increase 
it -- I am not trying to turn the light on Mr. Moss to my right -- by either increasing prices 
or increasing the amount of fish that the fishermen who are fishing can take from the lake. 
The quotas that have been referred to, I recognize and realize have not been taken, but it 
may be possible with the existing number of fishermen to take somewhat more fish if there are 
certain changes in technology or in management that are applied to the lake. These changes 
are being considered at the present time and, if you wish, I can elaborate on them later on 
during the questioning period. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, sir. Mr. Lyall. 

Question Of Price 

MR. LYALL: I would personally like to see the price a little bit better than what it is, on 
fish that were taken out of our rivers. I think putting our fish through the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing board we are not getting the price we should be getting. I think personally if we 
sold directly to an airline or hotel chain we could get a heck of a lot better price but I do 
not know the regulations we have. Why do we have to go through the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
board? 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, I think that possibly Councillor Stewart could answer part of 
that question but we might as well hit this question of price right from the very beginning 
and the best person to answer that would be Mr. Moss who is president of the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, sir. We will await his reply. 

MR. MOSS: Mr. Chairman, in response to the question on pricing one must remember that as a 
corporation we only provide funds and funding out of what we consider fishermen's dollars. 
We do not have any federal or taxpayers' money to operate the corporation and consequently 
prices must be based on value received from the market place. If we review the pricing on 
Great Slave, prior to the first years operation of the corporation, prices generally, in this 
area, ranged between 14 cents and 18 cents a pound. In 1969 the corporation had quite a 
substantial increase solely from the sales standpoint in that they did not have to get 
involved the first year on processing facilities. So consequently I am saying that as our 
costs of operating due to the needs of the industry -- the board in their wisdom and right­
fully so, had to provide facilities to process fish properly. 

Operating Costs Corrected 

When they got involved in that way, however, we did-find at the outset that the costs of 
operation were very high which has since been corrected and as time goes on we feel that 
certainly prices will be improving. To give you an example, we are ahead on our increases 
for the winter fishery and our prices to fishermen going out next week will be 41 cents a 
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pound at the plant at Hay River. I do not think there is any question if the boys wanted to 
get out and really hustle that they could provide themselves with a very nice income this 
winter. We are trying to encourage it with better pricing, but again I think the crux of the 
matter is we are really a fishermen 1 s co-operative and we only pay the fishermen the amount of 
money that we realize out of the market place. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Lyall. 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, the question I asked also was, why is it that we, the fishermen, 
always have to go through the Freshwater Fish Marketing board? Is there a regulation within 
the federal system or is this territorial? 

Fishermen Can Sell Directly To Consumer 

MR. MOSS: Yes, sir, there is a federal order. However, the fishermen can sell to a consumer 
on a direct basis. Strange as it may seem, we often find that those sales are made at lower 
prices, believe it or not, than they can get from the corporation which is surprising. 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, the reason I said this was that in the last four years, if we did 
not go through the Freshwater Fish Marketing board -- fisheries out of Cambridge Bay I am 
talking about -- selling directly to other sources we could have got a heck of a lot better 
price. I do not see how other fishermen selling to other sources here are selling it cheaper. 
I just can not imagine that. 

MR. MOSS: Mr. Chairman, I will respond. I do not want to get into the crossfire. The 
astounding part of the question is that we located an offer from the co-operative at Cambridge 
Bay with one of our customers. The prices quoted in the letter, and we have the letter in 
Winnipeg, to our customer were far lower than we were paying the fishermen to start with. 
You know, the reason everyone now is anxious to do business on a direct basis is because, in 
fact, the corporation as a one-desk selling agency, was able to bring the market up to a 
reasonable level and that market could not have happened were it not for the fact that we are 
again a one-desk selling agency. They just would not have got that price, but by being again 
a one-desk selling agency it does give us a far better bargaining position with customers 
than being out on your own. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): One more question, Mr. Lyall, and then Mr. Lafferty. 

MR. LYALL: Seeing that the head of Economic Development is sitting at the table, I would 
like to say that at one time in Cambridge Bay -- and more than likely he was dealing with a 
fellow working for the government -- there was one person who had a friend whom he was going 
to sell to and he was just going to sell to his friend. I know these facts, I have seen him, 
when the Economic Development people had their people running the fish plants, that is. So 
right now I am talking about the way we co-operative people want to sell. The price we want 
to set are the best prices possible and we will not get down to another place where we will 
sell cheaper. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you very much, Mr. Lyall. Mr. Lafferty. 

(J 
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Terms Of Reference In Report 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Chairman, I have a frog in my throat. I do not know why. I must be 
nervous. Mr. Chairman, there are several questions which arise in my mind resulting from the 
terms of reference that I see here before me and the terms of reference which were developed, 
and I would quote: 11 The task force will examine all aspects of production and processing of 
Great Slave Lake fish in relation to returns to the fishermen. 11 

Now, my first question is, the return to the individual fisherman. I do not think it is 
sufficient in the North because I know quite a few of these fishermen and they -- again, from 
making that remark there are other things arising and that is, are the fishermen getting out 
to do the fishing when the time arises? Nonetheless, the statement I heard is, is the 
Freshwater Fish Marketing board interested in marketing or serving the people of the Northwest 
Territories whose resources are being marketed in southern markets, greatly affecting the 
fish products in the country? 

We have many lakes in the North here which can be utilized, and we also have a large number 
of people in the Northwest Territories, particularly in the southern Mackenzie region, who 
are dependent upon the resources and who can not obtain these resources unless they pay a 
high price, in some instances we pay less money for Japanese imported fish than we do our 
own fish in our backyard. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Could you put Mr. Lafferty's mike back on, please? 

MR. LAFFERTY: I would like to get some kind of reply to this, what is the reason that there 
is such a difference in the price of up here in the North for our own product? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Bergasse. 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, I think before I answer that, could I just mention one thing I 
tried to get in before, in reply to Mr. Lyall 's question. 

Cambridge Bay Co-operative 

By legislation passed by the Council of the Northwest Territories, I think in 1968, they 
passed enabling legislation making it mandatory that all fish that was sold south of the 60th 
parallel would go through the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation. This is federal 
legislation. I should also point out that in fairness to the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation, they said that any time the co-operative in Cambridge Bay wished to go out and 
market their char direct, they are quite prepared to step aside and let them do it, because 
we are talking about 70,000 to 80,000 pounds of fish out of a total quantity of 60 million 
pounds that the corporation markets. As far as they are concerned, they are quite prepared 
to step aside and let the co-operative market direct, but it should also be borne in mind 
that the corporation does advance money to the processors. It also pays them before it sells 
the fish and it is also responsible for the credit. 

If you go out and sell direct to about 50 different people, you may not get paid for some of 
those orders but in the case of the corporation, they pay for the fish the moment it is 
landed in their warehouse and they do advance money prior to the fish being caught. Now, 
this is one advantage, or I think it is -an advantage, but on the other hand, they have said 
any time the co-operative in Cambridge Bay wishes to go out and market on its own, they will 
step aside and let them do it. They would even assist them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you. 
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MR . BERGASSE: In reply to Mr. Lafferty 1 s question , I thin k I will let Mr. Moss answer that 
because I am not really an expert on marketing. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Butters) : Mr. Moss . 

MR. MOSS : Mr. Chairman , I would first like to assure the Honourable Member that our only 
interest is the fishermen themselves. We have absolutely no other i nterest. The government 
set up the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation for the fishermen and all returns we make 
go back to the fishermen and in reality we do not have any other interests but the welfare of 
the fishermen and , in fact , are very much like a fishermen ' s  co-op. 

Price Geared To Market 

Now when we come down to prices and the reason you may pay higher prices in the Northwest 
Territories , or for that matter in any other area of Canada , for freshwater species, is 
because you do have a one-desk selling agency trying to get the highest prices for the 
fishermen and as fishermen ,  we see no need to provide cheap prices for the consumers in 
Canada versus the prices that we can get from other marketing areas. You know , it is about 
that simple. If I get over $2 a pound for pickerel fillets , skin on , on the other side of 
the border ,  as a fisherman I am certainly not prepared to sell that same fish for a lesser 
amount of money in Canada and consequently you must pay the price that we can get on other 
markets. 

This is one of the reasons we see higher prices. We have forced that higher price. 
Conversely , we repeat , the fishermen can sell to any consumer on a direct basis. I think we 
only request that he make out a slip for it in order that he show the sale , but really , the 
corporation does not object to that at all. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Butters) : Thank you. Mr. Lafferty. 

MR. LAFFERTY : Mr. Chairman , I do understand and sympathize with the fishermen's interests 
and if I were a fisherman , no doubt I would be looking for the best price I could get , but 
my question here is to give the best service possible to the fishermen and also to our 
consumers in the Northwest Territories. I want to know if there have been any studies 
undertaken in the North by Mr. Bergasse , the chairman of this task force or by the Freshwater 
Fish Marketing Corporation or by the fishermen's association as to the feasibility of markets 
in the Northwest Territories before marketing the fish in , say , New York , for instance. 
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Studies On Market In North 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, yes. I am not sure we have done studies in the detail that 
Mr. Lafferty is probably thinking abovt. We have done some studies and the market in the North 
is relatively limited. Our total production, I bel ieve, in the North amounts to about -- at 
least what is sold through the corporation amounts to five per cent of the total volume handled 
by the corporation. I would be qui te prepared to let Mr. Lafferty have any studies we have done, 
but it is a limited market and I do not believe, I think I can almost say with certainty that, 
we would not be able to handle all of the fish potential that we have in the Northwest 
Territories. I have heard it said, and I say this subject to correction, that we have a 
potential somewhere in the neighbourhood of six to eight million pounds of fish a year. 

Subsidies To Fishermen Under Review 

Now having said that, I must qualify that by saying that it would not be economically feasible 
to get some of these fish out of the areas they are in now because of transportation costs, but 
I would also like to mention to Council that this whole area of transportation, of subsidies, 
of assistance to fishermen is under review right now in the whole of the freshwater fish area. 

There is a ministerial meeting planned for, I believe, some time the latter part of March or 
April, and this is the federal-provincial freshwater fish committee and all these areas will 
be under consideration and certain recommendations will be made to the respective ministers. 

These ministers, in effect, are the controlling body of the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation. Our representative on that committee is Mr. Parker. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr . Lafferty, one more question and then Mr. Stewart. 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Chairman, it has been pointed out here that we produce eight million pounds 
of fish per year. I would like to know what is the national production of the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation, what is the total production in your jurisdiction? 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, I would like to correct Mr . Lafferty. I did not say we produced 
eight million pounds; I said we had the potential to produce eight million pounds. At the 
moment I think we are producing a little over two million pounds or under two million poungs . 
but I think in that respect I would have to turn this over to Dr. Ward Faulkner, because he 
would have the more up to date figures on the production of freshwater fish. 

Figures Of Fish Production 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bergasse ' s  estimate in the area of two million pounds or 
slightly in excess of two million pounds, I think is fairly accurate, in terms of actual 
production, that is. In terms of potential production, this is really a ball park figure and 
I would guess that the eight million pounds he referred to would be about as close as anybody 
would want to estimate. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Thank you. Mr. Lafferty, you seem to have one more supplementary 
question. 

MR. LAFFERTY: I still did not get my answer to the total production for which the national body 
here, the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation, for instance, has jurisdiction over. What is 
the net production or estimated production of this, for which you are responsible? I do know 
that Mr. Bergasse ' s  figure was estfmated, but none the less i I would still like to know the 
comparable figure with the national body. 

MR. MOSS: Mr. Chairman, in actual fact last year the tonnage handled through the Hay River plant 
was something less than two million pounds. Our over-all volumes handled by Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation is ranging between 32 mi l l ion and 35 mi l lion pounds, that is our total 
volume being handled. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. Mr. Stewart. 
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Change In Lifestyle Of Fishermen 

MR . STEWART : Mr . Chairman, basical ly part of the problem in my opinion with the fishery, not 
only in the Northwest Territories, but probably in al l sections of the northern parts of the 
provinces is that the change in lifestyl e of Canadians is such that the effort required to make 
a successful fishing operation is just not being put out . Now I do not say that meaning that 
the fishermen shoul d  be required to have to do this, but the successful operations in the past, 
with prices in the territories, on Great Slave Lake were as low as two and a hal f  cents a 
pound for whitefish or three cents a pound for trout in 1 946 to 1949 . We still have a 
successful operation but this operation depended upon workfog 1 8  hours a day, seven days a 
week and the normal fishermen today are not prepared to put this type of effort into it any 
longer . Personal l y  I do not blame him but nevertheless this is the reason, in my opinion, for 
the fal l  off in profit or return to the fishermen, why it is so great . I do not think it is 
any different, basical ly, than trapping . 

Fishing by nature is a very difficul t  type of job .  It is cold, it is miserable and long periods 
are required to be out in the fiel d away from so cal l ed civil ization . In the 1 940 ' s  and part 
of the 1 950 1 s peopl e were prepared to do this and the net resul t was that they made a good 
living . Like the fur trade, the industry of fishing was very dependent upon the avail ability 
of a very l ow wage economy . Helpers on the boats would be paid $1 00 to $ 1 50 a month to work 
1 8  hours and l ive under conditions that are al most unbelievabl e, but this was the way of the 
industry . The peopl e invol ved today are not prepared to do this, so we have got to relate the 
two positions , the actua l change in the Canadian normal standard of l iving in these periods . 
This is, in my opinion, one of the basic reasons that th·e fishery is failing . 

Operational Cost Per Pound 

The second point, prices, of course are part of it, but if the effort were being maintained, the 
price wou ld  more than adequatel y provide a good comparison of figures but we are not getting 
the effort . The marketing board being a non-profit crown corporation in some instances similar 
to the Northern Canada Power Commission, the mere fact that they are a non-profit organization 
does not necessarily mean that they are capable of returning the greatest returns to the 
fishermen . The key to this is: what is their operational cost per pound? I would like to ask 
Mr . Moss what is the operational cost of the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation per pound 
on the vol ume you have now? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Mr . Moss . 

M R . MOSS: Mr . Chairman, that is a real curve . I would have to take that one under advisement, 
Mr . Chairman . I want to be sure I give the body the correct figures . I do have some financial 
detail that I could study for a little while and maybe come up with that answer, but I think 
in the case of the territories we have taken the view that it is almost a regional pooling 
basis wherein all moneys made in the territories are l eft right here with the fishermen . It is 
almost a separate financial statement to ours in Winnipeg . 

Equipment Owned By Fishermen 

As you know, the federal Indian Affairs Department paid for most of the plant . They are still 
owing about $1 50,000 and if the Council could put some pressure on the Department of Indian 
and Northern Affairs we woul d l ike our money . The equipment, Mr . Chairman, is owned by the 
fishermen in the area and the maintenance of that equipment is looked after by them . I would 
have a bit of a problem really giving you the figure on a poundage basis . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Mr . Stewart, is that answer satisfactory, that they will get the 
information in due course after Mr . Moss has a chance to examine his figures? . 

MR . STEWART: I do not have much choice, Mr . Chairman . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Thank you . Mr . Kilabuk. One moment, do the witnesses all have 
translation devices, translation receivers? Proceed, Mr . Kilabuk . 

I 
\ 
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MR. KILABUK: Mr. Chairman , I just want to ask about the pl ace where the fish come from. I woul d 
l ike to know if these guys are l ooking after them? The peop l e  f ishing on part of our l and near 
our settl ements, some l akes you can fish on . The government has said to fish on these l akes 
during the winter but you can not get any fish from them in the wintertime. They want us to do 
some fishing in the wintertime and not in the summer in the settl ements. There are four l akes 
that the government . . . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : The interpreter is having troubl e, coul d you repeat that, Mr. 
Ki l abuk? 

Request For Different Fishing Areas 

MR. KILABUK: There are four l akes set aside by the government so we can do some fishing in them. 
Two of these l akes are not being used at al l .  We have been tol d  that these two l akes are no 
good and to not use them. The other one is very far and we use up a l ot of gas and there is 
al so a river and the ice on it is real l y  thick . We are al l owed to get 1 0, 000 pounds from that 
l ake. We are trying to tel l the government that we do not want to fish there, but nobody ever 
gives us the answer . The other l ake in the wintertime we can not get fish in the wintertime 
from the other l ake. We are al l owed 3000 pounds from it. 

I woul d appreciate very much if we stopped usi ng these l akes and were al l owed to fish somewhere 
el se. I know there are more fish somewhere el se because I know. The l ake we fish in is the 
biggest pl ace you can get fish from on Baffin Isl and. The whol e total that we are al l owed is 
on l y  13, 000 pounds. In one l ake we are al l owed 5000 pounds and in another l arge l ake 18, 000 
pounds. We on l y  usual l y  get hal f of the poundage we are al l owed. The 10, 000 pounds and the 
3000 pounds we are al l owed and we cou l d  get fish from another l ake instead. I think the 
government has made a mistake as far as those pl aces where we can get fish from are concerned. 

We send out fish, too, when they are ordered from our settl ements and I woul d real l y  l ike to be 
hel ped to take the two l akes off and start fishing somewhere el se. Somebody shoul d go up to 
our settl ement to ask where you can fish and where the peopl e woul d l ike to fish before they 
tel l them which pl aces to fish. That is the question that I wanted to ask about. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Dr. Faul kner. 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Chairman, I missed the original part of the question due to the l ack of a 
receiver. Pl ease correct me if I am wrong, but the question as I understand it, or the probl em, 
if it can be cal l ed that, is that four l akes are being fished, four l akes in the area where the 
community is al l owed to fish. Two l akes are being fished. The peopl e in the community woul d 
l ike to have additional areas where they coul d fish and certain l y  they are not very successful 
in the l akes right now that have been al l otted to them, and al so another part of the question 
as I understand it is community invol vement determining where these peopl e shoul d fish. 

Consideration Shoul d Be Given To Other Areas 

My answer to the question is basical l y  this. I see no reason why consideration shoul d not be 
given, every reason why it shoul d, in fact, be given to other areas for these peopl e  to fish. I 
am not famil iar with the particul ar l akes in question, but neverthel ess this woul d be my answer 
to that part of the question. Secondl y, as far as communication with the fishermen and working 
with the fishermen in determining where they shoul d  be fishing and l ooking at the heal th of the 
fishery, I woul d have to say in response to that that I woul d very highl y recommend that that 
be a route we fol l ow as fisheries ' managers. I concur w ith · this request and I woul d be most 
interested in gatheri ng additional information on these particul ar l akes, their situation. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Dr. Faul kner, we have your assurances that al though this area does 
not fal l within your personal responsibil ity, you have noted Mr. Kil abuk ' s  suggestions and 
recommendations and you wil l see that those are passed on to your superiors in Ottawa and that 
some action wi l l  be forthcoming? 
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DR . FAULKNER : Yes, Mr . Chairman . l wou ld  add too at this time that i n  fact i t  does fall 
within my area of management res pons i bil ity , 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters ) :  That i s  excell ent ,  si r .  You have committed yoursel f. Mr. Nickerson . 

MR. NICKERSON: Is i t  not coffee t ime, Mr . Chairman? 

THE CHAIRMAN (M� Butters) : It is coffee t ime, Mr . Nickerson . 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I recognize that the committee again has a quorum and when we 
recessed for coffee Mr. Nickerson had just requested the floor. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr . .  Chairman .. . 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Chairman, on a point of privilege. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Nickerson, if you would defer. Mr. Stewart, please. 

MR. STEWART: As land claims are such an important subject on this floor and of such interest 
to this Council, I would suggest that we ask the Clerk of this Council to ask for a transcript 
of the Prime Minister's statements made, I believe, according to the news, in Vancouver. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Clerk, would you take note of the request of the Honourable 
Member for Hay River? That will be done, Mr. Stewart. Mr. Nickerson, please continue. 

Motion To Transfer Responsibilities Of Inland Fisheries 

MR. NICKERSON: Please continue '. I have not said a word all morning. Mr. Chairman, I intend 
to go into some detail on this report on fisheries but first of all I would like to put a 
motion for the committee which does not really include the report, I beg the indulgence of 
the witnesses if they would allow us to do this for a while. The motion sir is: I move it 
be a recommendation of this committee that the responsibility for inland fisheries be trans­
ferred from the federal to the territorial government. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I have your motion and will ask the Clerk of the Council 1 s staff 
to have it t'�produced and circulated to Members. Would you carry on with your discuss ion 
while I have this done? 

MR . NICKERSON: I think this is rather straightforward and it is quite apparent that the 
responsibility for fisheries is split at the present time 50/50. One government is 1 ooking 
after the inspection and another government agency looking after marketing with a third 
government agency involved in yet another aspect of it. To my way of thinking, not only is 
it more economical for one government to look after the total responsibility but it is also 
something which would normally be a provincial-type responsibility. As we aspire to greater 
control over our own affairs, this is one of the things that we should obviously go into, and 
it is something that can be transferred fair l y  easily. To my way of thinking, such a 
transfer would just be common sense. 

MR. SEARLE: Hear, hear ! 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. Do you have any questions for the board or do you 
wish to continue with your general statement? 

MR. NICKERSON: I do not think it would be necessary for the witnesses to speak on this 
particular subject. Of course, if they have any suggestions I would imagine the committee 
would like to hear them. Mr. Chairman, it is rather a simple motion and I do not really see 
that there is any necessity of having it circulated to every Member. I think if you just 
read it out everyone would understand what it is all about. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Unfortunately, in my attempt to be efficient I sent it upstairs 
to be typed. So, if you can remember what the motion was and can repeat it, and if the 
committee wishes to vote on it, fine. 

MR. NICKERSON: The motion was: I move it be a recommendation. of this committee that the 
responsibility for inland fisheries be transferred to the territorial government. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Do any Members wish to speak to the 
motion? 
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MR. LYALL : I would be in full support of that motion and I think in all fairness it should 
be translated for the other Members. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : I thank you very much, Mr. Lyall. Would other Members agree 
to that? The motion is upstairs and we can get a translation so that Mr. Kilabuk and Mr. 
Evaluarjuk and also Mr. Pudluk can see it. 

---Agreed 

MR. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman , I also propose to move in total three motions during this 
committee meeting. The second one I have here , if it meets with your approval , sir , I would 
like to read it out and people can then think about it and you can have it translated and 
distributed to Members should you so wish. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): There is a possibility of matters becoming confused. If you 
can state the three I will have them typed , circulated and translated. 

Motion To Revoke Monopol1 Of Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation 

MR. NICKERSON: The second motion is: I move it be a recommendation of this committee that 
the monopoly of the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation be revoked and that private 
enterprise be allowed to compete with that organization in the field of fish processing and 
marketing. 

Motion To Review Staff And Budget Of Fisheries And Marine Services 

My third motion sir will be: The fisheries and marine services of the Department of the 
Environment be asked to review their staff and budget requirements for Great Slave Lake now 
that the level of fishing activity has su�stantially declined and also that they place 
emphasis on assisting fishermen rather than prosecuting them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you very much , Mr. Nickerson and I wonder if the Clerk of 
the Council ' s  staff or a member of his staff could pick up those motions from Mr. Nickerson 
and have them typed and translated and returned to this chamber as soon as possi ble? 

During the coffee break I had the opportunity to speak with Mr. Alex Morin , the president 
of the Northwest Territories fishermen's federation. I know that Mr. Morin has some points 
he would l i ke to make known to Council Members which would asist us in our deli berations and 
possibly while we are awaiting for these motions to be returned and translated, Mr. Morin 
might wish to address us with regard to the objectives and interests of his organization. 

---Agreed 

. . . 
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Fishing Probl ems Across Canada 

MR . MORIN : I just had a few moments this morning so I l istened and I woul d l ike to come back 
because when the Freshwater Fish Marketing board first took over in 1969 they knew what the 
fishermen ' s  needs on this l ake were . In 1969 , if I am not mistaken , we got 39 cents a pound 
for our fish , smoked whitefish . For the l ast three years we were faced with infl ation and we 
got 30 cents , and we have been crying . It is the same in the provinces , trying to get more 
money for fish and we are stil l doing it today . Why is it that the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
board , as they know that the fishermen needs at l east 69 cents and I am sure they knew the 
probl ems we are facing today . However , we have been getting l ess than 69 cents . 

I am so strong in my feel ing that I have attended meetings right across the provinces and I 
see they are having the same probl ems today . Now , we have al so tal ked about younger peop l e  
getting invol ved and I think for my part - - and you must excuse my l anguage - - but they see 
the way we are suffering , the young peopl e can see it , the way we are fighting for our 
prices . There is no way for them , there is no way they woul d go back to the l akes . So , we 
are crying for a better price for our fish so that we can get younger peopl e out on the l akes 
whil e there is stil l a chance to train our peop l e  on this l ake . Mysel f ,  I spent 24 years on 
this l ake and I think I know m_y business . I think I coul d train younger peop l e  to go back 
onto the l ake , to l earn how we operate and I coul d do that if we coul d get the right price . 
Otherwise , the way it stands now , even mysel f ,  I am beat today , I am finished as far as that 
goes , if I do not get a better price for my fish . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Thank you for your statement . I think I understood you to say 
that the situation of the fishermen has seen a drop in the prices being offered from about 
69 cents a pound to 39 cents , was that it? I forget the figures but has your organization 
made any recommendations to improve this situation , are there any recommendations which you 
might make known to the Members of this committee that you think woul d improve this situation? 

Meeting Between Seasons 

MR . MORIN: This is the probl em with the Freshwater Fish Marketing board , because it seems to 
me that we onl y  have between the seasons for meetings and wher� we can meet with each other . 
I do not see any time to do this for us so we can understand both sides , the viewpoint of 
both sides , so that we woul d be happy to go out on the l ake . I am sure that Mr . Peter Moss , 
he woul d go back to Winnipeg smil ing if he coul d meet with the fishermen up here between 
seasons and have workshops . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Thank you . Do you care to comment , Mr . Moss? 

MR . MOSS: Yes , Mr . Chairman . I do not know if Mr . Morin has ever seen Mr . Moss smil e ,  as I 
do not smil e very often because we are real l y  in a very serious situation with the fishermen . 
In 1969 which was the first year and I did mention this earl ier , there was a substantial 
increase between 1968 and 1969 , j ust prior to the corporation taking an active part in the 
fishery . In 1968 the average summer price was 17 cents a pound . In 1969 , the corporation 
had increased that price to 26 . 7  cents a pound . In 1970 there was a l ittl e  improvement to 
27 . 4  cents and as competition in the worl d market became tougher we had decl ines in 1971 to 
26 . 9  cents just above 1969 prices . We had a further decl ine to 23 . 4  cents in 1972 and the 
l atest figure I have is 197 3  of 28 . 9  cents which is our highest l evel and we have made , in 
l ight of a very , very dynamic competitive situation from Korea and from Japan , on ocean 
species l ike pol l ack, we find oursel ves stil l increasing prices to fishermen in 1974 , which 
is continuing into 1975 .  

Worl d Fish Market Conditions 

Now , just to give you an exampl e  of how severe the worl d market condition is , buyers in the 
United States were abl e to buy pol l ack fil l ets , skinl ess , guaranteed bonel ess on the basis of 
32 cents del ivered to the United States market . When I quote our price , Mr . Chairman , we are 
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talking invariably about a head on dressed fish. Now, if you take the shrinks you can then 
understand that the Freshwater Fish Marketing board has a tremendous task in maintaining a 
position, let alone increasing their share of market which we have been doing, Mr. Chairman. 

You know, we talk about the fishermen and their activities and certainly we agree it is a 
tough life, it is not an easy way of making money. I think you must relate the period of 
time the fisherman is actually on the lake and the amount of money in fact that he earns on 
a gross basis . For example, our season out here is probably three to four months, depending 
upon the w.eather and we have gross incomes on Great Slave which run anywhere from $5000 to 
$45,000 and higher. 

Now, that money is earned as I say in a· relatively short period and if we were to take the 
gross incomes -- for example we had one fisherman where the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation in their anxiety to help fishermen paid all his bills, even including a inew car 
he bought, his light and his power bill at home, we paid all his grocery bills and he took a 
summer vacation. He did not work in the winter, but this man picked up $12,000 net from our 
office. Now, this money is earned over a short period. Now, one fisherman for example might 
have up to 22 lifts and the other fisherman who has a very high gross income does have as 
high 72 lifts. I am not being critical of the fishermen, I am saying, is there an answer, or 
I am asking the question, is there an answer to get the fishermen to get out and drop those 
nets more frequently? Are there more scientific ways in which we can find the fish, and is 
that the type of help we can give the fishermen? 

The Problem Is National In Scope 

These are some of the questions that I would ask as president of Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation, but again I do want to emphasize the fact that we do compete in the world markets 
with freshwater species and the competition is very severe. For an example, we have cod 
fillets from the east coast which reached a low of somewhere around 58 cents a pound. The 
market has firmed up a little, but they too have had real problems. The federal government, 
recognizing them, are now coming out with a policy paper for the future of the fisheries. It 
is one that will be released, I would think, very, very shortly. It is the \'Jorld position. 
It is very, very interesting and they are saying in the paper, " Yes, we know there is a 
problem. The problem is national in scope." 

They have already spent somewhere in the neighbourhood of $85 million in trying to shore up 
their problems and I think I am trying to say that the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation 
supports any program that the fishermen recognize as being a necessity to help their way of 
life because we really are the fishermen. That is what the name of the game is. We will 
support anything that will make more money for that guy out on the lake who actually does the 
work. I repeat, we are on their side and if this Council, in their wisdom, can relate to the 
Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation any better way which we can do things, we would be 
very happy, Mr. Chairman, to hear from them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you, Mr. Moss. I do not think this committee can answer 
the question posed by both yourself and Mr. Morin. We are not experts in this area. We have 
the interest of the people on the lake at heart and we will help wherever we can. Possibly if 
Mr. Nickerson's motion passes and responsibility does get transferred, we can be a little bit 
more active in assisting fishermen or developing regulations. Mr. Stewart. 

( I 
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MR. STEWART : Mr. Chairman , I wonder if I could be advised as to the difference i n  price 
per pound between the price pai d  to the fi sherman i n  the Hay River plant and the price 
charged to the customer at the Hay River plant for the same fish. In other words , if i t  
is dressed whitefish that comes in , how much do  we  sel l dressed whitefish out the other 
end for , without any filleting or anything? I am trying to relate it to the same product . 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Butters) ; Mr. Moss. 

Price Of Fish To The Consumer 

MR. MOSS : Mr .. Chairman , I do not have a recent selling price , but if I had any input , and 
I think I do have , if I were having an input into the prices in our plant , I would probably 
take the mark-up in the neighbourhood of 35 per cent. That , of course , only covers our 
overheads. You know , the costs of Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation in operating a 
plant in the North , and when I talk about Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation I talk of 
fishermen , it is very high . When you relate that to the costs and the gamble of moving 
fish , for example , fresh to Winnipeg for freezing , you probably sift out that it is far 
more advantageous to do it in Hay River and we again do provide employment in the area . 

My manager can tell me our present prices. We are buying , Mr. Chairman , at 37 cents a 
pound and we are selling at 68 cents. I guess that is a little better than 35 per cent. 

MR. STEWART : I think basically this is one of the questions that was asked by one of the 
other Councillors as to the price of fish to the consumer in the territories , under this 
system. In  my opinion it is extremely high. I realize the marketing board is in the 
peculiar position of trying to make money for the fishermen so the consumer in the territories 
is really not their bag. On the other hand , we must also realize that the cost of li ving 
in the territories , due to transportation and all of  the rest of our many problems , is 
indeed higher than that in the rest of Canada. To think that taking a fish in one door 
and turning it out the other without actually doing anything to it , that there is a mark-up 
in this range and it is tough on the other end of the see-saw. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ) :  Mr. Lyall. 

Fish Plant In Cambridge Bay 

MR. LYALL : I think that was a statement , sir , not so much a question . Mr. Moss , I would 
like to know if it would be advantageous for us fishermen in Cambridge Bay if your people 
could buy the fish plant in Cambridge? We sell it directly to you instead of selling to 
the co-op and that co-op selling directly to you. 

MR .  MOSS : Mr. Chairman , I must respond in that we do have a policy for direct delivery 
to fishermen which gives the fishermen a little more money in that he gets the agency fee 
added to the price. I would not know how we could arrange that from Cambridge Bay at the 
moment , but certainly we would take this under advisement and see if in fact we can make 
a suitable arrangement on a direct basis. I do not think there is any question we would 
look at it seriously. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you , Mr. Moss. Mr. Pearson� 

MR. PEARSON : I was going to ask the gentlemen what mark-up -- your mark-up is about 45 
per cent, 46 per cent -- what mark-up is then added by the retailer to that after you sell 
it from your plant , after you have marked it up 46 per cent from the fishermen? You then 
take it to a retail store or a retailer buys it from you and puts -his mark-up on it. What 
percentages are we talking about then? 
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MR. MOSS: Mr . Chairman, i n response , first I would like to qualify the Hay River selling 
price . I thi nk it  was merely a back-up of freight from the actual price we are getting 
at the wholesale level in sales to our customers . 

On the other matter, Mr. Chairman , I would think that the wholesale mark-up is somewhere 
around 20 per cent and the retail mark-up beyond that is about 33 per cent. The Freshwater 
Fish Marketing Corporation do not have a way in which to dictate the required profits of 
either the wholesale distributor and/or the retailer, nor are we big enough to argue the 
point with them. In other words, we think from a marketing standpoint we would make a 
grave error in trying to dictate the retail selling prices of our big customers. I guess 
one of the reasons, Mr. Chairman, or the main reason, is the fact that thPre are so many 
different fish products, many of them from the ocean, that they can sell, making their 
mark-ups, at far lower prices at retail than they can freshwater today. 

For example, in our particular market you can buy a whitefish, a turbot from South Africa 
on the basis of 59 cents retail and I am talking fillets. Our whitefish fillets, for 
example, are running $1. 30 to $1. 45 at wholesale cost today. You know, there is no 
conceivable way we could be dictatorial when our demands have been so high and the prices 
we must get from our customers. 

MR. PEARSON: So I gather thP.n that the procedure is from the fisherman to the market, the 
marketing board, the marketing board to the wholesaler and the wholesaler to the retailer 
and eventually to the customer. By that time the price has gone through four price 
increases, four mark-ups and I guess the consumer and the fishermen are about the only 
guys who are really getting dinged, or little benefit from it, really, in terms of the 
spread of money. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Have you a comment, Mr. Moss? 

Prices Are Set As Reasonably As Possible 

MR. MOSS : Mr. Chairman, you will find when you get into the area of marketing, I sometimes 
have too many comments. Yes, I would like to comment. I think we are all conversant with 
how little the fellows who raise animals, his steers and his hogs and the rest of it, are 
getting related to the market place. This is a way of life in the free enterprise system 
in Canada. 

I can only say that in having the one-desk selJ ing agency, rather than the poor guy who 
is in the beef business, we certainly are able to get a higher price, even with as little 
as we think we are getting, compared to those fellows who are competing with, you know, 
several other people in the market place. On the open market you might say, where the 
distributors or the buyers are fighting with the sellers and because there is another guy 
coming in within the next ten minutes to make an offer on meat. For example, you know, 
he has bargaining power, the buyer has bargaining power. In our case, really, if he does 
not buy a freshwater specie of the volumes we have from the marketing board, he has nowhere 
else to go, so I think we try to set our prices as realistically as possible so that we do 
not have a complete collapse of consumer acceptance. 

For example, we sell smokers in New York and basically most of their whitefish come out 
of Lake Winnipeg and Great Slave. If we were to make their prices too high and after they 
had the processing cost, we might find ourselves in a positfon where the consumer of smoked 
whitefish in your marketing area might back off. So that we have- quite a responsibility 
to see that we do not overprice our products too. There is an element of risk in setting 
prices, but it is one we continue to live with. 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. Butters) : Thank you, Mr. Moss. Mr. Lyall. 

< I  
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The Price Of Char 

MR. LYALL : Just more of a general statement. When I talk of fish I am talking about char, 
one of the fish that is supposed to be a delicacy throughout the world. If you go to Edmonton, 
in the restaurants, you would pay something like $8. 50 a pound for it and if you go to one of 
the restaurants here, the least you will pay is $5 for a steak of it which, if you look at it, 
would be about $5 a pound, even if you are buying it from a restaurant. If you bought it in 
a store it is $1. 95 a pound, whole, and why the hell the fishermen are only getting 35 cents 
of it is my question. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : 
that question. Mr. Moss. 

do not know if there is a witness present who could answer 

MR. MOSS : Well, Mr. Chairman, I really can not sit here and be critical of the co-operative, 
but I know the prices we pay on the basis of Edmonton and I believe the range is running 
between $1. 80 and $2. 05, if I am not mistaken. I do not have the list with me, but it is 
around there, it may run from $1 . 60 to $2. 00 or thereabouts. I do know, with all due respect 
to the co-op, they do have a 40 cents per pound cost in the freight to Edmonton alone. So, 
they too have problems. 

Again, I guess this is why we had the previous question on buying directly from the fishermen. 
We are saying yes, but when the crunch comes what really happens is that these fishermen are 
really part of the co-operative and fishermen like all the rest of us have a conscience. 
They run their co-op for the betterment of people, and it is not always profit they are 
running their co-ops for. So, when they have their meeting and say 11 Let us go direct as 
fishermen, we will get more money11 , I would think that conscience would prevail because they 
will always be saying 11 God, you know, we may be laying off four or five people here. Maybe 
we had better just hang tough, even if we as fishermen must take a little less money. 11 So, 
it is a problem and we need help and we are trying to get that help, but I do not know the 
sources yet. However, I do know that the federal government is very, very interested in 
doing something. I am talking financially of doing something in freshwater country. I am 
prepared to gamble with them because I know that they now have real good insight into under­
standing the problems of the fishermen. 

The Honourable Romeo LeBlanc was raised and born in a fishing village and he is now clearly 
saying 1 1 What are we doing for the fishermen, and what can be done for the fishermen? 11 So, I 
have j ust got a lot of confidence, Mr. Chairman, that things are going to improve, and 
certainly the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation hopefully will be a part of that improve­
ment. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Butters) : Thank you, sir. I should mention that we are still waiting for 
the syllabic translations of the three motions and it should not be very long now before they 
are available to the committee. Are there any further questions until that time of our 
witnesses? 

No More Private Enterprise 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, it had originally been my proposal that we go through the 
report section by section. I notice that a number of Members have asked questions which 
would have come up under each particular section. While we are waiting for the first motion 
I wonder if we could start off first of all maybe with the letter of transmittal which 
accompanied the report, written by Mr. Bergasse to the Co�missioner. I notice on page 2 of 
the letter of trans mi tta l it says, under sec ti on l , 11There would appear to be a feeling 
prevalent amongst certain elements of the fishermen and the public that the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation is not giving the fishermen a fair price and .that the fishermen would 
be better off if they were not part of the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation. There is 
no evidence to support this. 11 

I believe the reason there is no evidence is because there are no private operators which you 
could compare the Freshwater Fish Marketing board to. For instance, if the marketing corpor­
ation was paying 41 cents and a private operator was paying 51 cents you would be able to 
make a very, good assessment as to who was the most efficient. However, I would like to ask 
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Mr . Morin if I may, Mr . Chairman, if he feels the same way, does he feel that the fish 
marketing board is not giving the fishermen a fair deal, does he think that private enterprise 
could do better? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : The Chair directs your question to Mr . Morin if he cares to 
answer? 

MR . MORIN : That is right, Mr . Chairman, I do not think we have got a fair deal . I think that 
private enterprise today can give far better prices than the marketing board . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Thank you, sir. Mr . Nickerson. 

MR . NICKERSON :  My second question I presume would be addressed to Mr . Moss, and that is in 
the same paragraph on page 2 where it says, 1 1 • • •  the corporation is now faced with a world 
wide depressed fish industry11 • I wonder if he could say in general terms has fish marketing 
improved since this letter was written? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Mr . Moss. 

Fish Marketing Has Improved 

MR . MOSS : Mr. Chairman, as far as freshwater species are concerned, I must honestly say that 
our markets have improved to some degree. As a matter of fact, the federal government looks 
to the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation as a model on the successes it has had versus 
what independent operators have been reporting for several months . I would, Mr. Chairman, 
like to comment and repeat the seriousness of any attempt to break away from the Freshwater 
Fish Marketing Corporation . I do not think there is any way in which the Great Slave area 
could possibly get a higher price by breaking away from a one-desk selling agency, it is 
humanly impossible . 

In your deliberations you will have to look at the three types of whitefish you have : which 
is a very dark, lean whitefish ; a white light lean whitefish ; and a true smoker, which is 
the saleable fish . Now, the only way in which the marketing board, and again as a one-desk 
selling agency, disposes of the dark and the light Great Slave fish is by forcing the custo­
mers to take it . We set up a percentage with our customers of Slave Lake fish they must take 
related to Lake Winnipeg which is the elite smoker whitefish in the world . There is no 
question of that. So, we would, Mr. Chairman, really like an invitation in the deliberations 
of this Council on behalf of the fishermen . I would be repres�nting the fishermen in their 
plight because I sincerely believe that it would be a serious mistake, and a step backward . 

The Mcivor Commission report was quite clear, and the rules have not changed since then . So, 
I will conclude by saying - that the markets have been fairly lucrative for freshwater fish . 
Certainly there has been an improvement in our sal es and volumes on the fact that our inven­
tories are the lowest they have been in seven years. 

MR . NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman . . . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : I just wish to point out we are considering the Report on the 
Task Force on Great Slave Lake Fisheries. I do not know if we are making any decisions or 
recommendations . Go ahead, sir. 

( 
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MR. NICKERSON : I intend to get to the point that Mr. Moss brought up just a little while 
ago ,  when we get to the section in the report on marketing. I have had complaints from both 
fishermen and customers on the proportion of inferior fish they have to buy if they want the 
smokers. Anyway , on page 2 of the letter of transmittal , paragraph two it says: 11 We feel 
that the fishery is viable but . . .  11 and then there is a whole clause after the word 11but11 , but 
I wonder if Members of the panel would like to comment on that particular statement with 
respect to both the summer fishery and the winter fishery and what is generally called around 
Great Slave Lake the inland fishery, which for the benefit of Members who are not from this 
area , means the small inland lakes away from Great Slave Lake itself. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Would you like to begin , Mr. Bergasse , with comments on that 
comment? 

Fisheries Problems In The North 

MR. BERGASSE : Mr. Chairman , if I could take one part of that statement Mr. Nickerson made , 
we did take a look at the lakes within a radius of 100 miles , of the plant in Hay River. I 
do not have the figures here with me now , but it turned out that on the basis of the freight 
that would have to be paid to bring that fish into a shipping point where it could be pro­
cessed it was not a viable operation and you would be losing money. Now ,  we have all that 
back-up information. I think we are faced in the fishery , to a large extent with some of 
the problems -- well , not some of the problems but with a great deal of problems facing 
fisheries in most parts of the North. I am talking about the northern parts of the provinces 
too. They are running into exactly the same problems with price and the same concerns 
expressed by the fishermen as has been expressed by Mr. Morin. 

More and more it appears that we are getting to the point where it looks like we are going 
to have to consider some type of freight subsidy. This is being looked at now. Saskatchewan 
has some type of subsidy that they have placed on shipping to points in relation to Prince 
Albert. I believe the cost is running about $300 , 000 a year for this program. Ontario has 
a similar program and we at the present moment are putting together facts and figures on 
costs and what it would mean to the fishermen. I think that this is one of the main problems 
faced by the fishermen , the cost of getting that fish to the market. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : When you say 11 we 11 you are referring to your other hat ,  your 
other responsibility? 

MR. BERGASSE: Us , in conjunction with Dr. Faulkner ' s  people. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you. Mr. Nickerson. 

Viability Of Fisheries In Inland Lakes 

MR. NICKERSON: Thank you very much , Mr. Chairman, and I wonder if Mr. Morin would like to 
comment on the viability of the fishery , especially with respect to the inland lakes. I 
understand that lakes such as  Hogarth Lake and Freeman have all in the past been fished 
successfully. Perhaps Mr. Morin would like to comment and also maybe he would like to bring 
this up at the same time , that as far as I see it , the inland lakes are mainly producers of 
jumbos and jumbos always used to fetch a premium price over mediums and small. Perhaps if 
the Freshwater Fish Marketing board would again grade its premium for jumbos the inland fishery 
would again become viable. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Morin. 

MR. MORIN : This point about inland lake fisheries, I think the main purpose is as rece1 v 1ng 
stations. If you had a receiving station in Yellowknife it would serve the purpose because 
you have trucks coming in daily and they could haul your fish cheaper from Yellowknife. I 
spoke to the fishermen in Yellowknife over the last few days I have been here , and also two 
weeks ago ,  and they expressed to me the belief that they should have a receiving station at 
Yellowknife , at the water front , and should have had one years ago so they could do something. 
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MR. NICKERSON: Hear, hear ! 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. 

MR. BERGASSE: Could I add something to that? I agree with Mr. Morin, with the poi nts he 
i s  making. I thi nk you must remember with these inland lakes that they are on a quota 
system. In some instances there may not be a sufficient quota in that lake to make it  
worthwhile fishing that lake. Now, I am speaking as an amateur as I am not an expert on 
quotas, but I do know that this whole area of transportation throughout the whole of the 
freshwater fishing area, plus specifi cally in our particular case, the Northwest Territories 
or the Great Slave Lake in  particular, i s  being looked at in some detail. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Morin, did you have another comment supplementary to your 
earli er ones? 

MR. MORIN : thi nk Mr. Bergasse has probably answered the part I was thinki ng of. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Moss? 

A Receiving Station In Yellowknife 

MR. MOSS: Mr. Chai rman, I would l ike to say that number one we do have better pricing for 
large and jumbo speci es. Legally we will accept delivery of all f ish legally caught . 
Number two, if the fishermen can show us that a recei v ing station i s  a necessary requ i site 
in Yellowknife for the benefit of fishermen, we would not put it up for any other reason, 
we certainly would look at the proposal and, as we represent fishermen, we would take it 
up with them. We would then look to where we might get financing from various levels of 
government and certai nly, if i t  is good for them, we would not be opposed to a faci lity in 
Yellowknife. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you for your assurance, sir . Mr. Stewart, have you a 
comment? 

MR� STEWART : Yes, Mr. Chairman. The problem with the smaller lakes, there are basi cally 
two major ones. The theory sounds very good, but in  practi ce my experi ence has indicated 
that many of the smaller lakes have an infestation rate that i s  dangerously close to the 
cut-off as far as Ameri can markets are concerned. We have had a great deal of trouble wi th 
infestati ons on some of the lakes mentioned by Mr. N i ckerson. Infestation comes into it. 

Secondly, because of the quota system for most of these lakes i t  does not warrant to try to 
open up a winter overland route to transport the product, so thi s generally restri cts i t  
to an aircraft haul. Due to the vari ances in  fi shing, in producti on, i f  you have scheduled 
trips, often an airplane will go in  and there is not a load for the airplane with the net 
result that the cost of transporation on what is avai lable i s  so high that the economics 
start to suffer drastically. 

You can overcome this if you deal i n  a frozen product, that is f ish frozen at the lake or on 
the lake. Thi s  in  some winters works out fairly well, but some winters it has not. You 
get an inferior quali ty of production coming from fish frozen on the lake, warm spells and 
this type of thing, we get d i scolorati on and i t  does not get the pri ces on the market. 
Although the theory of fi shing in small lakes looks very good on the surface, there are many 
facets to this above just that the fishing i s  there and they can be caught. These other 
things are the things that cause the major problem. That is· just a statement, that is not 
a question. 

( J  
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you. I notice that the motions have been returned in 
Inuktitut and in English and I believe they have been circulated. I wonder if we may return 
to those items of business and if Mr. Nickerson would take each of his motions in order and 
put the motion and then I will call the question . Do you have your motions? 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, might it not be possible to first move the first motion and 
then come to the others as we get to that particular section in the report? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : They are your moti ons, sir. 

MR. NICKERSON: First of all I would like to proceed with the first one on the list: Now 
therefore, I move that it be a recorrmendation of this committee that the responsibility for 
inland fisheries be transferred from the federal to the territorial government. That is the 
second one you have on the list before you. 

Motion To Transfer Responsibilities Of Inland Fisheries Carried 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Is there any discussion on the motion? Question being called. 
All those in favour of the motion provided by Mr. Nickerson raise their hands, please? Down. 
Contrary? No contrary. 

---Carried 

MR. NICKERSON: Perhaps now we could turn to page 2 of the report proper. First of all I 
would like to comment on the task force that put this report together. It is a lot briefer 
and a lot easier to read than a lot of the reports that come out of the Laing building. 

Under the heading 1 1 Decreasing Number of Fishermen and Fishing Effort 1 1  I wonder if perhaps 
Mr. Morin could say what the decline has been over the past few years and how many men are now 
still operating on the lake? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Perhaps before you reply on page 2, the report proper, you might 
look at that. Go ahead, sir. 

MR. MORIN: I did not get that right. 

MR. NICKERSON : I wonder if we could be told how many men are now operating on the lake, the 
number of boats that are operating on the lake or a rough approximation and how this has 
declined over the last few years? 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, maybe I can answer that for Mr. Morin as he has given me the 
information. If Mr. Nickerson does not mind. There were 92 skiffs and 1 5  large boats. 
This is the summer of 1 975 season. Maybe I should not have said large boats. That was 1 5  
large vessels and 92 skiffs. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : There was a suggestion of a decline to that point � What was the 
year you asked, Mr. Nickerson? 

MR. NICKERSON: I did not ask for any particular year. I was just trying to find out how 
serious this decline has been. 

MR. BERGASSE : Mr. Chairman, I believe in the summer of 1 973  there were 1 8  large vessels 
and 56 skiffs. 

MR. NICKERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I noticed this on page 3 .here, but I just wondered 
if there had been an even greater decline during the last year or so since this report had 
been prepared. 
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MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Mor i n  also i ndicated thi s w i nter there were only seven outfits f ishi ng and 
fi shi ng was i n  a decli ne. 

Excerpt From The Hub Newspaper 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, perhaps now we could turn to page 3 of the report and here we 
get into the whole problem of f isheri es i nspect ion, etc. I would l ike to read out one of the 
comments i n the report: "The task force concerned itself w i th the recent l iti gat ion over the 
use of under-sized nets . . .  11 

I thought thi s matter had been recti fied some time ago but I have here an excerpt from The 
Hub newspaper from Hay Ri ver dated the 5th of November, . 1975, and i t says here under the 
headi ng " Fishermen Fi ned Aga i n  -- F i shermen are agg_i n being fi ned for us i ng nets of a too small 
mesh si ze. Eugene McKay, Leon Durocher, Frank H i rst, J im Hirst and Lester Gudmondson were all 
fi ned $10 by Magistrate J. H .  Sunstrom. All of the men i nvolved had thei r nets confi scated. 
Almost all of the fi shermen buy their nets from the Freshwater F ish Marketi ng Corporation " .  

I am very concerned about this. We have been told t ime and time aga i n  that thi s matter had 
been rectif ied and no more charges were being la i d for the use of undersi zed nets purchased 
from the Freshwater Fish Marketi ng Corporati on. I see it i s still go i ng on. Thi s gets us 
into the whole question of enforcement of the var ious regulati ons. I am very sorry to see 
that we have one branch of government supposedly assi sti ng the fi shermen and another branch 
of government, it would appear to me, just trying to catch fi shermen out. It is getti ng to 
the po i nt that the i nspection people are harass i ng the fi shermen. I have a number of 
questi ons in regard to this. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : A questi on of harassment has come up. Are there any witnesses on 
the panel who would li ke to comment on that statement of harassment? 

MR. BERGASSE: I hate to put Dr. Faulkner on the spot but he is the representative of 
Fi sheri es Canada, so I thi nk he is going to have to do i t. 

A Question Of Harassment 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Chai rman, about all I can say regarding the statement on harassment is 
that personally I would hope that the i nspection officers are not harassing fi shermen. At the 
same time one has to realize that they have a job to do in terms of the regulations that have 
been established, just as our police forces and so on have jobs to do. Someti mes they may not 
be the most palatable job, but nevertheless they do them. The parti cular si tuation that I 
thi nk Mr. Nickerson i s referring to was w i th respect to mesh or nets that were sold by the 
corporati on that were later measured by our offi cers of Environment Canada and charges that 
were laid. 

I would agree wi th Mr. Nickerson wholeheartedly that a crown corporati on of the federal 
government should not be selling nets and then Envi ronment Canada turni ng around and 
prosecuti ng fishermen for hav i ng those nets. That i s not to say that the corporation was 
wrong or that the i nspection officers were wrong. I th i nk Mr. Moss would agree with me that 
i t was a bad situation that should not have developed. It i s my understanding that at the 
present ti me at least, and I checked this very recently today, that the s ituat ion has for all 
i ntents and purposes and to the best of my knowledge been rectif ied and our people in 
Environment Canada have been i n  contact and vi ce-versa w i th people from the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation. I would be very, very disturbed if this situation was agai n  goi ng on. 
I am sure Mr. Moss would be too. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Nickerson? 

MR. NICKERSON: have another two questions which are very easy to answer in regard to 

. .  ' \. -. 
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inspection. We are told by Mr. Morin that there are seven operators on the lake right now. 
I would like to know from Dr. Faulkner, if possible, how many fish inspectors are there in 
your employ right now? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Dr. Faulkner. 
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DR. FAULKNER : I n  the terms of the question it is not my direct responsibility and I would 
have to refer that to our s enior man now in Yellowknife, Mr. Hugh Trudeau. I could take 
the question under advisement but I do not have the answer for you at the moment. 

MR. NICKERSON : I would be very pleased if you could do that . It seems to be my observation 
that in Yellowknife right now there are more fish inspectors than there are actually fishermen. 

Perhaps another question you could answer, sir: How many prosecutions were laid against 
fishermen last year for infractions of the various rules and regulations? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters):  Dr. Faulkner? 

DR. FAULKNER: Again I would have to take that question under advisement and I will certainly 
get the information to you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you, sir. 

MR. NICKERSON: I do not wish to pursue this matter any further, really. It is very serious. 
Before I move my motion concerning inspection, I wonder if the representative of the fishermen 
has anything to say on this particular subject? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Morin, do you wish to comment on the discussion you have 
heard? 

MR. MOSS : Mr. Chairman, I would like to help Mr. Nickerson form the fishermen 1 s side now 
and I would also like to ask Dr. Faulkner how many nets were confiscated and are being held 
by the federal authorities? That is where the dollars and cents are. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters):  Dr. Faulkner, would you take that question under advisement also? 
Mr. Bergasse. 

MR. BERGASSE: I just thought before going into this matter of mesh size, Dr. Faulkner has 
some comments about proposed or possible changes, or things that are being considered in 
this whole area of mesh sizes.  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you. Dr. Faulkner. 

Possibilities For Improving Fisheries 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Chairman, we have shared the fishermen 1 s concern -- 11 we11 being the people 
with Environment Canada, fishing managers, we have shared the fishermen 1 s concern regarding 
the situation on Great Slave Lake. As a result we have taken a look at a number of different 
possibilities for improving the fisheries. I feel that because of the comments that have 
been raised by Mr. Nickerson, that I should at this time at least make some reference to the 
work we have been doing. I would like to preface my comments with the statement that it 
was my intention to initially discuss this particular matter and the proposed changes that 
we are considering. I emphasize 11proposed 11 and the word 11considering11 • 

I would have preferred to discuss it first with the fishermen but basically the population 
of fish in Great Slave Lake, on the basis of research work that has been carried out over 
the past three years, both by our biologists on Great Slave Lake and by looking at fisheries 
elsewhere in North America, the population of Great Slave Lake is predominantly fish that 
are younger and by 11younger11 , I mean les s than ten years of age. 

The Great Slave Lake fishery has few fish that are in the ten year old bracket and above. 
As a result of this the five and a half inch mesh net that is presently being used is primarily 
taking fish from the ten year old and above age categories. Basically that means that the 
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five and a half inch mesh net does not have yery many fish that are yulnerable or able to 
be taken by it , out of the exist ing population . As a result of this knowledge and with some 
additional information , we haye been considering lowering the mesh size to a fi ve inch mesh. 

The effect of this particular change would be that initially, probably for a three or four 
year period there would be an increase in ·the catch to fishennen , because with the smaller 
mesh size , more fish in the existing population would be vulnerable to the five incn ,  rather 
than the five and a half inch mesh . 

The catch that fishermen could expect for a unit of effort - - and by 11unit of effort" I mean 
in terms of net sets , for example , the number of times a fisherman sets his net , in each 
set he could expect to have more fish .  The theoretical expectation right now is roughly , I 
would say , a moderate estimate would be a 25 to 50 per cent increase in terms of a catch in 
terms of each time he sets the five inch net . Obviously ,  if you do this , then the feeling 
is that there is going to be a decrease in the population . Without going into the 
technicalities of it , Mr. Chairman , our biologists , and I would emphasize that this is still 
under review , this theory is a fairly significant departure from fisheries management theory 
as we have known it over the ages . The idea then is that the population , and this is what 
everyone is concerned about , would be fished down . In other words , during this fishing-up 
period , or period of increased catches , there would be a decrease in the number of fish. 

However , our researchers believe that although the number of fish in total would decrease ,  
the fish that would be available to the five inch mesh , would remain the same o r  b e  somewhat 
greater . The reason for that is because we believe that the population of fish on the whole 
would respond but with increased growth rates. In other words , you would have larger fish 
at a younger age and instead of simply harvesting the tail end of the older population , you 
would be harvesting or catching younger and larger fish. I suppose it might be likened or 
compared to the situation , and I am not a specialist in agriculture by any means , but I 
understand people who are in the business of rais i ng chickens , raise them for so long and then 
get rid of them because you get past the point of greatest return in terms of weight gain 
relative to food. 

A Different Approach To Fisheries Management 

So in the present situation these are a number of the things we are looking at. Now I would 
like to stop at that point , I really do not want -- unles s  questions get into the 
technicalities of it -- because I am sure that this is not really your area of interest ,  but 
I did wish to go to some length to explain that because of the fact that it is quite a 
different approach to fisheries management , 

There are a couple of other things I would just like to make note of. With the increased 
catch some individuals have said , or if we move to the five inch mesh some individuals have 
advised that there would be in all probabjlity an influx of fishermen to get this increased 
catch. I would suggest that in co-operation with the Northwest Territories and people from 
Environment Canada , we will be looking at questions of how many fishermen should be 
participating in the fishery and question like , if you have the increased catch , what does it 
mean in terms of dollars and cents to any particular fisherman , and if you go to the five inch 
mesh and get a decrease in the size of your fish , which would be a couple of inches , what 
does this mean in terms of the fishermen? 

So it would appear that some sort of limit might have to be considered on the number of 
fishermen who should participate. Also it would appear that some sort of over-all quota 
that is realistic should be considered and by 11 realistic 11 for ·Great Slave Lake I would be 
suggesting the area of two and a half to three million pounds . The present situation is a 
fishery where there is something around two million pounds that are being taken with a quota 
that is 4 . 7  million pounds , I believe. I would suggest that this particular quota at the 
present time is totally unrealistic and really has no relationship to the fishery - at all , 
since it has never been achieved and since they are not coming close to achievi ng it . Mr.  
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Chairman , with that I will terminate my comments and respond to any questions. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) ; Thank you , Dr . Faulkner, for your most interesting statement. 
I think possibly Members would agree that some of the points you raised are probably better 
discussed with the fishermen ' s  association as they are questions relating to the industry. 
I do notice that Mr. Evaluarjuk of Foxe Basin wishes to put a question to you yourself, or 
to the other witnesses. Mr . Evaluarjuk. 

- - - - --- - - - --·- --- · · · 

( 
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Concerning The Age Of Fish 

MR. EVALUARJUK : Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask a question. Some of the questions I wanted 
to ask have been asked already but I do have a question on the nets. I have noticed how big 
the size of the nets should be but what are they going to do with these fish they catch? Are 
they catching fish in order to make money or are they catching them for their own use? If we 
are going to check on the ages of the fish, what will we do? For myself, if I caught a fish, 
I would not know how old it was and I am sure a fish is' like a human, or like anything else. 
Even if a fish is very small, it could be a full grown fish. How would we find out how old 
the fish is, if it is an adult or younger? If the fishermen in the settlements have to fish 
with nets, how are they going to know how big the mesh of the net should be? If a person is 
fishing with the wrong kind of net, if he did not know that he was using the wrong kind , 
would he be charged by a magistrate? Those are the questions I wanted to ask. Thank you . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you, Mr . Evaluarjuk. Dr . Faulkner, could you respond? 

DR . FAULKNER : Mr . Chairman, first of all I would like to say that if I caught a fish, by 
looking at it I certainly agree, I would not know how old that fish was either . So we have 
that in common at least. 

The proposal we are examining at the present time relates only to Great Slave Lake and it 
would not, therefore, apply to the settlements. No decision, however, has been made on this 
but it would be my feeling that I would prefer to see any change implemented on a restricted 
basis, in other words, in a very limited area initially so that we can see what the effect is 
on the fish population. 

I do not know, I can not speak for the courts in terms of the latter part of the question on 
whether a fisherman would be prosecuted if he was using undersized nets, and not aware of it, 
as I do not know what the positions of the courts would be on that. I would think that an 
inspector would be in a very unfavourable position because he would be there to enforce the 
regulations as they exist and really not make a j udgment as to whether that man is really 
guilty of an offence . 

Method Of Determining Age 

The other question was how is the age determined of fish and basically this is done by taking 
scale samples, the small scales, looking at them under a microscope and margining them . The 
scales themselves have rings of growth, just as a tree has rings of growth, and it is there­
fore possible to estimate the age of an individual fish. 

Now the other question, I believe, was how do we know, or how do you determine if a fish is 
an adult or a young fish if, in fact, he is big? The answer would be in terms of age, by 
looking at the scales and the number of rings on the scale, and in terms of the development 
of the reproductive organs of the fish . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ) :  Thank you, sir. I have listed here Mr. Stewart, Mr . Searle, 
Mr . Nickerson and yourself. Mr . Searle, did you have a comment regarding the court? You 
have not spoken to this matter and would you like to speak? 

MR . SEARLE : I have several comments as a result of statements made and I have a couple of 
questions . I have been restraining myself thinking that this matter might get out of committee 
some time today, but in view of the fact that it seems we . have a long, long way to go on it, 
I think I will pull off the restraints and get into it as well . It looks like we are going 
to be sitting next week anyway . 

It occurred to me that we could get an interesting thing here, Mr . Chairman, with one arm of 
the Government of Canada selling the fishermen nets and another arm of the Government of 
Canada seizing them and presumably fisheries could turn them back to the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing board and they could resell them to the fishermen aq ain.  You could make a profit 
just out of that sort of thing and you could turn the nets ovir, five or six times presumably. 
As you can see, that is a substantial contribution to the debate. 
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MR. McCALLUM : Hear, hear ! 

MR. STEWART : I suggest you do not g ive Mr. Moss any i deas ! 

Sports F i shing L imi ts 

MR. SEARLE : would li ke to just di gress a second and ask a question that has always been 
botheri ng me. I am one of these people who has li ved i n  the terri tori es for 30 years and 
only four years ago found or discovered the great outdoors and became an avi d, rabi d sports 
fisherman. I think my questi on i s  probably for Dr. Faulkner. I guess the thing that bothers 
me mostly i s, I mi ssed the f irst 26 years when I thi nk the li mi ts were more generous. Mi nd 
you, they can not be much less generous than they are now, whi ch i s  what I want to talk to you 
about bri efly, Dr. Faulkner. 

When you can set a li mi t on Great Slave Lake of 1 1 X 1 1  mi lli on pounds, what could possi bly be 
the logic  of setti ng a l imi t of four trout per day and fi ve i n  possess·i on, which i s  what I 
think i t  i s? On the other hand you have commercial fishi ng l imi ts of mi lli ons of pounds. 
What could be the logic behi nd that? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Dr. Faulkner. 

DR. FAULKNER : Mr. Chairman, the l imi ts as far as angling i s  concerned are established i n  a 
s imi lar manner to what they are on commerci al f ishi ng. However, I would readi ly admi t that 
they are probably much less exacti ng. In many i nstances fi sheries managers are i n  a si tuati on 
where they have to make best guesses wi thout enough i nformat ion. We have attempted, i n  order 
to establish some credi bili ty on the limi ts that have been placed on angling or anglers. We 
have attempted to have summer students at the various lodges, moni toring the catches, seei ng 
what size the fi sh are that are taken, how old they are and so on, the vari ous parameters 
that we normally measure. I would readi ly admi t to you, s ir, that in  thi s  parti cular area of 
management i t  i s  a very di ffi cult and tenuous one. I could not, for example, justify why i t  
should not be one more fi sh or one less fish. I do not know whether this answers the questi on. 
I thi nk probably I would feel a lot better if  I could answer the questi on by sayi ng that i t  
i s  a very sci enti fi c  method that we use and we are carrying thi s  out routi nely i n  all the 
lakes that are angled and, therefore, we are very certai n  about thi s. 

In all honesty I could not say we are terribly certain about some of the angling quotas that 
have been set because of the number of lakes, because of the areas that are fished. Areas 
li ke Great Slave Lake where lodges are moni tored and so on and we could probably be more 
certai n  there than in  the other vast areas of the Northwest Terri tori es. 

I 
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The Angler ' s  Catch 

MR . SEARLE : I do not mean to prolong this because this is not di rectly on the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing thing . You know, tourism is something we try and promote . I must say the people I 
have talked to at the lodges and the American tourists who do come in for a fishing holiday, 
spending the kind of money they spend and even the kind of money that I have to spend if I 
want to go out for a weekend at one of these places, not tal king about the most expensive lodges 
either, I am talking about the tent-frame type, where you take your own food and your own gear 
and you just use a cabtn .  In effect, I find it extremely discouraging when you travel, take 
for exampl e 1 80 miles I think it is east of here, charter an aircraft to go to a great fishing 
lake, Nonacho Lake, and there you take four fish a day and you can only go home with five . With 
the cost of living being what it is, I wish I could fill my freezer . 

My friend here tel ls me there is a 1 00, 000 pound commercial limit on Nonacho Lake . I do not know 
whether that is true or not, but my feeling is that there are certain lakes that Fisheries Canada 
just have to know an awful lot about, that is Great Slave and Great Bear . It seems to me that 
the catch for the angler should not be a territorial wide thing but should be pursued through 
a schedule established more exactly by lake . I do not mind, for instance, if Prosperous or 
Prelude Lake out here are being over fished, to have a limit of one per day, but what distresses 
me is when I, once per summer or maybe twice per summer, put out a hell of a lot of money to fly, 
myself and a group of friends, somewhere, and I have still got the same dumb five fish limit in 
possession when I know and I am sitting and I know there is a commercial fisherman pulling in 
a million pounds with v i rtually no limit for him . Here I am, one per hook . It does not seem 
to make any sense to me . 

My feeling, therefore, is why can not we do this in a more sensible fashion and do it by the 
l ake in a scientific way since it is a scientific and more exact art? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Before I ask Dr . Faulkner to reply, I am beginning to get twinges 
of concern too at the length of time this debate is taking . I do not wish to push to see it 
cut off, but we have 40 minutes left before lunch and if it is our intention to go on after 
lunch this is fine with me . I just wish to re-emphasize Mr . Searle's comments that it looks 
like we are going to be sitting next week . Dr . Faulkner and I believe Mr . Moss might have a 
comment to these questions . 

DR . FAULKNER: I think, Mr . Chairman, the suggestions that have been offered here this morning 
are excellent ones and I am quite prepared to have my people look at the possibility . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Thank you, sir . Mr . Moss . 

A Conspiracy With The Federal Authorities 

MR . MOSS: Mr . Chairman, the thought that occurs to me is that this is one time I would like 
to, on behalf of the fishermen, arrange a conspiracy with the federal authorities on fish size 
in cutting down the quotas for the sports fishermen . It becomes evident to me that when I think 
of their cost per day getting five fish and flying those enormous numbers of miles, that that is 
good for about $20 a pound . When I get the market that high, and if they are receptive, we 
will have that price available to them at the Hay River plant . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): f think somehow you missed Mr . Searle's point . Mr . Searle . 

MR . SEARLE: I am not aware that you can even buy Great Slave Lake fish in Yellowknife, can you? 
Where? 

MR . STEWART: In Hay River . 

MR . SEARLE: I might take you up on that . It would be a lot cheaper . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Butters) : I think Mr. Ernerk has not spoken to this debate and he is gone . 
I have Mr . Stewart down as the next speaker .  



- 788 -

Scientif ic  Methods For Setting Li mits 

MR. STEWART : In all due respect, Dr. Faulkner , I know what you are referring to when you said 
11by sci enti fic methods for setti ng l imits for sports fishi ng 11 • I am sure you reall y did not 
mean that because you take the stand on commerci al fishing to put limits not i n  a broad sense 
on the whol e Northwest Terri tories, but you put limtts on i nd ividual lakes. Surely to God, if it 
applies for commercial fishermen the same shoul d apply for sports fishermen. It i s  a matter of 
whether the damned fish are there or not and to arbi trarily say that because Great Bear Lake, 
for example, and I think probably that i s  the l ake that i s  of concern, that five trout i s  al l 
that water can stand, I think that may be true, but it certainl y i s  not true on Nonacho or other 
lakes that do not see any fishing at a l l , other than the sportsmen. Surel y they can not be 
related in any way, shape or form, so to say that :it has been set on a scientific base real l y  I 
can not buy that. I thi nk if you have got to put l imi ts on an i ndivi dual l ake base for commerci a l  
fishing, then c�rtainly you shoul d have to do the same damned thing for sports fishi ng. I have 
got another question after that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Was th.at a question? 

MR. STEWART : Is  that not essenti ally true? 

DR. FAULKNER: Mr. Cha i rman, in response to Mr. Stewart ' s  comments, what I was acknowl edgi ng 
was that Mr. Searl e ' s  suggestion, that i ndivi dua l l akes be l ooked at. I a l so stated previousl y 
that I woul d l ike to say that angl i ng quotas were set on a very hi ghl y scientific basis, but they 
are not, by and l arge they are not and I read i l y  admi t to that . What I am saying, just to 
reiterate, is the suggestion that Mr. Searl e made that we l ook at i nd ividual l akes and I think 
that i s  what Mr. Stewart is sayi ng. I thi nk that i s  a good suggestion. 

S imi l arl y, in the commerci a l  fishing area what I am proposing to have our people do i s  loo k at 
Great Sl ave Lake on an i ndividua l basi s  and thi s  i s  why I am tal k ing Great Sl ave Lake in terms 
of any proposed catch change. 
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Lowering Of Mesh Size 

MR. STEWART: My second question . I have one more question and this really concerns me. 
Maybe I did not hear this one right either. I understood you to say that you are considering 
lowering the mesh size to five inches and this would increase the productivity on a net basis. 
Then you said, if I remember correctly, that you were then considering the imposition of a 
limit on Great Slave Lake of between two and a half and three million pounds. I would 
suggest to you, sir, that what you are doing i s  you are making it easier to catch the fish on 
one hand and you are taking it away with the other. This lake has produced in the past up to 
7. 5 million pounds in a season. It has not done that, agreed, for some time, but it has a 
potential of being able to do that if the same effort were put in today that had been put in 
at that other time. 

I do not think basically the fish population of Great Slave Lake are any worse off than they 
were when these limits were met. It i s  a matter that the effort has been applied. If we 
are going to cure the economic plight of the fishermen on Great Slave Lake we must increase 
the production levels so that the price per pound for handling that commodity through the 
fish plant in Hay River by volume, by increasing volumes, will be reduced so that that can 
be passed on to the fishermen. 

The reason Hay River is not working well today is that there is not sufficient production to 
bring that cost factor down . So, if you say we are going to reduce the size of the nets so 
we can increase the production, but we are going to impose a very restrictive limit, we are 
not accomplishing a damn thing. Maybe six million pounds is too much, but certainly two and 
a half or three million has got to be too low too. Until this is a proven fact I would 
strongly oppose cutting that limit until you can scientifically say we have to and I do not 
think you have that information at this time. So, I do not think the limit should be played 
with. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Do you have Mr. Stewart ' s  comments, Mr. Moss? Mr. Wah-Shee. 
Did you wish to reply Dr. Faulkner? 

DR. FAULKNER: Yes, Mr. Chairman. The quota I suggested is one that is being considered in 
the initial stages. I would agree with Mr. Stewart that the effort on the lake has been 
diminishing, decreasing, and this is one of the reasons we have the problem we have. Again 
it is partly because we believe, partly because the fishermen with the five and a half inch 
mesh are taking the older fish. If this situation persists, then they will simply remain at 
that stage of taking older and fewer fish. We are hoping to start hitting the younger fish. 
Now, three million pounds or two and a half million pounds, I would say that initially this 
is what we would look at, but we expect that if we start hitting in catches the younger fish 
that we will have increased catches and that the quota will set a new equilibrium level or 
at a sustained yield level. In other words, I am not disagreeing with Mr. Stewart's comments, 
I am saying that the quota is not being taken now. 

Increase In Quota Proposed 

What we are proposing to do is set a quota at a level that in all probability would be taken 
and in fact is half a million to one million pounds beyond what is presently being harvested 
which represents about a 15 to 30 per cent increase in the actual harvest. That is initially 
and we would monitor this very closely and if it appeared that the population was stable and 
that you could increase it then I would propose increasing it in a step-wise process, on the 
basis of what information is available from the population. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you. That seems to be a matter you will be working out 
with the fishermen of Great Slave Lake, I suppose. Mr. Wah-Shee. · 
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People Who Fish For A Living 

MR. WAH-SHEE: Yes, Mr. Chairman. With regard to fishing I think many things have been said 
about commercial fishing, sports fishing . I would like to make a comment with regard to 
people who fish for food and not necessarily for sports fishing or commerical fishing . This 
deals particularly with the native people. I would like to say that I think the Department 
of the Envi ronment has a big responsibility with regard to ensuring that certain quotas are 
met so that the supply of fish in different lakes and rivers are maintained at certain levels, 
so that you do not deplete the supply. I hope that when the Freshwater Fish Marketing 
Corporation considers certain areas for commercial fishing that they will take into considera­
tion consultation with the communities, particularly some communities for example like 
Lac La Martre or Rae Lakes who primarily live off the fish in the lakes. That is basically 
what they live on and particularly Lac La Martre. I am aware that they had commercial 
fishing there and then they decided to shut it down because there was concern about the 
supply being taken out of that particular lake. 

Now, what I would like to see is some co-ordination .  I assume there is and also this should 
equally apply to people who wish to go for sports fishing in certain areas. This is not to 
say that there should be no sports fishing, I think there is an adequate supply for all of 
these three different activities. 

There has been a great deal of criticism about the Department of the Environment and I would 
like to say that I think that they should be given more support because that particular 
department has a great deal of responsibility. I believe that if you do not have adequate 
environmental controls then you may find yourself going overboard with regard to taking more 
than you should from a given lake. So, my question to the Department of the Environment is 
when you consider certain areas for commercial fishing or sports fishing, do you take into 
consideration the native people who live in a given area, who live off the fish for their 
basic diet and do you have consultation with communities and so forth? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Dr. Faulkner. 

Consultation With Communities 

DR . FAULKNER: The answer is yes, do we consider domestic and commercial fishing in terms of 
the total lake, the answer i s  yes. In terms of do we communicate there wi th the various 
people in the various settlements regarding these fisheries, again to the best of our 
budgetary restrictions yes, we do, in co-operation with people from Mr. Bergasse 1 s department 
and other individuals. We send people to various meetings at various settlements to discuss 
fisheries management and resource allocation problems. That is not to say however that in 
all instances these are always discussed, perhaps the way they should be, or by the 
representatives w�o should be there. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Wah-Shee, does that answer your question? 

MR. WAH-SHEE: The reason I am asking, Mr. Chairman, i s  that I know there are some communities 
who do not support commercial fishing because of their concern, for example, Rae Lakes. On 
the other hand too, that is not to say that you should not have commercial fishing, but I 
think that commercial fishing should be supported. I believe that the fishermen who catch 
the fish should get adequate returns so that he stays in business and does not lose out. On 
the other hand too, you have also got to take into careful consideration the people who depend 
upon fish because I know there is not adequate employment for all_ of these people in these 
communities. So, I would rather see people independent, living off the land and not have to 
depend totally on a wage economy because there are insufficient jobs- to go around. This is 
why I am expressing this concern. 
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DR. FAULKNER : Mr. Chairman, I can appreciate the concern expressed and both Mr. Bergasse 
and mysel f wil l be continuing to endeavour to make sure that there is participation by the 
native peopl e in the al l ocation of the resource. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): The next s peaker -- I have three speakers , Mr. Pearson , Mr . 
Nickerson and Mr. Stewart. 
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Motion To Report Progress 

MR. PEARSON : Mr . Butters, with all due respect to the committee I move that we report 
progress on this matter . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Members of the committee I have a motion that we report progress . 
The motion is not debatable but would those Members who agree, or would you agree to report 
progress to the Speaker? 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS : Nay . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Would those Members who wish to report progress raise their 
hands at this time? I will report progress . 

Before I go I would wish to thank the members at our witness table who have appeared before 
us, Mr . Bergasse, Mr . Morin, Dr . Faulkner, Mr . Buckley and Mr. Moss . Your contributions 
have been most helpful to us and I thank you very much, gentlemen, on behalf of this committee . 

MR . NICKERSON :  A point of order, Mr. Chairman . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Mr. Nickerson, on a point of order . 

MR . NICKERSON : You say we will return to the subject, but when will we return to it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : That will be up to the Speaker . I will report progress to the 
Speaker and he will determine when that time will be . 

MR . NICKERSON :  There are a number of outstanding motions.  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : I realize I have two motions which have been circulated but the 
majority of the committee wish to report progress at this time and that is what I intend to do . 

MR . STEWART : A point of order . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Speaking to the point of order, Mr . Stewart . 

MR . STEWART : I am disturbed by this action and we have for the first time in front of any 
Council of the territories expert witnesses on fisheries which contributes a great deal to 
the employment and well-being of the people in this area and we have not concluded . I know 
we are short of time but surely we have not accomplished anything, we were just getting down 
to tying it together . I regret that move very much. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : I thank you very much for your comments, Mr . Stewart . Mr . 
Lafferty . 

MR . LAFFERTY : On a point of order, Mr . Chairman, I understood this motion to mean that we 
would be returning to continue with the witnesses . I feel this is very important and we 
should continue with it right after lunch . 

MR . NICKERSON : Mr . Chairman, on a point of order . I think t.hat most of the people who voted 
on that were under the assumption that we would return to it after lunch with the witnesses 
still present . 

The Reporting Of Progress 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Possibly I should seek advice from the Speaker, but my knowledge 
is that once progress has been reported then it i s  up to the Speaker as to when we will come 
back to it . I can not say we will come back to it after lunch . 
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MR. NICKERSON: Then might it not be possible for us to continue at least until luncheon on 
this particular subject? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Pearson, you were the Member who requested that progress be 
reported and do you wish to comment? 

MR. PEARSON: The motion was made, it was perfectly clear to Members that we report progress, 
which is exactly what the motion said . The majority of Members voted to do that and I think 
there can be no discussion on the matter. The matter is closed and we should progress and 
get on with the matters before this Council and that is this budget and get that cleared out 
of the way and then perhaps we can get down to dealing with these other matters. We have 
already set aside a lot of important legislation, we have set aside the rent control, we 
have set aside the matter of alcohol, we have skipped through the budget to try and meet the 
needs expressed here by Members the other day. I certainly have curtailed some of my comments, 
but not being a knowledgeable legal beagle, as some Members in the house are, again I 
reiterate that once the motion is put and passed, how can there be any discussion on it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): There is no discussion on the motion, we are speaking to a point 
of order. My decision is that there could be some misunderstanding on the part of the Members 
and I would like to call that vote again. I regret having to do so, Mr. Pearson, but I 
would like to ask again. The Members must realize that when I report progress I give it back 
to the Speaker and I can not guarantee when it will come up again. So, I would ask those 
Members who wish me to report progress on that basis to raise their hands. 

MR. PEARSON: You can not do it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): There seems to be a change. Mr. Pearson. 

Legal Advice 

MR. PEARSON: Could we get a legal interpretation? The motion was put and there was a large 
majority of Members who voted to report progress. How you can go over this again, I really 
do not know and I would seek therefore legal advice, please. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I think it is the majority of Members wish that the discussion 
proceed. Mr. Wah-Shee. 

MR . WAH-SHEE: It is pretty difficult to understand procedures and whatever, house rules. 
am trying to come to grips with the procedures and whatever it is that we are supposed to 
follow, parliamentary procedures. I am getting sorely confused here. Maybe what we should 
have is legal advice from our Legal Advisor for Council and have some clarification and deal 
with it from there. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Legal Advisor. 

THE LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, I have said before, it is not my role to 
advise Council on rules, but I am in the hands of this group if you wish me to give advice 
and I will give the best advice I can. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Proceed, Mr. Legal Advisor. 

MR. SEARLE: On a point of order. I really have to comment here . I think it is entirely 
proper for you, Mr. Chairman, to seek the advice of the Legal Advisor and then to accept or 
reject it, or act on it as you see fit. In other words, if you want clarification of a 
procedural point, I think you should simply recess for five minutes, seek his advice, come 
back and make your decision. I do not think it is proper for you to abdicate your role as 
chairman by permitting him to advise us generally. 



- 794 -

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Butters) : My decision was made quite clear that we continue this debate, 
that there were two hands I saw go up on the request to report progress. Yes, there were, 
and it was on that basis my decision was to continue the discussion . There were about seven 
before but in the discussion of the point of order there were Members concerned that they 
had removed these witnesses from our presence and would therefore be unable to continue this 
discussion in committee of the whole without these witnesses present . In view of that, when 
I called it again, only two hands went up and on that basis I ruled that we would continue 
to sit. Mr. Searle . 

MR. SEARLE: Mr . Chairman, this is the most unproductive thing you can do. 

MR . PEARSON: Hear, hear ! 
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Motion Withdrawn 

MR. SEARLE : That we have to accept. Let us just forget al l about the rul es for a minute 
and be practical .  We are not going to do very much on the budget in the next 13 minutes. 
Let us forget that there was a motion to report progress and l et us try and concl ude this in 
13 minutes by deal ing quickl y with the two outstanding motions and the who le  thing is 
sol ved. Agreed? 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS: Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ): That is the most positive and productive sol ution. May we 
proceed on that suggestion, Members of the committee? 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, I move that the fisheries and marine services of the Department 
of the Environment be asked to review their staff and budget requirements for Great Sl ave 
Lake now that the l eve l of fishing activity has substantial l y  decl ined, and al so that they 
pl ace emphasis on assisting fishermen rather than prosecuting them. 

Motion To Review Sta ff And Budget Of Fisheries And Marine Services Carried 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ): You have heard the motion. Any discussion on the motion? 
There being no discussion on the motion, are you ready for the question? Al l those in 
favour, pl ease raise their hands. Down. Contrary? The motion is carried. 

---Carried 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, before I get to the third motion, I woul d, if it is possibl e 
l ike to ask Mr. Bergasse to comment on page 4 of the report, on the introduction of what it 
says here is a new steel skiff but what I bel ieve is actual l y  an al uminum skiff, and this 
method of fishing, having this al uminum skiff with net l ifters on it appears to be very, 
very successful . It has been tried in Lake Athabasca. For the figures given on the tabl e 
on page 4 here, it l ooks l ike the return on money invested in this type of operation is going 
to be very, very good. I woul d just l ike to ask, when are we l ikel y to see this type of 
operation introduced into Great Sl ave Lake? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ): Mr. Bergasse. 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, I am afraid I can not give a definite answer on that at this 
moment because we are stil l negotiating but certain ly  everybody, both the federal fisheries 
peopl e and oursel ves, woul d l ike to see this kind of operation tried out here and we are 
stil l trying to see what we can do to accompl ish that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ) :  Thank you, sir. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: In the interests of saving time I wil l not pursue that any further, but that 
is one subject that I am real l y  interested in. Sir, my third motion is as fol l ows: 11 Now 
therefore, I move that it be a recommendation of this committee that the monopol y  of the 
Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation be revoked and that private enterprise be al l owed to 
compete with that organization in the fiel d of fish processing and marketing." 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ): The committee has heard Mr. Nickerson ' s  motion. Is there any 
discussion? Mr. Stewart. 

Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Chairman, I find mysel f between the devil and the deep bl ue sea. Original l y  
I was the onl y  Member of the Council who opposed the establ ishment of Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation in the territories. I know that the fishermen ' s  federation opposes 
Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation as a federation. I al so know that there are many 
fishermen and I suppose it is true to say the better fishermen, the fishermen who are making 
the $35, 000 gross, $40, 000 gross, who believe that the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation 
is not doing a good job. You have a case here where the sil ent majority, and I bel ieve it 
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to be a silent majority, actually support the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation. There 
is no doubt whatsoever in my mind that on its installation it disrupted the fishery, that it 
did a great deal of damage to the fishery. I must state that I believe now that it is 
starting to come out of its original growing pains. I believe for the price, and for the 
operation of the fishery that they will be in the next couple of years able to prove their 
worth. 

There is nobody I know of who is left in the business of marketing freshwater fish. Whether 
a new company might be formed, I suppose there is a possibility. I suppose, if you wish 
to look at it strictly on a selfish basis, as far as the Northwest Territories is concerned, 
that if we were the only place of freshwater country, which includes Alberta, Saskatchewan, 
Manitoba and part of Ontario, if we were the only place outside of the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing board, this may be to the benefit of the fishermen on Great Slave Lake. I suggest 
to you that if we go out, not that I believe for one minute do I believe the federal 
government will let us, but if they should accept our recommendation and go out, it would be 
the beginning of the end for the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation and we would be back 
to stage one or square one where private enterprise would indeed rule the freshwater fishery. 

This was the whole reason for the Mc ivor report and the report itself was done by people in 
good faith. I believe they told the story as it was at that time, but to go back to that 
is not a very pleasant thought. So, really, I can not support the motion on that basis. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Other speakers? Mr. Nickerson. 

Monopoly Operators 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, the reason why I support this motion and proposed it is on a 
question of principle. I do not like monopoly operations and I do not like monopoly 
operations by government departments or government agencies at all. I think there is a right 
that people should be able to engage in the fish marketing business, should they so wish. 

Recently I have heard from people who used to be engaged in this business on Great Slave 
Lake who would like to come back into it, should they be given the opportunity. I would 
also foresee the possibility of people starting up specialized plants, maybe a small 
cannery or just specializing in one type of fish processing operation. Maybe you could 
start selling smoked fish around here which you can not under the present regulations, not 
without somebody ' s  permission. I also think that you need private enterprise to act as a 
yardstick as I said before. You can not really assess the success of the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation when there is nothing to measure it by. It has been suggested to me 
by the same people I was talking about before that, were they to come back on the lake, they 
say that they would be in a position to pay higher prices than are presently being paid by 
the corporation. 

Finally, all the fishermen to whom I have spoken and we have heard this in evidence from 
the representative of the fishermen here today, they themselves would very much like to see 
private enterprise come back on the lake. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Mr. Pearson. 

•. . . . . .  . , _ _ _  · . · · 
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A Cost To The Industry 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, I sympath ize with Mr. Nickerson ' s  motion, but I am not too 
convinced that i t  is a solution at this time. There already exists a marketing board and if 
you introduce another facility, be it private enterprise or what, it is going to cost money. 
That cost is directly put on the shoulders of the industry. I mean it is still a cost, be 
it a government run burden or a private enterprise, it is still a cost to the industry and 
do not know if this industry can afford to have any more people involved in the marketing, 
no matter how incompetent or competent the present one may be. 

I would say, you know, you have got to make the best of this particular case because we are 
dealing with such a marginal thing -- the costs still remain. I suppose you could say that 
if the present board and the fisheries marketing group were to disappear and not exist, then 
you could give it to private enterprise but you are going to end up with the situation of 
having two or possibly even more marketing procedures and the cost is going to be prohibitive. 
Mr. Bergasse is there and he is a fish expert . I wonder if he can make a comment on this, 
what his view is? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): The Commissioner wishes the floor. 

THE COMMISSIONER (Mr. Hodgson): Mr. Chairman, I think perhaps I should answer this question. 
I do not think that the territorial government could accept this recommendation and I do not 
think that the Government of Canada could either. I think you are right, Mr. Pearson. There 
is a huge investment that has gone into this enterprise. In view of that, unless there was 
some direction given by the Government of Canada in this direction, but I know of none, and 
therefore the territorial government would not be prepared to accept this recommendation. I 
hate to be blunt and put it that way, but you asked the question. 

Motion To Revoke Monopoly Of Freshwater Fish Marketin� Corporation Defeated 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): The question being called. All those in favour of the motion, 
and remember before I call it that you can support the motion as presented, vote against it 
or abstain. All those in favour of Mr. Nickerson's motion raise their hands� please. I see 
one hand. Those against Mr. Nickerson's motion please raise their hands? I see five hands. 
Are there any abstentions? Two. The motion is lost. 

---Defeated 

May I report progress and thank our witnesses? 

MR. STEWART: I would just like to make one statement for the record. It is my understanding, 
and my strong belief, that the fishermen on Great Slave Lake are not prepared to accept the 
suggestion put forward that the mesh size be reduced to five inches and that a limit of two 
and a half to three million pounds be imposed. It is my understanding that the fishermen 
would prefer to maintain their limits as they are now, a safety margin if you like, and a 
measurement of nets that would allow them to use as low as five and a quarter inch mesh nets. 
Actually they would get by with five and half, but due to shrinkage -and tear of nets these 
nets would come down to the standard of five and a quarter, and they would be considered as 
legal nets. 

In other words, they want a safety margin placed. I think it is very important that this 
committee recognize that the fishermen of Great Slave Lake are not in favour of reducing the 
mesh size and reducing the limit. They will take the reduction in mesh size as long as they 
leave the limits alone, but you can not give something with one hand and take it away with 
the net effect being the same. We get and have caught between two and three million pounds 
of fish pretty near every year and to suggest that we put a limit ·on this, we will get no 
more fish and you will not do anything for the fishermen. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Stewart. Mr. Moss. 
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Aspirations Of The Corporation 

MR. MOSS: Mr. Chairman, I thought it might be appropriate for me to thank the Council for 
its support of the Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation. I think also that it might be a 
good idea for me to mention that the facility at Hay River was actually purchased by Indian 
and Northern Affairs and the cost to the fishermen is only $1 per year. We paid for the 
equipment which was very nominal, and as a matter of fact to the point where you just could 
not replace it for $1 million today. It is impossible and it cost us less than $5OO rOOO. 
So, we have the least cost possible in that area. 

I also wanted, Mr. Chairman, if I may, to assure Mr. Nickerson that the Freshwater Fish 
Marketing Corporation is also looking at the possibility of canning and various other areas 
with the help of federal authorities and anyone that has an interest. For example, we are 
presently working with the United Nations Food and Agri culture Organization, and in Rome we 
have samples en route prepared by the institute, an arm of the federal government in Winni peg, 
which happens to be pack in� suckers . We are trying to develop for needy countries, a product 
that would not only help the fishermen in freshwater country but in fact would help the very 
poor areas of the world. So, I just want to leave that assurance with this body, but certainly 
we have all those things in the fire you might say and we are working hard on them. Hopefully 
with the help of the federal government we will get some of these things off the ground in 
the very, very near future. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you, sir, and thank you, Mr. Bergasse and your colleagues. 
Do I have permission to report progress? 

-- -Agreed 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, that ·completes this study, does it? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Yes. 

MR. MOSS: I am celebrating my 37th wedding anniversary by working in this Council today as 
I can not get home tonight. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): You should have a fish fry tonight. 

MR. STEWART: It serves you right. 

MR. SPEAKER: Council will come to order. Council stands recessed -- I am sorry, Mr. Butters. 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Report of Task Force on Great Sl ave Lake Fisheries 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, your committee has considered the Report of the Task Force on Great 
Slave Lake Fisheries and the discussion is complete and I wish to report back to you, sir, the 
two following motions: 

1 1Now therefore, I move that it be a recommendation of this committee that the responsibility 
for inland fisheries be transferred from the federal to the territorial government. 11 

Number two; 1 1 1 move that fisheries and marine services of the department of the environment 
be asked to review their staff and budget requirements for Great Slave Lake now that the level 
of fishing activity has substantially declined and also that they place emphasis on assisting 
fishermen, rather than prosecuting them. 1 1 

MR. SPEAKER: It seems that we are now ready to go on with the budget at 2: 30 p. m. Council 
stands recessed for lunch until 2: 30 p. m. 

---LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT 
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MR. SPEAKER: Members of Counc i l ,  i n  that there i s  a quorum, more than a quorum present, Council 
wil l come to order . Turning to the orders of the day, Item 9, consideration in committee of 
the whol e of bi l l s and other matters. Mr. Stewart. 

MR . STEWART: A poi nt of order. Coul d I have unani mous consent to go back to Item 8 on the agenda, 
the tabl ing of documents? 

MR. SPEAKER: Is there unanimous consent to go back to Item 8, the tabl ing of documents? 

---Agreed 

ITEM NO. 8: TABLING OF DOCUMENTS 

MR. STEWART: I woul d l i ke to tabl e Document 19-58, Prime Minister Trudeau ' s  statements in 
Vancouver. 

MR. SPEAKER : Are there any further documents to be tabl ed whil e we are at Item 8? 

Item 9, consideration in committee of the whol e of bil l s  and other matters. 

ITEM NO. 9: Consi deration In Committee Of The Whol e Of Bil l s  And Other Matters 

Council wil l resol ve into committee of the who1 e for continued consideration of Bil l 4-58, the 
Appropriations Ordinance, with Mr. Stewart in the chair. 

--- Council resol ved into Committee of the Whol e for consideration of Bil 1 3-58 and Bil l 4-58, 
with Mr. Stewart in the chair . 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER BILL 3-58 AND BILL 4-58 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): The committee wil l come to order. 

Soc i al Devel opment, Heal th , Program Memorandum 

I direct your attention to the activity to be found on page 14. 01. Mr. Minister. 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, first of al l I have Mr. Torrance with me again and Mr. Bob McDermit, 
the chief of heal th care services. Mr. Chairman, I wonder i f  the committee woul d al l ow me to 
make a coupl e of statements with respect to yesterdays statements as wel l as yesterdays 
questioning? 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : Proceed, Mr. Minister. 

Transfer Of Heal th Services 

MR. ERNERK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There were a number of matters raised yesterday with 
respect to heal th and I woul d l ike to go over them very briefl y, over the questions that were 
asked yesterday. 

With respect to the transfer of heal th services to the Government of the Northwest Territories, 
I indicated yesterday that the matter of transferring responsibil ities for heal th services from 
Heal th and Wel fare Canada to the Government of the Northwest Territories has a very high 
priority with me. Now, earl ier discussions, in January of 1975, between the Minister of National 
Heal th and Wel fare Canada and the Commissioner, fail ed to produce any kind of a timetabl e  
for this transfer, al though there appeared to be general agreement that such a transfer was 
l ogical . Now, whether it wil l be possibl e to get the Minister of National Heal th and Wel fare 
Canada to commit h i s  department to a particul ar timetabl e now I real l y  do not know, but I can 
assure Council that I intend to find out. Heal th and Wel fare Canada are presentl y devel oping 
pl ans which woul d invol ve transferring their Northwest Territories regional offices of medical 
services divisi on from Edmonton to Yel l owknife ; in other words, moving Dr. Covil l and his staff 
to Yel l owknife, or, more precisel y, that staff group who are prepared to rel ocate in the 
Northwest T�rritories. 
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My staff feel, and I concur with them, that it would be much more practical to leave the medical 
services regional office in Edmonton until detailed plans have been worked out for the systematic 
transfer of health services to the territorial government . An early decision on the matter of 
transfer, which would include a transfer of positions and dollars would permit us to begin 
planning . Obviously we will need some of the same positions that Health and Welfare Canada 
now has in its Edmonton office. 

Since the territorial government is already in the business of operating hospitals, there would 
be some logic in having the four federal hospitals, including those of Frobisher Bay, Inuvik, 
Edzo and Fort Simpson, become budget review hospitals under our Territorial Hospital Insurance 
Board. I really do not know what kind of response we might get to this sort of puzzle, but I 
feel that it should be considered to become a reality as early as practicable, pos sibly even 
by 1977-78 . 

Reasons For Transfer 

The next logical step in our view would be to transfer everything else at the start of the next 
fiscal year, that is by 1978-79. The reason for suggesting the transfer of health 
responsibilities to the Government of the Northwest Territories from Health and Welfare Canada, 
are: Number one, the need to have a single agency or department responsible for more effective 
planning, financing and the administration of health services .  Although we do have a Northwest 
Territories health co-ordinating committee, the members are from the Government of the 
Northwest Territories and Health and Welfare Canada and it has helped with the co-ordination 
of planning and the integration of services. However, this is not enough. For example, in 
budgeting, we are expected to pay a percentage of their capital costs and their operations and 
mai ntenance costs. This can result in my department having to find dollars for capital, or 
for other costs that it might not agree with. 

Number two, is the need to have all health programs in the Northwest Territories organized and 
co-ordinated as territorial programs, that is programs that territorial Council has reviewed 
and approved. At present we have the situation where the Government of the Northwest 
Territories buys services from Health and Welfare Canada for the non-Indian and non-Eskimo 
portion of the total population. However, it is Health and Welfare Canada that sets program 
policies and priorities and not this Council or this administration. 

I wish to assure the Council that I and my staff will seize every opportunity to see that this 
matter of the transfer of health services is resolved . 

Training Of Personnel 

Now, with respect to the training of health and social services personnel. In November, 1975, 
the Health Care Plan initiated discussions on educational programs for northerners in the field 
of health . From this a committee was formulated composed of representatives from the Department 
of Social Development, the Health Care Plan, the Department of Education, the Department of 
Manpower, and from Health and Welfare Canada in Ottawa . This group is now the planning group 
for educational systems for health and social services . Planning is progressing toward the 
development of an educational system to train health and social service workers in basic skills 
while allowing for advancement to further training and qualification. Thus a basic health and 
social services worker will be produced and during future years a system will be created whereby 
any student may work his way along the career ladder to advanced training . The program will be 
designed in such a way that it will be readily accessible for the individual regardless  of 
ethn i c  origin or lifestyle . The program will be designed in such a way that it will also be 
responsible for creation of interest among northerners in pursuing health and social services 
careers . 

This includes recruitment, upgrading and decentralization for presentation of training closer 
to home communities in so far as possible. During 1976, analysis of chosen occupations will be 
done to identify cores of educational matter which will be used in the training for the basic 

· worker program. The identified occupations are social worker, welfare worker, court worker, 

, _. _ ,_. , -_ , · 
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probation officer , registered nurse , publi c health nurse, nursing assi stant , child care worker, 
youth development worker , attendants, homemaker and corrections officer .  

Education programs for these particular occupations will not occur immediately, but planning 
will occur for train ing of a basic health and social services worker based on an identified 
course of content . Over-all planning will include these occupations for development in future 
years . Other health programs identified for consideration after the general programs have been 
developed are: rehabilitation worker, ophthalmic technician, speech and hearing technician 
and discussions wil l occur during the coming year with community groups for input regarding 
community needs and directi ons for planning. Consultation will occur with professional groups 
and employing agencies to ensure their approval and support of training programs . It is hoped 
to have the analysi s  completed by October, 1976 . Following this planning of the actual training 
programs will take place. Al so during 1976 discussions will take place with communities, with 
professi onal groups, with employers in relation to needs. 

Nutrition In The N.W . T. 

With respect to nutrition my department is concerned about nutrition throughout the Northwest 
Territories . We recognize that nutrition has a strong impact on health and life in general . Due 
to this concern the foll owing acti on has been taken: 

One, when medical services, Health and Welfare Canada were without a full time nutritionist, my 
department, through the Northwest Territories health co-ordinating committee, encouraged medical 
services to expedite their recruitment process. 

Two, when recruitment for the federal nutritionist did not seem successful, my department made 
arrangements through the Stanton Yellowknife hospital to recruit a consultant in nutrition and 
dietetics . This consultant was appointed during June, 1975, and in addition to being in charge 
of the food services department at the Stanton Yellowknife hospital, her services are available 
to our budget review hospitals and to other institutions operated by my department . 

Three, joint discussions to take place between our consultant, the federal consultant and the 
home management personnel with the Department of Education . 

Four, however, it must be understood that there is still only a limited resource available 
and that two professional personnel, one territorial and one federal, are really not adequate to 
provide a good on-going community educational program and to participate in discussions in 
communities throughout the Northwest Territories . However , there are limited resources 
available and my department must establish program priorities. If the Council Members feel 
that our services in this area should be expanded, I am ptepared to review the situation and 
to give consideration to the possibility of making arrangements for a second professional 
person within the Northwest Territories . 

St. John Ambulance Training Program 

Additionally, I have in answer to Mr. Lyall 1 s question concerning the St . John Ambulance 
training program, the question was relating to St . John Ambulance plans to produce an educational 
film on first aid and home nursing care. The following information was obtained from Mr . Mike 
Hewitt, executive director of St . John Ambulance in Yellowknife. One, one of the objectives of 
the St . John Ambulance is to have voluntary instructors who will explain in each settlement 
so the material can be sent to the individual for training in educational programs . In certain 
communities voluntary instructors already exist, for example, Betty Brewster in Cambridge Bay . 
Two, at the present time there is a film on emergency fir'st aid. This film is presently 
available in the Eastern Arctic Eskimo dialect� the Western Arctic dialect, Dogrib and English . 
In addition, St . John Ambulance hope to be able to produce the film in Slavey though no definite 
date is available for the Slavey production. Therefore, wherever a voluntary instructor is 
available a settlement may request the existing film on emer�ency fi rst a id. 
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Three, I bel ieve the Council l or was referring to a new program which the executive director 
hopes to devel op. This program consists of a series of sl i des with a sound track on first 
aid and home nursing care . The pl ans are to produce the sl i des and sound track in several 
settl ements in order to present several different dial ects . Mr . Hewitt hopes to start the 
preparation of the sl ides immediatel y and hopes to have a few sets avail ab l e  in six months . 
The objective is to make the new educational material avail abl e ·  to vol untary instructors in 
settl ements so that they can conduct educational programs . Again I point out that the above 
information was obtained by l ong distance tel ephone conversation with Mr. Hewitt yesterday .  
additional information is needed, Mr . Mike Hewitt can be contacted in Yel l owknife . That is 
I have, Mr . Chairman . 

I f  

a l l 

, :! 
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Capital - Act ivi ty 9093, N. W. T. Share Of Northern Health Services 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, Mr . Mi ni ster. Are there any other conments of a 
general nature? Can we go to page 1 4. 02, act iv ity 9093, capi tal, Soci al Development, health 
i n  the amount of $494, 000. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

capi tal - Activ ity 9096, Terri torial Hosp ital Insurance Servi ces 

Page 14. 03, Soci al Development, health, Terri torial Hospi tal Insurance Servi ces, act iv ity 9096 
i n  the amount of $3, 250,000. Counci llor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: I would li ke to ask one questi on and that i s, I suppose it has somethi ng to do 
wi th thi s i tem, the plans for the extensi on of the Frobisher Bay general hospital, whi ch is  
greatly overcrowded and just far too small for the tremendous amount of work they are getti ng 
there. 

MR. ERNERK: Could I refer that question to Mi. McDermit? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. McDermit. 

MR. McDERMIT: Mr. Chairman, the plans for the Frobisher Bay general hospi tal were carefully 
revi ewed last year by Health and Welfare Canada and when the bi ds were obtai ned, they were 
consi derably hi gher than the funds available for that project. A decision was made by Health 
and Welfare Canada to revi ew the matter completely and i t  i s  my understandi ng that Dr. Cov ill 
has appoi nted a commi ttee whi ch has been i n  Frobi sher Bay on one or two occasi ons already and 
that they are going to be bringi ng forward a report for this year. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. I n  future when using that mi crophone, would you try 
to get closer to i t  because they are havi ng trouble heari ng you i n  the booth and you are 
speaki ng a li ttle too fast. Councillor Wah-Shee. 

MR. WAH-SHEE: No, sir, i t  was just about the booth. I was just tryi ng to tell the speaker 
to slow down, that i s  all. 

Capital - Activi ty 9096, Territorial Hospital Insurance Services Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Activity 9096, $3, 250,000, is  i t  agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Acti v ity 9090, Admi ni stration 

Page 14. 04, Social Development . health acti v ity memorandum. If we go to the f irst i tem i t  
i s  act iv ity 9090, admini strati on for $463,300. Is i t  agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Acti v ity 9091, Health Control Program 

Acti v ity 9091 , health control programs, $292, 100. I s  i t  agreed? 

---Agreed 
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0 And M - Activity 9092 , Professional Training 

Activity 9092 , professional training in the amount of $ 1 5 , 000 . Councillor Pearson .  

MR . PEARSON : Mr . Chairman , I a m  just amazed to see this amount of  money to provide for 
training courses in public health nursing or hospital administration , $15 , 000 . That must be 
a typographical error or something . Mr . McDermit might have an answer . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you .  Mr . McDermit . 

MR . McDERMIT : Yes , Mr . Chairman . In the past this particular fund has been administered by 
Health and Welfare Canada on behalf of the Government of the Northwest Territories and the 
wording of it , or the explanation in the budget was from the guidelines that were establis hed 
at that particular time . However , effective this year the program is being administered by 
the Department of Social Development Health Care Plan and the funds will be used to provide 
assistance in training programs for individuals throughout the whole health care field , 
provided they have a basic educational program . In other words , we are going to provide 
assistance to nurses , general duty nurses , not just public health nurses , to rehabilitation 
personnel , etc . , and it will not be as narrow as appears in the line object here . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you . Councillor Pearson . 

MR . PEARSON : I am not too concerned about who it will apply to but just with the amount of 
money . That is what I am concerned with . How much money are we talking about for training 
facilities , as you have just mentioned , the total budget for the training budget , whatever 
you want to call it , how much money? 

MR . McDERMIT : Mr . Chairman , this particular grant has nothing to do with the previous 
statement that was made by the Minister with regard to future educational programs . This has 
been used in the past , and hopefully will continue to be used to encourage health care 
personnel to work in the Northwest Territories to improve their education . We purchase ,  or 
we provide grants to them of $200 per month to cover living as sistance plus $60 for books 
and travel expenses to the site of the educational program . This just can not be a s hort 
course , this has to be a certificate granting program , and it has had , I might point out -­
there is  a commitment by the individual to return and work within the Northwest Territories 
for the same length of time that they are supported on the grant basis . I must say that in 
my opinion it was a wonderful decision to launch this program . The funds are really limited 
when you look at the total number of health care people working in the Northwest Territories . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : As I understand the question from Mr. Pearson , why is it so 
small , and is it enough to do the job? 

MR . PEARSON : No , it can not be . Mr. McDermit , in his final sentence said that , which is 
what I have been wanting him to say ever since I brought the s ubject up . How can you honestly 
propose a training program or on-the-job training or an incentive program to professional 
people to come into the North to offer them incentives to stay here and upgrade themselves 
academically or professionally with $15 , 000? I have never seen anything so ludicrous in my 
life . I know there are nurses acros s the Northwest Territories who would love to take extra 
professional training . With $15 , 000 I doubt you could probably send more than one per year 
from the entire Northwest Territories ,  if that is all the money that is available , that is , 
or perhaps to stretch it , pos sibly two . Is that correct? 

MR . McDERMIT : This is the only fund we have available in the Department of Social Development 
for health personnel . Health and Welfare Canada also has a fund whi�h - is used for supporting 
educational training programs .  I agree with the Council Member that it is an extremely small 
amount and as we develop the educational programs , within  the Northwest Territories ,  the 
amount , the request for funds will increase .  We have increased it from $ 1 0 , 000 to $ 1 5 , 000 
and we will have twice the number of applications than we can s upport by this fund . 



- 805 -

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Councillor Pearson. 

A More Realistic Amount Of Money I� Needed 

MR. PEARSON: It seems to me that if it were not for the very dedicated nurses that we have 
in the Northwest Territories, who have committed themselves to be in the Northwest Territories 
and work here, we could not attract enough nurses to man the hospitals we have got with this 
kind of incentive. This Council should instruct the Department of Social Development to come 
up with something a little more realistic. They spend that much on stamps , writing letters 
to each other. Out of $20 million, $15,000 is for the training of professional people who 
want to live here and want to do a job. It is ludicrous. 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, I wonder then if it is possible at this time , or perhaps not 
right at this time, but to get some comments on this so that the Honourabl e Member for South 
Baffin is satisfied and perhaps we people in our own department could get some direction at 
this time? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I wonder if, Councillor Pearson, you would li ke to put forth a 
motion that the administration consider trying to find funds to build this up to a more 
appropriate figure, and if you would allow me to proceed to activity 9093 while you do this? 

MR. PEARSON: Agreed. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : We will set aside activity 9092 .  

0 And M - Activity 9093, N . W . T . Share Of  Northern Health Services 

Activity 9093, the Northwest Territories share of Northern Health Services for $1,809 ,700 . 
It is agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 9094, Subsidized Medical Travel 

Activity 9094, subsidized medical travel in the amount of $ 13, 000 . Councillor Wah-Shee. 

MR. WAH-SHEE : I would like to ask the Minister of Social Development if this particular fund 
is sufficient, the amount of $ 1 3, 000? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr . Minister .  

MR . ERNERK: Mr . Chairman, in this particular item, activity 9094, as far as we know within 
the department under health it has been sufficient, but in future years it may have to be 
increased as years go by . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you . Activity 9094, is it agreed? 

- --Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 9095, Health Services For Indigents 

Activity 9095, health services for indigents, $100, 000 . Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 9096, Territorial Hospital Insurance Services 

Activity 9096, territorial hospital insurance services, $1 1 ,808,900 . Agreed? 

---·Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 9097, Medicare 

Activity 9097, medicare, $3,439, 000 . Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

Councillor Pearson, have you your motion prepared? 

Motion That Funds For Professional Training Be Increased 

MR. PEARSON : Very simply, I am just working on it, but I move that this Council recommend 
to the administration that funds used for professional training be greatly increased. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Stewart) : I have a motion on the floor. To the motion . 

SOME HONOURABLE MEMBERS : The question. 

Motion Carried 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Stewart) : The question being called. All those in favour? Opposed? The 
motion is carried. 

---Carried 

. .  . . . 
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Mr . Deputy Commissioner, what would be your pleasure? 

1 1 8 1 1  Level, 0 And M - Activity 4045, Alcohol And Drug Program 

MR. ERNERK:  Mr . Chairman, under the 1 1 B 1 1  level programs on page 1 3  there is $100, 000 that 
has not been voted yet with respect to the alcohol and drug program, as well as detox centres . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you .  At the back of the book, page 13, 1 1 8 1 1  level programs, 
operations and maintenance, the alcohol and drug program, activity 4045 in the amount of 
$ 100, 000. 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, there are four pages of it, pages 1 3, 14, 15 and 16, both capital 
and O and M. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you .  Are we agreed to $ 100, 000? 

---Agreed 
1 1 8 1 1  Level Capital - Activity 4045, Alcohol And Drug Program 

Page 14, Social Development, 1 1 8 1
1 level program, capital, alcohol and drug program, activity 

4045, $200, 000, is it agreed? 

---Agreed 
1 1 8 1 1  Level O And M - Activity 4047, Community Social Services 

Page 15, Social Development, 1
18 1 1  level program, operations and maintenance, community social 

services, activity 4047, $220, 000. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 
1 1 8 1 1 Level Capital - Activity 4047, Community Social Services 

Page 16, Social Development, 1
1 8 1 1  level program, capital, community social services, activity 

4047, $50, 000, is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

That then concludes Social Development, Mr. Deputy Commissioner . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, could we turn to the Executive and deal first with 
the Housing Corporation. The officers of the Housing Corporation have been waiting patiently 
and rather than go through point by point with the Executive, I would ask if you would 
start with the Housing Corporation. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you. Have you the page number there? 

MR. McCALLUM : Page 1 . 04. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : It is page 1. 04 and then there are operations and maintenance 
shown on page 1. 05. If I could have your permission, I would like .to ask Mr. Sig Dietze, 
the managing director, to come as a witness and I would propose that as chairman of the 
Housing Corporation I sit with him at the witness table. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Do we agree to the request? 

---Agreed 
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Executive , Capital - Activity 1017 , N. W. T. Housing Corporation 

Please call your witness. I direct this committee ' s  attention to page 1. 04 , program , Executive , 
Northwest Territories Housing Corporation , activity 1017 ,  detail of capital in the amount 
of $3 , 800 , 000. Mr. Deputy Commissioner , would you like to open with a statement? 

Tribute To Mr. Sid Hancock 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman , if I could just say a very few words as chairman 
of the Northwest Territories Housing Corporation , Members will recall that Mr. Sid Hancock 
was the first chairman of the Housing Corporation and served in that capacity until his 
retirement at the end of September. I would like to , at this time , pay tribute to Mr. Hancock 
for the tremendous amount of work which he did on behalf of the Housing Corporation , both 
toward its establishment and toward its operations. Without his leadership , ably assisted 
by the first managing director , Mr. Roy McClure , the Housing Corporation would not have made 
the steps that it has made. 

It is a great pleasure for me to introduce to those Members who may not have met him , Mr. Sig 
Dietze who is the managing director of the Housing Corporation and as such the chief executive 
officer. Mr. Dietze joi ned the Housing Corporation in September. Fortunately he was 
recruited early enough so there was a period of overlap with both Mr. Hancock and Mr. McClure 
still in Yellowknife. Mr. Dietze has taken a very firm hold on the operations of the Housing 
Corporation and as chairman I must say how delighted I am that he has joined the Housing 
Corporation. 

Home Ownership Programs 

By way of general remarks there are two areas of great interest to the Housing Corporation at 
this time. The first is in response to the Council 1 s paper of some time ago , the Task Force 
on Housing. The Housing Corporation has been seeking to bring forward two major new programs , 
one of them the assisted home ownership program and the other one the assisted home operations 
program. These programs have gone through stages of development and negotiation , including 
interdepartmental negotiation last September. Mr. Dietze appeared for further negotiations 
in Ottawa in January of this year and , unfortunately , found that the programs as written 
differ somewhat from the regular Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation programs. He 
found that it will be necessary for these programs to be reoriented somewhat and redescribed 
before there is a likelihood of acceptance by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation , 
Treasury Board and the federal cabinet itself. 

Housing Design And Methods Of Construction 

Perhaps Members will want to pursue that subject through questioning. The second thing that 
I would just like to say is this : at the last meeting of the board of directors of the 
Housing Corporation , held in Frobisher Bay early in January , a new direction was given to 
management and that was to very seriously review the design and methods of construction of 
northern houses offered by the Housing Corporation. In response to criticisms of the past 
concerned with the production of panelized and prefabricated buildings , we were requested� 
and properly by motion , directed to conduct this review and to report by the end of June of 
this year. The sort of things that we have to look into are to once again review the 
possibilities of stick building , to see if we can maximize the benefits to northern people , that 
is , the benefits during the construction period and produce a higher quality of product , that 
is , a better house , better insulated , simply a better finished product. 

It was recognized by the board of directors that in order to do this we may well have to 
sacrifice something in the way of numbers. In other words , we may have to produce fewer houses 
but of a higher quality. Mr. Chairman , those are my only opening remarks and I will be pleased , 
together with Mr. Dietze , to answer any questions. If I could just , while I have the 
microphone , the estimates detail for the Housing Corporation were tabled in Council as Tabled 
Document 1 7 - 58 , Northwest Territories Housing Corporation Estimate Detail , 1976-77. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Deputy Commis sioner. I welcome Mr. Dietze on 
behalf of thi s  committee . Questions of a general nature? Mr. Nickerson. 
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The Borrowing Of Money From The Nati onal Housing Corporation 

MR . NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman ,  I would like to repeat in public a question that I just asked 
Mr. Dietze in private and that is the following: I see the Government of the Northwest 
Territories is going to put some $3. 8 million capital into the Northwest Territories Housing 
Corporation and of this approximately $2 . 7  mil lion is section 43 money. This would be used 
as our ten per cent , I guess , ten per cent is the amount of front end money you need under 
section 43 of the National Housing Act , that would enable us to borrow from the national 
housing corporation some $24 , 300 , 000 and this is, of course , to be authorized under Bill 2-58. 
I understand that the n ational housing corporation just will not lend us the whole amount 
that we are authorized to borrow. I wonder if Mr. Dietze could probably elaborate on this 
and give us some idea as to how much money we might be able to borrow from that organization. 

MR. DIETZE : Yes , Mr. Chairman. I think Councillor Nickerson correctly described the front 
end money that the government funds the Housing Corporation with the intention of borrowing 
additional funds through the federal housing agency. The federal housing agency at the 
beginning of each year has a tentative allocation throughout the country for public housing 
or for housing under all sections of the National Housing Act. That allocation is sort of 
committed to every province and all those housing corporations that have previously had 
applications in to the federal agency for such funds. 

Last year ,  in 1975, the Housing Corporation received a total of just over $10 million from 
the Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation , but $3 million of that was not allocated to 
the Northwest Territories until late in September. In our earlier discussion in January of 
this year we were told that we would receive approximately the same allocation in 1976 as we 
had received in 1975. This was roughly $10 million. We have at this time been assured 
there is financing for 200 houses at expected 1976 prices. We have advertised for 200 houses. 
Those would depend on the sealift because our logistics are such that those prefabricated 
units must arrive at dockside by June and , therefore , we need prefabricating now. 

During the rest of the year we will continue negotiations with Central Mortgage and Housing 
Corporation to receive further commitments under section 43. We are hopeful that this will 
be the case but it depends entirely on what is happening in Canada under that section of 
the act. I was told this morning that Premier Bennett of British Columbia has said no more 
public housing in British Columbia , as a result of which there might be more money available 
to the rest of the provinces , including ourselves. That is section 43 , but the National 
Housing Act changes. The National Housing Act- has limits on public housing expenditure. 
While we may think that our allotment is ten per cent ,  in actual fact it never turns out that 
way because we may have to pay for costs over and beyond that ceiling that Central Mortgage 
and Housing Corporation i mposes on us varying .from community to community. We are the 
organization that gets stuck with the final nail and the final front door and the final step 
that has to be in , final grading , irregardless of what the commitment from Central Mortgage 
and Housing Coporation is. So in some instances we may have to pay 12 per cent or 15 per 
cent and that varies from place to place. 

Additional Funds 

In addition to that , Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation are currently negotiating for 
additional funds that may be available under section 40 of the National Housing Act. There 
is money there. It is not currently a program that the Housing Corporation is utilizing. 
It is the rural and native housing under which agreement we would have to provide 25 per 
cent. It is a partnership agreement whereby we would be the active partner in the control 
and delivery of the units built. It is anticipated that. there will be more houses available 
under that program this year , but it will be more front end money. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Activity 1017. Councillor Steen. 
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Full Time Furnace Repair Peopl e  

MR. STEEN : I woul d  like to ask one question here. It seems in the past year that the 
housing associations in all the communites are having a very difficult time receiving funds 
for paying a full time furnace repairman. It seems they can only pay him hal f time or 
per call, and it is very difficul t  to hang on to a person who only gets paid so much a call, 
when he could go somewhere else and get a job and make a heck of a lot more money on the 
same given day. I am wondering if you are providing more funds for ful l  time furnace repair 
people. 

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman, I th·ink it is correct to say the housing association has suffered 
and is still suffering from inadequate funds, both for the administration and maintenance 
of housing. In 1975, and in previous years, the maintenance budget that we received was 
based on $250 per house per year and the administration money we received was $50 per house 
per year. As you can appreciate, in our grant system to housing associations that money is 
given to them as a grant and they can not exceed it. In that instance they can exceed their 
budgets when uncontrollable costs occur in heating and electricity. So, when there are a 
l imited number of houses in a community they are faced with the grim fact of not being able, 
from that small maintenance budget, to pay for their staff, be it a painter or mechanic or 
whatever. 

For 1976 we have been able to increase that $250 per house to $350 per house, which is still 
a far cry from what it should be to : One, conserve houses and conserve the quality of 
houses. We received many complaints about furnaces breaking down and various things 
happening and I would suggest that that is perhaps one-third of what it ought to be and also 
the administration budget has been increased by $ 100 per uni t .  

The other probl ems we have with regard to housing associations is that they have secretary 
managers, they are underpaid and there is a considerabl e turnover and that, again, results 
from insufficient administration funds. So, at least we are moving in the right direction 
and intend to negotiate with Treasury Board this fal l on bringing us up to the l evel of 
Public Works who have worked out a formul a with Treasury Board which gives them substantial ly 
better funds than we have. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Stewart) : Thank you. Council l or Wah-Shee. 

c·api ta l For New Houses 

MR. WAH-SHEE : I just wanted to inquire about this $3,473, 000. No, I am sorry, $3, 800, 000. 
This is not the capital for building houses, is it? 

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman, the $3,800, 000 is precisel y the capital al located to the Northwest 
Territories Housing Corporation for al l its capital programs, incl uding the construction of 
new houses. $2, 700, 000 of that is as front end money to permit us to take l oans from the 
federal housing agency and, depending upon the avail abil ity of l oans from there, as I 
discussed earlier, but that is precisely capital for new houses. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Stewart) : Mr. Wah-Shee. 
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MR. WAH-SHEE: Wel l ,  how many l ow rental units can you buil d with the amount and have these 
units al ready been al l ocated to different communities , different areas? 

MR. DIETZE: Yes , Mr. Chairman. It is estimated at this time that the corporation wil l be 
abl e to buil d 250 houses under both sections of the National Housing Act, section 40 and 
section 43  as I described earl ier. That is the direction that the Housing Corporation has 
given us , that as we spend that money we ought to improve the qual ity of the houses and 
therefore may have to accept a reduction in numbers. That al l ocation resul ted from the reduc-

. tion in our own capital front end money in this budget and in the national l oans that we may 
be abl e  to receive during 1976 which , as I said , woul d be restricted to about the l evel of 
1 975. 

The board of directors in its integrated housing program , and based on a need and demand study 
we have compl eted , · sees the need to buil d 600 houses per year for five years and sees a need 
to buil d six senior citizens units per year and a need for 100 single  persons units per year 
and l ast year in the home ownership program , as Mr. Parker described , and on that basis made 
an agreement . Now , l ast year we got a l ittl e cl oser to our financial status -- I am sorry, 
I am getting carried away. In December we got a l ittl e cl oser to our financial status and 
reviewed this al l ocation and had to inform our board of directors that we coul d not comp lete 
that objective. 

In January we then made a final al l ocation of units based on this 250 for 1976. It is a 
tentative al l ocation ,  subject to acceptabl e tenders being received , subject to mortgage finan­
cing being received from Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation which depends upon the 
prices we give them and subject to l and being made avail abl e in each community which is to 
receive those units. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Council l or Wah-Shee. 

Housing Units For Detah And Edzo 

MR. WAH-SHEE: I have two questions and one , how many units are being al l ocated for Detah 
vil l age because I understand they are requesting ten units for 1976? The second question is, 
the new units that are al l ocated for Edzo , woul d it be possibl e to have these new units being 
al l ocated for Edzo to be al l ocated to Rae instead? 

MR. DIETZE: Yes , Mr. Chairman , for Detah there has been no al l ocation as yet. For Rae-Edzo 
the tentative al l ocation is eight units and if the Commissioner l ifts the freeze they can be 
buil t in Rae , subject to serviced l and or adequate l and being made avail abl e there. The board 
made an appeal to the Commissioner twice about bui l ding in Rae and the l ast we heard was , and 
this was at the l ast board meeting , that we coul d repl ace the burned out units and that we 
woul d have done. If the freeze is now l ifted we certainl y  can proceed with the remaining. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Council l or Wah-Shee. 

MR. WAH-SHEE : Wel l ,  as I understand it the territorial Council has l ifted the freeze and has 
given its direction to the administration and unl ess the administrati on has some objection to 
that I can not understand that particul ar answer. The other thing is I woul d l ike to see the 
Housing Corporation representative meet with the Detah vil l age peopl e and discuss the al l oca­
tion out there because they have requested housing. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman , with regard to the debate of yesterday , it is not 
Mr. Dietze ' s  part to interpret the resul ts until he has in fact received word from the 
Commissioner. From the indications I have there is no question in my mind that what the 
answer wil l of course be , that the freeze wil l be l ifted and that µ co-ordinated approach wil l 
be worked out with the haml et council and the band for the further devel opment of Rae. 

With regard to Detah , al though within the al l ocation of 250 units, there are none al l ocated for 
Detah , if we are successful in obtaining more money from Central Mortgage and Housing Corpora­
tion than is now forecast , this certainl y  coul d be reviewed and I shoul d think that units put 
there. Since we are now just in the ordering process , the purchasing process , it is very 
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difficult to say what the final allocation will be. Since the delivery to a place like Detah 
is relatively easy , then a decision can be made later in the year if the funds are available 
or if the units can not be shipped to another location. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you. Councillor Evaluarjuk. 

Prefabricated Houses 

MR. EVALUARJUK : Mr. Chairman , I would just like to know if the Housing Corporation has ever 
thought , or what the other Members of the Council would think , of this : I have been thinking 
about houses and I think they would be better if they were built and were not prefabricated. 
Perhaps it would be more expensive or perhaps it might even be cheaper for labour . We seem 
to have the work done twice. They are made down South and then they go into the northern 
settlements and they are worked on again but if they were not prefabricated at all when they 
come into the settlements I think it would be a lot better. 

I would hope or think that houses would be in use for a long time. If they were made in the 
settlement they would be made much better , that is if they were actually made and built in 
the actual settlements. When they are built they get cracks or holes in some places by the 
next year after they were built. I am talking about this because if it takes longer to work 
on the houses in the settlements that would provide more labour for people in the settlements 
and they would be made with more care so they could last longer. Now , the settlements in my 
co�stituency always ask about this and everyone in the white communities seem to agree to 
this. 

Secondly , in some of the settlements they get contractors to work and I think that the 
settlements should have the contracts to build those houses. In some of the settlements I 
have seen, a lot of outsiders go into the settlements to work on the houses and the people in 
the settlements now know about building houses. I think you should give first priority to 
the people in the settlements when you are planning on having these houses built. That is 
all I wanted to say. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you , Councillor Evaluarjuk. Is there any comment , Mr. 
Deputy Commissioner? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman , Mr. Evaluarjuk 1 s remarks are very , very much in 
line with the direction given to the management of the Housing Corporation at the last board 
meeting which was held in Frobisher Bay in January. Management has been instructed to examine , 
very carefully , within the next si x months the matter of building the houses from lumber right 
in the settlements that is not prefabricated and · to also look to an improvement in the quality. 
The problem for this year is that we will not be able to do this , we will have one more year 
of prefabricated house building with the exception of the log houses , but in years to come 
there is every likelihood that we will be able to change and carry out the construction in the 
manner in which Mr . Evaluarjuk has recommended. 

We may this year be in a position to purchase some materials which can be -taken in on this 
sealift for the construction of houses the next year , but we can not make this as a promise. 
However , if we get sufficient funds we will attempt to do this. 

With regard to his second point concerning construction by local people or organizations , I 
must say that the record of the Housing Corporation in the last year has been very, very good. 
I believe there were only two or three contracts let to people · outside the Northwest Territories 
for construction and practically all of the northern rental homes last year were built by the 
people of the communities either through co-ops or through community organizations or through 
local companies. It is the intention of the corporation to continue with this policy of 
placing the work with the local people. 

MR. EVALUARJUK : Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Councillor Lafferty. 
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Housing At The Community Level 

MR. LAFFERTY : Mr . Chairman, some of my questions no doubt will be directed at the Deputy 
Commissioner and some to Mr . Dietze . I am rather confused as to the philosophy, policy and 
the actual development of housing at the community level . I would like to have many of these 
questions on my mind answered before I would go ahead and vote on this project, I believe . 

As you know, in my constituency we are having a lot of difficulty in housing and much of the 
housing problems in the community of Fort Simpson and other areas have some bearing on the 
policy of the territorial Housing Corporation, in their negotiations with associations, in 
contractual matters for the construction of housing . One of these that seems to be most 
misunderstood is, for instance, in a community such as Fort Simpson where we do have two 
large numbers of people which, by legal definition, are different statuses, one that of being 
a treaty Indian and the other of being a Metis and the status of being �,hite . Also included 
among these people are non-native residents who are white . Because of the policies of 
Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation which I do not think really, this is a personal 
opinion, really do not understand the northern problems . In the case of the treaty Indian 
people, I have are being asked many questior.s . For them the federal government is responsible 
for housing and all other needs and for them there is money available with the Department of 
Indian and Northern Affairs . They are also receiving benefits from the grants handed over to 
the Metis people by the Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation through contractual matters . 
Can you explain that to me? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr . Dietze. 

MR . DIETZE : Mr . Chairman, I think we are talking here perhaps more of historical precedent 
that we find ourselves in than clea rcut policies . You remember the Housing Corporation was 
formed, I believe, on the basis of utilizing national programs to provide better housing for 
the people in the North . As a result more houses have indeed been built because of these 
loan capabilities through federal funding . Otherwise the Northwest Territories government 
would have had last year in 1 975 to pay $ 1 5 million of capital, rather than the three or 
four it actually spent . The condition of the Northwest Territories Housing Corporation 
obtaining loans under section 43 is that we must sign a section 44 subsidy agreement . Here 
again we receive the benefit of the federal purse the second time around, inasmuch as for 
those houses built under that section of the act for which we only pay ten per cent front end 
capital . We also receive a 50 per cent subsidy . 

If you look at our budget detail, you will realize that the grants to the housing associations 
for 1 976 are almost $7 million and the income from housi ng associations is only $800,000. 
In other words , there is a considerable subsidy that this government is paying for housing . 
If the federal part of it pays 50 per cent, I think we are well off . We are only paying 
half of the subsidy, but the conditi.on of that agreement is that we must fall in with their 
rent schedule and the rent schedule is 25 per cent of your income to be paid for housing to 
a minimum of $28 . That new scheme is different from the old scheme, the northern rental 
housing, which was a minimum $2 up to a maximum of $1 30 .  

Administration Of Housing At The Local Level 

We have to live with those two historic situations . The crux of the situation here is how is 
this administered at the local level? Of course, the old policy is that the housing associa­
tions administer housing, maintain housing and allocate housing on the basis of need and set 
the rent on the basis of income . We do not do that . We look upon housing associations and 
boards of directors and there are paid secretary-managers to do that in a responsible way .  
W e  do  not have the staff to do that . Therefore, rents differ fro� community to community 
because they are based on income and needs definition and rents are different . There are, 
unfortunately, a number of housing associations which are no longer functional and we have 
tried very hard to help the tenants establish housing associations and obtain the necessary 
staff with our help and our financing . 
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In those areas it is not functioning well and some of our staff have to go in and try and 
act as secretary-manager or find some local person to act. So we need to provide more 
resources in that area to help the local people and set their organization up and administer 
their own housing. 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Chairman, you are leaving me further confused because I had been on the 
village council of Fort Simpson for one year and I was unaware of this turning over or 
determining the priority needs of the local residents through the responsible authorities at 
the local level. In this case it was an organization which had authority over native housing. 
The question that I am directing to you, Mr. Dietze, is the treaty Indian people do have an 
established authority under the Indian Act, which is the band council, but the Metis people 
or non-registered Indian people are under the jurisdiction of the village council, and in an 
instance like that, how do you justify the combined organization? Are the Eskimos included 
in such a policy, one package housing for native people? 

MR. DIETZE: Mr. Chairman, we have housing associations functioning in 40 communities of 
the Northwest Territories including Aklavik, Fort McPherson, and Inuvik where there is a 
melange of cultural backgrounds. It covers the rental accommodation and those accommodations 
are allocated without any sort of racial or ethnic or tribal considerations whatsoever. If 
it is working there, why could it not work elsewhere? 

Housing Problem In Fort Simpson 

MR. LAFFERTY: Mr. Dietze, Mr. Chairman, we have no such housing association in Fort Simpson. 

MR . DIETZE: That is correct and we hope the tenants will form one. We would like to help 
them and perhaps we can enlist your help and the remainder of the community. 

MR. LAFFERTY: The housing situation in Fort Simpson, as you know, I have personally phoned 
you about it and I have personally requested you come to visit and see these housing 
conditions, which you neglected to do. It sort of gets my dander up. We do have a housing 
problem and I see here a budget of $8, 1 76,000, of which Yellowknife receives $3,473,000. We 
have a large number of people living in Fort Simpson in shacks. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr .  Stewart) : I think, Councillor Lafferty, you are confused on that. That 
last statement was not correct. 

MR. DIETZE: The Housing Corporation owns 35 houses in Simpson. I do not have the individual 
grants to individual housing associations here. Certainly our grant to Yellowknife, to the 
Yellowknife housing authority is nowhere near $ 3  or $4 million. In terms of what is happening 
in Simpson, our office in Hay River is looking after it and indeed our district manager has 
been in Simpson perhaps three times since you phoned me and I promised I would send somebody 
out. We are paying the subsidy, we are paying the oil and whatever is required to keep the 
houses in operation in Simpson. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I wonder, Mr. Dietze, I believe Councillor Lafferty is looking 
at a vote of $ 3,800,000 and after it shows Yellowknife in brackets. That money is seed money 
for loans from Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation. It is not being spent in Yellowknife. 
If you could give us that breakdown perhaps Councillor Lafferty could get that breakdown 
straight. 

MR. DIETZE: Yes. In terms of captial that is what you referred to. Under cost sharing 
projects we have $ 2,700,000 for the ten per cent seed money. We have $40,000 seed money for 
single person accommodation, $25, 000 for senior citizen accommodation and $150,000 for land 
assembly programs. There are the programs we share with Central Mortgage and Housing. In 
addition to that, we have $200,000 for site upgrading, $300,000 for fire prevention and 
safety and neighbourhood improvement programs, $225, 000 and some furnishing for $60,000 and 
$100,000 for country home assistance grants, making a total of $3, 1 00,000. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : It is not being spent in Yel l owknife. It is capital , al l right? 

MR. LAFFERTY: Yes. Mr. Chairman, I see that, but I just wanted to bring these things out. 
Speaking to the 35 houses you mentioned in Fort Simpson, of the 35 houses in Fort Simpson 
there are numbers of peopl e l iving in those houses which are operated by the territorial 
government who are paying $ 2  a month rent in some cases. These peopl e are al so on social 
assistance, and yet in arrears in their payment anywhere from six to ten months. 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart ) : The Chair recognizes a quorum and wishes to cal l this committee 
meeting back to order . If our advisers woul d return , pl ease . At coffee break , Mr . Lafferty, 
I interrupted you and you have the fl oor . 

Community Housing Probl ems In  Fort Simpson 

MR . LAFFERTY : Yes, Mr . Chairman, I woul d just l ike to ask one more question of Mr . Dietze , 
and the question is : Are they presentl y doing anything about the community housing probl ems 
in Fort Simpson, and if so , is this being done in consul tation with the vil l age council of 
Fort Simpson? 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  Mr . Dietze . 

MR . D IETZE : Mr. Chairman, l ast year the corporation pl anned to buil d five houses in Fort 
Simpson . That project has been funded , but has not yet been awarded but wil l proceed in 1976 . 
So , we wil l be adding five houses to the pub lic  housing program in Fort Simpson. At the same 
time we hope to be ab l e  to provide an acting secretary-manager who may be a contract empl oyee , 
or direct empl oyee of the corporation , and have him go to Fort Simpson and work with the 
tenants in setting up a housing association .  This is  what we  did in  Fort Resol ution, what 
we have done in Rae-Edzo and we wil l have to do in al l those communities where there are no 
functioning housing associations , and we hope that with the co-operation of the l ocal peopl e  
this wil l be possibl e . 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  Council l or Nickerson. 

MR . N I CKERSON : Mr . Chairman, I woul d imagine that the position Mr . Dietze is in is not very 
enviabl e, having to al l ocate some 200 units where 600 are real l y  needed . The l ast thing I 
want to do is to encourage Members from each constituency to start fighting over his share 
of the 200 . I notice that there are several Members or several constituents of mine sitting 
in the back row and if I do not speak up I am l iabl e  to suffer a fate worse than death . So, 
I woul d l ike to make you publ ic l y  aware of what you have al ready been made aware of privately, 
in that there is a requirement for several additional houses, especial l y  on bl ock 500 
in Yel l owknife . Now, to get back to a series of questions I have here , the first one is 
with respect to the 600 or so houses you estimate are needed yearl y in the Northwest Terri torie�. 
I wonder if you coul d give us some kind of a general idea of what the l ong term effects are 
going to be if we onl y  buil d 200 a year or 250? 

If I may be permitted to ask several questions and then you can perhaps answer them al l at 
one time . The second question concerns senior citizens residences , and I notice that under 
your capital .requirement here, you onl y  have $25,000 al l ocated for senior citizens accommodation . 
I can not see in Bil l 2-58 where you intend to borrow any money  from Central Mortgage and 
Housing Corporation for this purpose . This Council has been made known of the requirement 
for senior citizens accommodation at Akl avik and I al so suggest there is a simil ar requirement 
in Yel l owknife. I wonder if you coul d tel l us a l ittl e  bit more about your senior citizens 
accommodation program and what you intend to do this season. 

MR .  DIETZE : Yes , Mr . Chairman . 

MR .  NI CKERSON : Woul d you l ike me to ask al l the questions first? 

MR .  D IETZE: can remember them . 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  I t  woul d be better if he coul d fiel d them one at a time . 

Consequences Of Buil ding A Set Amount Of Houses Per Year 

MR . D IETZE : On the first question concerning the progress that the Housing Corporation can 
make on the basis of 250 units being bui lt  per year onl y, I say that the progress is nil and 
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i s  retrogressi ve , i t  is not progressi ng. Thi s woul d merel y l ook after new fami l y  formati ons 
as defi ned by Stati sti cs Canada. 

Statisti cs Canada says there are about 250 fami l i es formi ng each year i n  the Northwest 
Terri tori es. So , that sort of scope of housi ng wi l l  not hel p  al l the overcrowdi ng that 
exists. Now , our need and demand study , as I suggested earl i er ,  has i denti fi ed 800 homes 
that need to be condemned , that shoul d  not be used. It has i denti fi ed 1200 homes where 
there i s  consi derabl e  overcrowdi ng. It i s  that l ast phenomenon that we ought to hel p  first 
wi th a housi ng program , real i zi ng that even w ith 600 houses we can not begi n to achi eve our 
objecti ve very qui ckl y. So , our proposal to Treasury Board was that w ith 600 houses per 
year for fi ve years we woul d bui l d  3000 houses whi ch woul d enabl e us to el im inate the 
overcrowdi ng i n  1200 uni ts , to accommodate the new fami l y  formati on at 200 per year and then 
to remove al l those very , very smal l units and unheal thy uni ts whi ch are condemned. At 250 
we can not do thi s. 

In the meanwhi l e ,  al l those units whi ch have not recei ved adequate mai ntenance over the years 
are deteri orati ng further and as a resul t peopl e wi l l  have to l i ve i n  them for another year 
and maybe another year. So , I thi nk we real l y  have to address oursel ves to the need to do a 
qui cker and better job i n  the next fi ve years , and we i ntend to pursue thi s  wi th the greatest 
vi gar. 

Seni or Ci ti zens Homes 

Concerni ng the seni or citi zens program , there was no federal money avai l abl e for seni or 
ci ti zens homes i n  1975, as a resul t of whi ch the Housi ng Corporati on di d not bui l d  any . We 
have recei ved a tentati ve commi tment from Central Mortgage and Housi ng however for $600 , 000 
for 1976. We woul d then , therefore , al l ocate the capi tal that was apporti oned to seni or 
citi zen projects from our 1975 budget , and then add this  years capital to bui l d  that uni t. 
Beyond that nei ther we nor the federal agency has at thi s  time funds al l ocated for further 
seni or ci ti zen uni ts. Our program was 60 uni ts per year. The project we are proposi ng to 
compl ete i s  the project we had pl anned for 1975 whi ch i s  the extensi on to the Fort Smi th 
seni or ci ti zen ·uni t. We started discussi ons wi th Soci al Devel opment concerni ng the jo int 
team whi ch woul d redesign faci l i ti es to make them more sui tabl e to l ocal condi ti ons. In 
addit ion to that , our board has sai d that we ought to be very careful i n  bui l ding apartment 
type seni or ci ti zen uni ts i n  the smal l er communi ties and we shoul d not do so , and that we 
shoul d bui l d  smal l er uni ts , perhaps fami l y  uni ts . Together wi th Social Devel opment we wi l l  
do that , hopi ng that in  1977  further funds wi l l  be avai l abl e to pursue this  goal of 60 uni ts 
per year. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you. Counci l l or Ni ckerson. 

Country Home Assi stance Program 

MR. NICKERSON : Thank you , Mr. Chairman. the fourth questi on concerns the country home 
assi stance program. As I understand i t ,  thi s i s  a program whereby somebody can borrow , out 
i n  the bush , away from a settl ement , and bui l d  a house there out of l ocal materi al s  and you 
wi l l  donate , I thi nk i t  i s ,  $5000 for the purchase of doors and wi ndows.etc . A number of peopl e 
have approached me wi th a wi sh that this  program be extended i nto settl ements , or cl ose to 
settl ements. 

Two i nstances that come i mmedi ately to mi nd are one fami l y• i n  Paradi se Gardens , Hay Ri ver. 
The second one i s  i n  Detah , wi th al l due respect to Mr. Wah-She�. 

MR. MCCALLUM: What do you do in your own communi ty? 

MR. NICKERSON : In both these communiti es the peopl e woul d prefer to get thei r  own materi al s ,  
presumably l ogs , and bui l d  them i n  these l ocations and have thi s  $5000 grant rather than they 
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woul d have you buil d them a $40, 000 house , if it was possibl e  to extend this program cl oser 
into the settl ements. I suggest you might be abl e  to save yoursel f a l ot of money by doing 
that and peopl e woul d be happier. 
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MR. DIETZE : Mr . Cha irman , the intent of the country home a s s i stance program was what i t  
says, to bui l d  or to  enabl e  peopl e to  bui l d  their  own home i n  those areas where no publ i c  
hous i ng or renta l hous i ng was avai l abl e and the condi ti ons of the program are that i t  i s  
$5000 for mater i a l s onl y and i t  does not appl y to the l arger settl ements . 

Under our funding there i s  $500, 000 ava i l abl e thi s  year whi ch means 100 grants for thi s  
purpose . I think, however, Mr . Ni ckerson i s  rea l l y  express i ng the des i re of many peopl e to 
engage in  home ownershi p acti vi ti es, whether i t  i s  under thi s sort of grant or whatever 
home ownership a s s i stance i s  avai l abl e . There are many peopl e who woul d l i ke to put i n  some 
sort of equi ty and woul d requi re a l i ttl e bi t more ass i stance which i s  no l onger avai l abl e .  
That i s  what the home ownersh ip  grants shoul d be doi ng, to hel p preci sel y those peopl e who 
are very anxi ous to get i nto home ownershi p .  We do not have that program . Perhaps i n  our 
ana l ys i s  and further detai l ed i nvesti gati on thi s m i ght be eva l uated . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr . Ni ckerson .  

Terri tori a l  Capi tal Grant 

MR . NICKERSON : A f ina l  questi on, Mr . Cha irman, i s  where do we get thi s $ 3 . 8  m i l l i on from ; 
i s  i t  by way of a l oan on which we have to pay interest or i s  i t  by way of a grant? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr . Cha irman, the $3 . 8  m i l l i on i s  a grant through the Hous i ng 
Corporati on made through the Executi ve vote. In our negotiati ons wi th Ottawa, for a total 
territori a l  capi ta l  budget the requirements of the Hous ing Corporation are consi dered a l ong 
wi th the requirements of the rest of the departments . The total fi gure i s  negoti ated whi l e  
at the same ti me i ndi cating what the major i ndi vi dual i tems are . Therefore, thi s i s  part 
of the territori a l  capi ta l  grant for the f i scal year . 

MR . NICKERSON : That concl udes my questioni ng . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you . Al so, i f  you stayed i n  your own di strict you woul d 
not have so many questions . Mr . Pearson . 

MR. PEARSON : Mr . Cha irman, I wi l l  try and be very bri ef . have l i stened, as I have l i stened 
in  the past, to Members and their vi ews on hous i ng .  I am sure that we are a l l aware of the 
tremendous var i ati on i n  hous i ng pol i ci es and programs that exi st from one end of the 
Northwest Territories to the other . We have not even begun to di scuss staff hous ing as that 
i s  another one . I have tri ed unsucces sful l y  at recent ses s ions, and in fact as a member of 
the board of di rectors of the Hous i ng Corporation to bri ng it a l l under one headi ng . I 
have a motion that I woul d l i ke to make, but I woul d l i ke the as surance of the house before 
do that thi s wi l l  not be a moti on based on the same pri nci pl es as  an earl ier one I made 
today, the best out of three . 

Mot ion To Submit  A Comprehens i ve Integrated Hous ing Pol i cy Proposal 

Whereas Counci l has expressed the v iew that hous i ng i s  a top pri ority in the Northwest 
Territori es ;  and whereas the urgent need exi sts in the Northwest Terri tori es to el i mi nate 
overcrowdi ng, to el i minate unhea l thy and unsafe hous i ng, to provi de deceht shel ter for a l l 
people ;  and whereas the programs of the Northwest Terr i tori es _Hous ing Corporation requi re 
substanti a l  expans i on to meet the needs of the peopl e ;  and whereas comprehens i ve programs 
have not yet been approved by the Mi ni ster of Indi an and Northern Affa irs, nor have many 
of the recommendati ons been i mpl emented ; and whereas the organi zat ion of the Northwest 
Terri tori es Hous i ng Corporati on has not been ful l y  devel oped in  l i ne wi th the report of the 
Northwest Territories Counci l Task Force on Hous ing approved by thi s Counci l  of the 
Northwest Territories ; now therefore, I move that thi s Counci l - request the Commi ss i oner 
through the Northwest Terri tories Hous ing Corporati on to submit  for Counci l at i ts September 
s i tti ng, or whenever thi s  fa l l  s i tti ng wi l l  be, a comprehens i ve integrated hous i ng pol i cy 
proposal , sati sfying the needs of a l l northerners incl uding renters and home owners and, 
further, that adequate funds for these programs be establ i shed in future government esti mates . 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I have a motion on the floor. To the motion? Councillor 
Searle. 

MR. SEARLE : Mr. Chairman, it i s  a fairly lengthy motion, maybe it could be reproduced and 
circulated. Maybe in the meantime we could go on to something else. 

MR. PEARSON : Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Thank you, Mr. Pearson. We will have that printed up and circulated. Councillor McCallum. 

Second Mortgages 

MR. McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I could ask one question? I would like to know 
how much is available in the second mortgage offered to a home owner? 

MR. DIETZE :  Mr. Chairman, the second mortgage program is no longer available. There are 
no funds. That was a program that was conducted some years ago and the mortgages have all 
been taken up. 

MR. McCALLUM : Why was it taken away? 

MR. DIETZE : There were no funds. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. McCallum, have you a further question? 

MR. McCALLUM : Other than just to ask I was wondering when it was stopped? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, while we are awa iting that answer , I have one piece 
of information I think we must provide regarding housing in Oetah. One of the problems the 
Housing Corporation has had in Detah is the people have not agreed to pay a rent to income 
scale for housing but, rather, have agreed only to pay at the rates formerly established 
under the northern rental housing program, therefore, this places a very major road block 
in our way of providing more housing there. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. In a few moments after this answer, Mr. Wah-Shee. 
I have a list I am going through. 

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman ,  I apologize. My statement was slightly misleading. The Housing 
Corporation does not administer a second mortgage program as such. On that condition I 
was correct, but there are second mortgages available. The funding is derived through the 
borrowing ordinance of the Commissioner to borrow funds for this purpose and the second 
mortgage is administered by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation, so applications for 
second mortgages should be made to that organization. It is $2000. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Councillor Pudluk. 
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Housing In Resolute Bay 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Chairman , I have two i tems here I would like to ask. The first item is: 
Some time in 1966 before we got houses in Resolute Bay there were two gentlemen came up to 
Resolute Bay explaining how they were going to operate , how they were going to make arrange­
ments for the houses. · They were Mr. Doug Green and Mr. Tagak Curley. They came to us and 
spent two weeks explaining to us , the people in Resolute Bay. Their first question was how 
much rent they were going to pay , how much rent they would have to pay. It was from $2 to 
$67 a month. That was pretty bad for the employees. 

When we got houses we paid t hat amount , depending on the salary and they also explained the 
government is not asking for money. They are just trying to help build better homes and we 
agreed with that. Right now the rent I can tell is going higher too fast. I realize every­
thing is getting too expensive like fuel and electricity and if somebody is making $500 
minimum they can pay $100 a month right now , like today , or $600 if he has five kids. That 
seems a little too high for some of the people right now because other things are getting 
expensive too. Prices are getting higher , like food. I think one of those things has to be 
cut down a bit ,  rent or electrical expenses. That was my comment. 

Concerning A Budget For Repair Parts 

The second question: A month ago I started working for the housing association in Resolute 
Bay for about two weeks. I was there repairing stoves and I made an inspection first before 
I started repairi ng and there were a l ot of stoves that had to be repaired. A second problem 
came up that there were no parts at al l ,  nothing to work with. I wonder if they could budget 
for more parts because the furnace or cooking stoves can be worn out and they are really 
wearing out. The third question I was going to ask is something personal and does not belong 
in this house. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you , Councillor Pudluk. Mr. Dietze? , 

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman , I think Mr. Pudluk re-emphasized my earlier statement concerning 
limited maintenance funds. I think those people who have to go around to various old houses 
to keep their furnaces and stoves going ought to be complimented fo'r their ingenuity in doing 
so. It fs very difficult to keep an old stove going when you have no parts . and you can not 
make any '.parts and you can not go to the hardware store and buy any. Our problem has been 
and still: is the funds provided to housing associations for thi s purpose. There are emergency 
funds that they may be able to obtain when there is a crisis and there are budgets available 
if submissions are made to our district offices. However , for 1976 we have been fortunate in 
obtaining 11 B 11 level funds for the replacement of heating units. That is the beginning of the 
program that may last three to five years and would hopefully lead to the elimination of the 
old furnaces and the old heating stoves and their replacement with a proper hot air furnace 
to the requirements of the Fire Marshal . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. I believe there was a question relative to the rent 
scale in Resolute Bay. Have you any comment on that? 

MR. DIETZE : Yes, Mr. Chairman. We have comments like that from most of the people who con­
sider rents to be too high. We do not unduly influence a housing association and enforce a 
specific rental seal�. The board of directors through the secretary-manager make that rent 
ass.essment on the basis of income as they see it. On the other hand , it is correct to say 
that operating costs have doubled in the last two years and Treasury Board insists that we 
ask people to pay rent. In fact they have insisted that we increase our rent collection. Be 
that as it may , we feel that the local people , taking into consideration the various condi­
tions, can adjust the rent as they see fit. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. My list indicates Councillor Lyall. 

Housing In The Central Arctic 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman , I wonder before I leave could you give me a copy of which places 
in the C�ritral Arctic are getting homes , please? 



- 823 -

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman , I can provide the list with all kinds of conditions attached. 
would be prepared to read it out. I will give you the list. 

MR. LYALL :  Mr. Chairman , also about when people move into their new homes is there some kind 
of money available to get furnishings for that home? 

MR. DIETZE: Mr. Chairman , the Housing Corporation was not funded in 1975 for furniture. I 
think the people in the communities have brought to our attention the need to do someth1 ng 
about that. For 1976 we have been fortunate in obtaining $500 , 000 for furniture for our 1976 
program. The board of directors of the Housing Corporation has requested that before it is 
spent we take a very close look at it and determine where it should be allocated and what 
should be done with it. That will be done at the next meeting in April and we will review 
just how we will be going with furniture and where . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) :  Thank you. Councillor Wah-Shee , I have your name down here. 

MR. WAH-SHEE : Okay. I would like to ask the Housing Corporation if they could meet with the 
people at Detah village and see if they can come up with some solution . The other thing is 
in regard to the Housing Corporation. How many new units for 1976 do they plan to be of log 
construction? 

Houses Of Log Construction 

MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman , the Housing Corporation has completed or still has under construc­
tion something like 48 log houses in a number of communities all the way from Fort Resolution 
to Inuvik. Some of them are not completed. For 1976 we have placed orders for logs for 40 
more houses which we intend to place. We will be manufacturing the logs and hopefully subject 
to mortgage funds being made available we will disperse some of those log houses again to some 
communities in 1976 . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  I would remind the committee that we have now distributed the 
notice of motion given by Councillor Pearson and I will be calling this vote after I have gone 
through the estimates to give Members time to read it. 

MR. PEARSON: On a point of clarification , the typists are currently translating the motion 
into Eskimo and that will be down in a few minutes. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you. Councillor Kilabuk. 

Rental Rates On A More Even Basis 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Chairman , I wanted to ask a question but it has already been answered. The 
question that was asked was one that I was going to ask except that I have a few more things 
to say concerning the Housing Corporation , specifically in meetings about the northern rental 
homes and about their rents. 

I wonder if it would be possible for them to get their rental rates on a more level basis? 
Now some people work and others do not and I can see that they both pay different rents. Let 
us say that for hunters the rents they are paying are very different within the Northwest 
Territories. I would like very much if the Housing Corporation could consider this and also , 
those who are employed , some of them are using just tanks without running water , while some do 
have running water , and I think that difference is very obvi ous· within the Northwest 
Territories. 

I have another question. The people of Clyde River wonder if it is possi ble for them to get 
more houses? I received a letter from the Clyde River people , requiring more housing. If 
you can tell me I would like to get an answer. I know in Clyde River the houses are too few. 
Some people have kids who are getting married in Clyde River and some of the houses are very 
old and I would like very much to have an answer to give to the Clyde River people. I have a 
copy of that letter as well and that is what I wanted to say. Thank you very much. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr • .  Stewart ) :  Thank you , Councillor Kilabuk. Mr. Dietze , Clyde River. 
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Housing In Clyde R iver 

MR . DIETZE : Thank you , Mr , Chairman . Yes , I think Mr . Kil abuk reflects the problem that exi sts 
in many communities and I thi nk i t  is what Mr . Lafferty was referring to and that is uneven 
rental rates, abnormaliti es and now , to make it worse , we are bringing in new houses under the 
National Housing Act and the rents are different again, they are higher . 

First of al l I think I al l uded to that earlier, but the Housing Corporation does not administer 
housi ng in the communi ties, we do not go in and insist on this rate being set or that rate 
being set .  We have not got the staff to do i t .  We have a total field staff of 16 people and 
16 people coul d not possibly administer housing servi ng over 20, 000 peopl e .  S o  the housing 
associations are there and we are looking to them to do this and they have a very difficult 
job determining peopl e ' s  incomes and making fair, reasonable and just rental assessments . That 
is a problem that they face from day to day and from month to month . 

We have set a target for 1 976 of $28 per month per house rent which we hope to collect as an 
average from every home owner through the activities of the housing associations . The rent 
income right now is l ess than $25 per month and it varies from month to month because it does 
depend upon income . I hope that through the housing associations, as I think all tenants can 
express their concerns to their boards of directors, and I hope if and when we get more staff, 
to visit them so that their concerns are expressed to us, to our staff and then we can jointly 
work out these l ocal probl ems concerning rent . 

The Need To Upgrade Old Houses 

Concerning water and water tanks, I think again here we are talking about this fantastic need 
that exists to upgrade the old houses . There is not one standard but there may be five 
concerning water supply or pressure systems. Some have tanks and some do not . If we ever 
get to build the 600 uni ts per year, in five years time none of these old problems will still 
be there . I have met some of the people who have demonstrated to me this problem and I said 
that our present policy is to replace more of these houses, rather than trying to finish them 
because the loan arrangements we have, we can do much more building houses than we can i n  
repairing them, because that would mean a 100 per cent capital outlay by this government 
and we are very restricted in that . So our thrust is in new houses and hopefully in years to 
come, better quality houses . We have problems with sewage pump out . That is another serious 
concern that we have and our board is very upset about the progress in that direction . 

Concerning Clyde River, I have a letter from the housing association and I appreciate that 
Mr . Pearson and Mr . Kilabuk both have copies . They are asking for 22 new houses, they are being 
notified through our �istrict office as, indeed, are all housing associations . In the case of 
Clyde River we intend or hope to provide them with ten for 1976, subject again to funds and 
appropriate tenders and land being made available . \�e have written to all the settlement 
councils requesting them to- look at this land and notify us if land is indeed available . When 
we have that notice, we will then definitely ship the houses to Clyde River . 

MR . KILABUK: Thank you . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  Ten is better than none . Councillor Lafferty . 

Responsibility Of The N . W . T .  Housing Corporation 

MR . LAFFERTY : I have a couple of questions arising . I understood Mr . Dietze to say that the 
local housing associations were responsible for housing allocation on the basis of need . If 
this is  the case, then what is the authority of the territorial Housing Corporation, what 
responsibilities do they have? 

MR . DIETZE : Our responsibility, Mr . Chairman, is to provide the housing that is needed locally. 
We provide the buildings themselves, subject to funding being available, and we provide the 
housing associations with the money to operate their units . The housing associations are 
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incorporated under the Soci eties Ordi nance as non-profit organi zati ons and they recei ve operating 
grants from the Housing  Corporation .  They are audi ted and ar.count for the money they have spent. 
They are responsi h l e  for operating thei r facil i ties with in  the pol icies of the Housi ng 
Corporation in terms of rent, etc. We are forced, through Treasury Board minutes, and our 
agreements with Central Mortgage and Housing Ccrporat ion, to carry on these pol i ci es and they 
are then transmitted to the local l evel and the peopl e locally administer housing at that level . 

MR . LAFFERTY: Mr . Chai rman, I wonder i f  there are any assessments taken on the services provi ded 
by these chartered soci eti es? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): I wonder, Mr . Lafferty, thi s  i s  qui te a broad subject you are going 
to get into and evi dently S impson has not avai l ed itself of th i s  authori ty. I do not know · the 
reason for this but it has been in effect in places like Hay R iver for an awfull y long time. 
I was wonder ing, possi bly you mi g ht be abl e to contact Mr. D i etze personally and get these 
thi ngs, or do you want them in the record for some parti cu lar reason? 

MR . LAFFERTY: Yes, Mr . Cha i rman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Woul d that be sati sfactory? 

MR . LAFFERTY : That would be sati sfactory but I do want that i nformati on. 

Capital - Activi ty 1017, N. W. T .  Housi ng Corporati on Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. I di rect the commi ttee 1 s attenti on to page 1. 04, 
Housi ng Corporati on, acti vi ty 1017, capi tal i n  the amount of $3,800, 000. Is it agreed? 

- - -Agreed 

0 And M - Acti v ity 1017, N. W. T. Housi ng Corporation 

I di rect your attent ion to page 1. 05, at the bottom of the page, acti v ity 1017, Northwest 
Terri tor ies Housi ng Corporation in the amount of $8, 176,000 . Is i t  agreed? 

MR. McCALLUM : Agreed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I onl y  had one agreed and I need more than that. 

---Agreed 

11B 11 Level, 0 And M - Activ ity 1017, N. W . T .  Housing Corporati on 

I wou ld  direct your attenti on to the 11B 11 level at the back of your book, pages 7 and 8. Page 7, 
11B11 l evel, program operati on and mai ntenance, activi ty 1017, Northwest Terri tor i es Housing 
Corporati on, 1 1B 1 1 l evel program, $50,000 . Is it  agreed? 

---Agreed 

"B" Level, Capital - Acti v ity 1017, N . W. T. Housing Corporati on 

Page 8, 11B11 level programs, capi tal ,  Northwest Terri tor i es Housi ng Corporation, activi ty 1017, 
11B 11 level program, $860,000. Is it agreed? 

-- -Agreed 

That I believe, Mr. Deputy Commi ssi oner, concl udes the estimates for the Housi ng Corporati on, i s  
that correct? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Yes, Mr . Chai rman. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) ; Are we ready yet with Mr. Pearson ' s  motion? 

MR . PEARSON: Mr. Chairman , I am ready and I think Members have their Engl ish translations, but 
I do not think the Inuktitut  has arrived yet , unfortunatel y, but I am sure that some Members 
have a l ot to say in Engl ish, so maybe they could start off, assuming that they have something 
to say .  A l ittl e bird tel ls me that they do . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : What is your preference? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, is it the pl easure of the committee that it has 
concluded discussions with Mr . Dietze? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Is it agreed? 

! I 
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MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, I am perfectly happy and I think it is a lovely motion and I hope 
my colleagues agree that it goes through without any hitch, but it is possible that there are 
those in the room who do not see it in the same light as I, some unenlightened Members. They 
may wish to ask Mr. Dietze some questions, but perhaps Mr. Dietze, we could clear this matter 
aside for the moment and carry on with the next duty that the administration may have for us. 
Personnel, perhaps, or whatever. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I take it you are requesting Mr. Dietze to remain until we get 
to your motion, is that correct? 

MR. PEARSON: Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Is this satisfactory? 

---Agreed 

Shall we proceed then with the rest of the Executive section, or do you have other plans, Mr. 
Deputy Commissioner? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: �Jhy do you not go ahead? 

MR. PEARSON: We do not have the Eskimo version yet. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I understand they are in the process of being typed and should 
be here shortly. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, could I suggest turning to page 1.02? 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, Councillor Kilabuk has something to say, I think, on this motion. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Councillor Kilabuk. 

MR. KILABUK: Mr. Chairma� I am interested in some of the comments in the motion. I do not 
think we have to refer to the translation in Inuktitut because the way it is written down is 
better. We can go ahead with this motion if it is agreeable. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Kilabuk advises us he is ready to proceed with this motion. 
Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

Now I have lost it. Proceed, Mr. Pearson. 

MR. LYALL: On a point of privilege. The translators want a copy of the English version. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. 

MR. LYALL: I think it would be proper, if every time we have a motion that the English form 
should be put in there. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : We try and do that, but like human beings every now and then we 
forget. I stand corrected. 

MR. PEARSON: Whilst on the subject also, just as an aside, I would suggest that it might 
be a worth-while practice if Members made a point in the future of having the thing translated 
so we could develop motions a little earlier, at least so they be translated, even if it takes 
extra time. I think it would help to alleviate some of the confusion that can develop. 



- 828 -

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): I thi nk your poi nt i s  wel l taken . 

Probl ems W i th Housi ng In The N . W . T .  

MR . PEARSON : The mot ion ,  I do not suppose there i s  any poi nt i n  reading i t ,  but the great 
probl em w i th housi ng i n  the Northwest Terri tories i s  the tremendous variety of programs that 
are goi ng on , the great number of areas that these programs cover and the one bas i c  fact that 
housi ng needs a l ot of i mprovement before i t  i s  go i ng to sati sfy the needs of everybody i n  the 
Northwest Terri tories .  We see on one si de the h i gh qual i ty housi ng that i s  avai l abl e for 
terri torial staff , for exampl e ,  bei ng bui l t  i n  communi t ies as nati ve housing i s , nati ve 
hous ing wh i ch to the present ti me has been very sl i pshod , poorl y desi gned and the l ot of i t .  
Of cours� thi s  i s  caused by the great speed at whi ch the government has tried to meet the 
hous ing needs of the peopl e ,  so i t  has taken qual i ty as a secondary factor as opposed to 
quanti ty .  

I thi nk the ti me i s  now com i ng when peopl e  are beg i nn ing to questi on the qual i ty of hous ing , 
the type of hous ing , the styl e ,  the desi gn of hous ing that i s  avai l abl e and they are beg i nni ng 
to l ook for someth i ng better . There is tremendous confusi on across the terri tories and 
there i s  confusion i n  th i s  chamber even today , amongst Members as to what rol e  and what 
respons ibi l i ty the Hous ing Corporati on has . Last year i n  Frobi sher Bay , for exampl e ,  there 
were tremendous probl ems wi th houses . I d iscussed yesterday very briefl y the Moshe Safd ie  
scheme whi ch was proposed and whi l st the government was consi deri ng bui l di ng 81 uni ts of  
government staff housing ,  the housi ng associati on of Frobisher Bay sai d  1 1 Why are you bui l di ng 
these fancy houses for 81 southern Canad ian fami l i es i n  Frob i sher Bay? I mean , why i s  not 
the whol e communi ty i ncorporated i nto th is  th i ng? Why shoul d they be s i ng led out or why 
shoul d we be s i ng l ed out? "  

What thi s  moti on does very s imp ly  i s  it  asks the Hous ing Corporation to  exami ne thi s  whol e 
aspect , l ook at the whol e area of housi ng across the Northwest Terri tories ,  al l the programs 
and come back to us i n  September w i th some suggestions or even a b luepri nt of what i t  
consi ders to be the best sol uti on to the housi ng probl ems i n  the Northwest Territories . It 
has not rlone that . We have not asked i t  to do that . We have s i mply sa i d ,  " Get out there and 
cl ean up the mess , fel l ows . We want at l east 500 houses every year . Go to i t . 11 That is  f ine 
as a stop gap measure , but I th i nk we must l ook ahead , we must p lan .  

Long Range Pl anni ng 

The k i nd of thi ng that the Housi ng Corporati on i s  up agai nst i s  the same k i nd of thi ng as we 
see i n  thi s  budget . We are deal i ng i n  one year at a ti me .  That is  hardly  l ong range fore­
casti ng . It is  hardl y l ong range pl anning . Surel y i n  this  day and age we shoul d be abl e  to 
si t back and take a l ook at devel opment i n  the Northwest Terr itories on every possi b l e  front 
and sayo " That i s  the k i nd of way we want to go for the next f i ve years or the next ten years. " 
Thi s  one year at a ti me ad hoc , sti ck your fi nger i n  the dyke , i s  not an approach that is 
practi cal . It is  an approach that is  very expensi ve i ndeed and is  not serving anybody 1 s 
needs . So my moti on ,  Mr . Chai rman , is  there . I feel i t  covers al l of these areas and I urge 
Members to l et us g i ve the Housi ng Corporati on th i s  responsibi l i ty to devel op an i ntegrated 
hous ing pol icy .  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you , Counci l l or Pearson . D i scussi on on the motion . 
Counci l l or N i ckerson . 

MR.  NICKERSON : Mr . Chai rman , I do not real l y  want to d�scuss the mot ion .  I woul d l ike to 
ask a question of Mr . D ietze and that i s :  how woul d he i nterpret thi s  mot ion? If i t  was 
passed woul d i t  req � i re a great deal of effort on h is  part or the part of h is  staff to put 
th is  thi ng together? How much real val ue does he thi nk i t  woul d ' actual l y  have? It was onl y  
a few days ago when we were di scussi ng Mr . Pearson 1 s motion to freeze staff l evel s and to 
put a stop to government spendi ng and I woul d not l i ke to see many thousands of dol l ars spent 
on comi ng up w i th yet another housi ng report . 
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Social ized Housing 

I have a fil e  at home about two or three feet thick of various housing reports and 
recommendations. Unless we can get some real val ue for the time and effort necessary to come 
up with it, I do not real l y  see the point. Before you answer that, Mr. Dietze, if I may make 
one observation, it appears to be that what we are doing in the Northwest Territories and 
what we are doing in the whol e of Canada now is, we are moving towards social ized housing just 
as we have social ized medicine and we have social ized education. It seems that we are moving 
in that direction and pretty soon everybody wil l consider it a right to be provided with 
proper housing by the government. I see this trend more or l ess as inevitabl e. I am just 
trying to make up in my own mind whether I shoul d continue to fight it or not. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Dietze . 
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MR. DIETZE : Mr. Chairman, I have been given the opportunity to cry on your shoulder concerning 
staff shortage but 1 will not do so . I would like to think that this motion is building on 
the integrated housing program that the board through the Commissioner to the Minister of 
Indian and Northern Affairs -- which housing program was not totall y accepted by all parties 
concerned and that the direction the motion tells us to go is to clean up that proposal and 
make sure that it relates to all aspects of housing which perhaps were not altogether considered 
in this proposal that was done some time ago. I would like to think that it is building on 
the many books that are available on the subject. I think things have changed, though, since 
this was done and national housing programs have changed. Perhaps this policy, or this motion 
here suggests that we should consider that these recent changes have come about, not re-invent 
the wheel, not hire two firms or five firms of consultants. The time limit is a very 
restrictive one already and I would like to think that we should be doing it in as good a job 
as this Council will require within the time limits set. 

Motion Carried 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Have you any further comments, Mr. Nickerson, to 
the motion? Ready for the question? Question being called. All those in favour of the motion? 
Seven. Against? The motion is carried. One against. Seven for and one against and one 
abstention. 

---Carried 

That then concludes the section. Thank you very much, Mr. Dietze, for your attendence here 
this afternoon. 

Capital - Activity 1010, Executive Office 

I would like to direct this committee 1 s attention to page 1. 02, Executive, activity 1010 in 
the amount of $2 ,463,000. That is on page 1. 02. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman, with the expenditure of this $2, 107,000 in the 1976-77 fiscal 
year, will that now bring to an end the amount of money to be spent at Resolute Bay for the 
relocation of the townsite? 

Relocation Of The Resolute Bay Townsite 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, it will, of course, include the relocation. 
Unfortunately, the term is not well used here, even in this instance. The town has been 
relocated and the level of services that were available in the old site are pretty well now 
available in the new site plus a start having been made on the provision of water and sewer 
services, a very initial start. This might be described as the development of the townsi te. 
What has yet to come is the development of the townsite and the relocation from the air base 
of the elements of residential use that are still there. This will require at least two 
more years and the majority of the money in years to come will have to come from the various 
federal departments who are using the air base itself for residential purposes. In years 
to come there will need to be a certain amount of apartment development, a hotel and commercial 
space development . We may come to you, in fact we expect to come to you to vote the money 
for some of these elements, but it will be on a cost recovery basis . In other words, we 
may end up as the agency building part of the over-all structure which will then be leased 
to commercial operators for the provision of hotel and sto�e facilities. However, this 
coming year has included here, is the major year for putting in the water and the sewer system. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I have one question, Mr. Deputy Commissioner. Why is this 
particular vote shown in the Executive? 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman , that is a good question. I suppose that we felt 
it wise to keep all of these expenditures for a project as major as this under one roof , 
rather than put the water and sewer element under Local Government , the offices under the 
Executive and so on , because we think it makes it easier for the Council to recognize the 
project for what it is . I guess that is really our only reason. We still treat it as one 
over-all project and that is the other reason we keep the funds here. 

Capital - Activity 1010 , Executive Office Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Thank you. $2 , 46 3 , 000. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

Capital - Activity 101 2 ,  Regional And District Administration 

Page 1. 03 , Executive , activity 101 2 , detail of capital in the amount of $50 , 000. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1010 , Executive Office 

I direct your attention to page 1 . 05 ,  operation and maintenance , ac tivity 1010 , Executive 
office in the amount of $875 ,900. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

O And M - Activity 1012 ,  Regional And District Administration 

Regional and district administration , activity 1012  in the amount of $1 , 417 , 200. Councillor 
Pudluk. 

MR. PUDLUK : Mr. Chairman , I wonder if we could have a breakdown on that activity 1012? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart ) :  Could we  have a breakdown on activity 101 2 ,  Mr. Deputy 
Commissioner? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: I think the best information for Members is contained on page 
1. 1 3A ,  and on that page there is a region by regi.on breakdown. Now , I could attempt to 
explain any elements of that , but perhaps the Member would look at it and see what he would 
like to know further. 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Chairman , that is okay , I have found it , thank you very much. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  Activity 101 2 , $1 , 4 17 , 200. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1013 , Public Inquiries 

Public inqui ries , activity 1 0 1 3  in the amount of $ 1 5 , 000. Is i.t agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1 014 , Public Functions 

Activity 1014 ,  public functions in the amount of $45 , 000. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 
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0 And M - Activi ty 1015 , Cl erk Of The Counci l 

Activ i ty 1015, Cl erk of the Counci l ,  $536 , 600 . Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Acti v i ty 1016 ,  Grants To Organi zati ons 

Acti vi ty 1016 , grants to organizati ons i n  the amount of $208 , 500 . I s  i t  agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activ i ty 1026 , Emergency Measures 

Do we have any further 1 1 8 1 1  l evel on that? I am sorry , I forgot one , activ i ty 1026. Emergency 
measures i n  the amount of $43 , 400 . Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

Are there any 11 8 11 l evel i tems on thi s? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: No . 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart): That compl etes the Executive section of the budget . Now , where 
do we go from here? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Informat i on , the next tab . 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Informat ion i s  contai ned on page 2.01 . Have you any comments 
on this  parti cu l ar i tem, Mr . Deputy Commi ssi oner? 

DEPUTY COMM ISSIONER PARKER: No , I have no comments . 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr . Stewart): Because the hour i s  al most 5 : 30 p. m. , before we get i nto th i s  
woul d suggest we report progress . The i nstructi ons are we d o  not have t o  report progress 
but wi l l  go ri ght back i nto committee as i t  i s  the understandi ng there wil l be a night 
s i tti ng starti ng 7: 30 p . m .  

I have an announcement . Wou l d the Members o f  the standing commi ttee on l e� i sl ati on please 
remain i n  the chamber i mmedi atel y after recess at 5: 30 p . m. , for a brief meeti ng to set the 
date for a meeti ng pri or to the May sessi on? That i s  al l Members of the standi ng commi ttee 
on l egi sl ati on. 

Thi s commi ttee stands adjourned until 7: 30 p . m .  

---DINNER ADJOURNMENT 

, , . \  _. 
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Information, Capital - Activity 1111, Public Affairs 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : The Chair recognizes a quorum and calls this committee meeting 
to order. I would direct your attention to page 2. 02, the program is Information , activity 
1111, public affairs , in the estimates $1000. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

Capital - Activity 1113 , Printing Unit 

Page 2. 03 , Information , printing unit , activity 1113 , capital in the amount of $15 , 000. 
Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1110 , Administration 

Page 2. 04 ,  program Information , subject operation and maintenance , activity 1110 , administra­
tion , page 2. 04 in the amount of $168 , 300 . I s  it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1111, Public Affairs 

Activity 1111 , public affairs in the amount of $177 ,500. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1112 , Publications And Production 

Activity 1112 , publications and production in the amount of $231, 000 . Councillor Pearson . 

MR. PEARSON : Mr. Chairman , I see the establishment of a newspaper , I think i t  is called 
The Interpreter and it is becoming rather elaborate , rather large. I sometimes wonder if 
the government should be in the business of producing newspapers. I wonder , as it produces 
quite a few publications , I wonder if we could have a list of the publications that this 
department does produce? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr. Deputy Commissioner. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman , The Interpreter is the principal regular 
production of the territorial Department of Information. It brings together a number of 
publications that were put out previously under a format what we think is more acceptable 
and more informative , something that i s  readily recognized b.v the public. I am think i ng of 
G oinsiday and Tukisiviksat and so forth . The other major publication of course is the annual 
report. 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. Stewart) : Activi ty 1112 , publications and production. · Counc i llor 
Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: Of the $231, 000 approximately how much of this would be taken up by the 
publication of that newspaper , The Interpreter? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER :  Mr. Chairman , the cost is $12 � 000 a year not counting the staff 
cost. 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. Stewart): Activity 1112? Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 



- 834 -

0 And M - Activity 1113, Printing Unit  

Act iv ity 1113, printing uni t  i n  the amount of $108, 1 00. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chai rman, presumably thi s  i s  where the $ 15, 000 offset press was going. 
I wonder i f  we could be told approxi mately how much of the pri nt ing the government contracts 
out and how much i t  does itself and has it  ever looked i nto the economi cs of one system 
versus the other? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chai rman, f irst of all the government printing unit has not 
been i ncreased i n  s ize since i ts creati on. We have held it  to the si ze that we feel we 
requi re for our own materi al, and particularly materi al of two kinds, that we are in a 
parti cular rush for, or that has perhaps a level of confi dent iali ty unt il  i t  i s  d i stri buted. 
Mr. Sorensen thi nks that perhaps a li ttle more than 50 per cent of our pri nti ng requirements 
are done outsi de of the government by a local contract printer, and I thi nk that we have 
contri buted very substanti ally to the growth of tho.se pri nters by putting our work out. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Activi ty 1113, i s  i t  agreed? 

- --Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1114, Interpreter - Translator Corps 

Activ ity 1114 , i nterpreter - translator corps, $314,600. Is i t  agreed? Counc illor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chai rman, could we get a verbal report from the admi ni stration as to the 
vi ews of the interpreter corps, i ts value, thei r consideration of expandi ng i t  and thei r 
plans to develop within the corps greater expertise by providi ng the interpreters with 
on-the-job training and conti nuous upgrading. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, si nce this  i s  a fairly technical quest ion on the 
development of one uni t, perhaps Mr. Sorensen could give Members the detai ls that they 
requi re. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Is it  agreed? 

---Agreed 

MR. SORENSEN: The i nterpreter corps at thi s time i s  facing an extremely heavy workload i n  
relationshi p to the demand for both the Eastern and Western Arct i c  translation and i nter­
preti ng servi ce. We have plans, as you are aware, to increase the size of the interpreter 
corps by ten members this  comi ng year, or thi s coming fi scal year. The matter of ongoi ng 
training that Mr. Pearson mentioned i s  very much a part of the whole program. We have 
conducted a number of semi nars on word definitions which i s  an extremely vital and i mportant 
part of the i nterpreter program, and when sui table def ini t i ons are available i n  the Eski mo 
language for Engli sh terms. We are also thi s  comi ng year getting into training programs 
that will allow for certain  management skills to be presented in  a course fashioned for 
the i nterpreters. This i s  somethi ng that we bui lt into our i nterpteter training course 
early on, and although there i s  a beginners course we are i n  a posi t ion where we will be 
putti ng together a course to advance management skill. 

There i s  li ttle doubt i n  my mi nd as to the use of the i nterpreter corps and the demand for 
i ts servi ces, both within the government servi ce and also wi thout from the various federal 
organi zations as well as from the native organizati ons who I personally feel recognize 
their objectivi ty and have from ti me to t ime called upon thefr services. This, I thi nk in  
my mind at least, speaks well for the interpreters themselves an.d their professionali sm. 

I do not know i f  I have covered all of Mr. Pearson's questions, but the 118 11 level, whi ch 
understand was approved earli er on duri ng the fi rst or second day of the session, or was 
spoken on, anyhow, prov ides for $185, 000 to bring in ten new posi tions wi thi n the i nterpreter 
corps i tself. 
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Training Program Planned 

We would look at establishing a training program towards the fall of this year . We have 
had requests from outside agencies wondering if they could participate in the training 
program. However ,  it is a matter of being comfortable with the class size ; I would think 
that would be no more than 12 or 15 to a class, which is getting pretty heavy. There has 
been outside interest in the thing as well. Once we reach a level of 25 , I have a feeling 
myself that it should handle the existing needs adequately , but also allow the interpreters 
to get into an area that they have expressed constant concern with . That is in the area of 
a community corps, not only the mechanical thing , perhaps , of sitting there translating and 
the more demanding aspect of interpreting , but there is a feeling within the corps ; and we 
have discussed this to some length , that they would also like to provide a real role as a 
communicator. With the condition and experience of the interpreter corps it will ease the 
pressure that is on them to get into this important area. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Councillor Pearson . 
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Pressures From Outside Agenci es 

MR . PEARSON : How does the department plan to counteract the pressures on the interpreters from 
outside agenci es such as the Brotherhood , the nati ve organi zati ons , who so far have been very 
successful i n  taki ng away , not a trained interpreter , but a highl y competent member of thi s 
organization , one John Amagoali k  as they made him an offer he coul d not refuse? I really hate 
to see government lose people of that calibre to any organizati on .  If you have people of that 
calibre we have to hang onto them . That can only be done if nati ve people or people w ithin 
the organi zation are given the opportuni ty to proceed throughout the ranks to make it within 
the organization . Otherwise ,  the outside offers , the wages these outside agencies have , the 
attractions become more important i f  these young people do not feel they are goi ng to really 
get too far within the terri tori al corps admi nistrati on .  These outside offers look much more 
attracti ve to them . 

MR . SORENSON : The Member i s  correct . There is no doubt about i t .  It not only happens within 
the interpreter corps unfortunately, but throughout the government as a whole . People have a 
right , of course , to work the way they wi sh ,  where they w ish .  All we can do is try ,  through 
stimulation and the design of the program , specifically w ith the interpreter corps , to prov i de 
some type of i ncenti ve , a good sense of accomplishment , targeti ng them , if possible , at areas 
where there can be inclusive responsibilities . I wish there was a solution that could be 
pulled out of a hat . 

In the case that you menti oned specifically relating to the Baffin region , there are some 
very deep concerns today that have been expressed duri ng this session and I suppose it is a 
matter of wei ghing one against the other one . I th ink in  Mr . Amagoalik ' s  case he made a 
decision that I have to respect . I would be quite willing , once his duti es are fulfilled or 
if he fills his positi on with Inuit Tapirisat of Canada , after a number of years I would be 
happy to see him  come back to the territorial government . That offer has been made . When he 
comes back , of course , i t  i s  only normal that we would try to work with hi m and to see where he 
might fit into the organization at a more senior level . It is a matter of progression. The 
interpreter corps at this stage , I thi nk ,  has moved fairly well and is still relati vely in  i ts 
infancy . I think they are doi ng a tremendous job . Hopefully we can respond by providing that 
incentive and keeping our eye on opportunities for them to i ncrease their responsibili ties , not 
underplayi ng at all the extreme i mportance of the role they are playing now . 

MR . PEARSON :  I would just li ke to add , Mr . Chairman , that I th ink what this government has 
to do is to review i ts personnel policy -- although I would adm it  this has to do with an item 
later on this evening but whi lst we are on the subject -- rev i ew i ts personnel poli cy wi th 
regard to people who so obviously are so important , who can make a very valuable contribution , 
who are young and are prepared to make an effort , who are prepared to get out there and join i n ,  
become part of the organization . 

Incentives Should Be Developed 

I thi nk that there have to be incentives developed within  the terri torial administration to 
make them an offer they can not refuse so they do stay in the North , they do remain wi th the 
organization , they have every confi dence that they are going to get on . The opportunities 
for promotion or increment in salary on an annual bas i s ,  or whatever , these things are recognized 
and they are treated i n  a very special way . I think by using these personnel poli cies that it 
may be possible to develop a very strong esprit de corps amongst young people coming in who want 
to make i t  a career to work for the terri tori al government . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr . Commi ssioner . 

THE COMMISSIONER : Mr . Pearson , we could not agree more wi th you and we wi ll have to find 
ways and means , agreed , to provide more incentives because if ever• pipelines are built , they 
will be raiding us for the interpreter corps . Perhaps as a start after these wonderful 
i nterpreters have had the patience to interpret all the things that we have been saying the last 
three weeks , maybe we should give them all a weeks holiday in Hawaii. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Activity 1114 , $ 314 ,600 . Agreed? 

---Agreed · 

! I 
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11 B 11 Level Program, 0 And M - Activity 1 1 1 4, Interpreter Corps 

I wil l direct this committee ' s  attenti on to 11 B 11 l evel on page 9 at the back of your book, 11B 11 

l evel , page 9. Information, " B 11 l evel programs, operation and maintenance, interpreter corps, 
activity 1 1 1 4 in the amount of $ 1 85, 000. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Mr. Deputy Commissi oner, where do we go from here? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, to Personnel .  

Personnel ,  Program Memorandum 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Personnel ,  page 4. 0 1,  program memorandum. Are there any comments, 
Mr. Deputy Commissioner, that you woul d l ike to make? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, first of al l I woul d l ike to remind Members that 
having once had a Department of Personnel ,  for a variety of reasons which were val id at the 
time personnel responsibil ities were divided between the then Department of the Executive 
Secretariat and the Department of Administration. With the reorganization of this past spring, 
we have reformed the Department of Personnel .  You wil l al so recal l that this matter was debated 
at some l ength at the June session when we brought forward the pl an and through suppl ementaries 
asked for the transfer of a certain number of funds. Since that time the department has been 
brought together and founded and we have engaged a director for the department and I am very 
pl eased to introduce to you Mr. Robin Bates. Mr. Bates comes from private industry and I am 
sure there wil l be those of you who wil l be pl eased to hear that there is a certain el ement 
of private industry injected into government from time to time. He comes with a great deal 
of personnel experience in the private company fiel d and we are very, very pl eased that he 
decided to join us. I have no further comments of a general nature. 

Capital - Activity 1 44 1,  Administration 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Wel come, Mr. Bates. Any comments from the committee of a general 
nature? I woul d direct your attention to page 4. 02. Pardon me, the wrong page, page 4. 03, 
Personnel ,  administration, activity 1 44 1  in the amount of $6000. 

---Agreed 

Capital - Activity 1 448, Housing 

Page 4 . 04 Personnel ,  housing, activity 1 448, capital in the amount of $2, 395, 000. Council l or 
Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON :  I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we coul d be tol d how the housing activity of  the 
Personnel department fits in with the Northwest Territories Housing Corporation. It had · 
al ways been my impression when the Housing Corporation was first formed, that it was to l ook 
after al l the housing needs of the Government of the Northwest Territories, but apparentl y  
this is now not the case. Al so, I woul d l ike to know, do we borrow funds from Central Mortgage 
and Housing Corporation in order to construct new staff housing, and, if so, where coul d we 
find the amount of money that is l ikel y to be borrowed for this purpose? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Deputy Commissioner. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Starting with the l ast one first : We do not .borrow funds for staff 
housing from Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation. Going on to the question of the Housing 
Corporation, it was one of the things considered in the task force on housing that al l housing 
within the Northwest Territories might be drawn together. However, there was no timing forecast 



- 838 -

on that move . The proposal has been put to the Executive but it has not been agreed with . 
There are a number of reasons for that , and the fi rst and foremost reason was that the Housing 
Corporation was being newly established ,  of course , created , it had a very big job to do and 
rather than sadd l e  it wi th an employee benef it -- which is what staff housing is -- it was given 
all the rest of its work to do , wh ich we deemed to be sufficient for the time . 

Whether the Commissioner is prepared at some future date to pl ace staff housing under the 
Housing Corporation is someth i ng that only he can advise . The housing is not that much 
different in style , as I think the Members know. We have endeavoured to rent apartments and 
units of that nature for some years now in any of the larger pl aces , and in the other pl aces 
we have buil t houses which are of the same nature as the northern rental houses. I think it 
has to be remembered that housing is in fact an employee benefit and is part of the employee ' s  
pay package . 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Councillor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: On page 4. 04 , I note equipment and furnishings , my old fa vourite subject , 
furniture for pooled housing , Frobisher Bay ,  $115 , 000. Furniture , new housing , staff housing 
I gather that means , $ 564 , 000 and I understood that there is to be virtually no new staff 
housing built this year , and if such istbe case , where does this half million dollars come 
from? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): You are in the wrong column , Mr. Pearson. Move over one. It is 
$160 , 000. 

MR. PEARSON: Well , if there is to be no new housing , where is that from? In fact , what was 
the half million dollars for , for the housing that was never built in Frobisher Bay? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman , the $115 , 000 , furniture , pooled housing , Frobisher 
Bay is simply a reflection of the fact that the stock of furniture in Frobisher Bay has 
slipped back very badly and has to be improved. The 81 units which are to be replaced still 
have to be furnished and those , along with the others , require this amount of furniture. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Councillor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: Here is the opportunity , Mr. Chairman , to develop a little industry in 
Frobisher Bay. Here is the opportunity to refurbish the furniture in those houses. Every 
year you can go back and paint the houses , you do not buy a new house , so why can not you 
rebuild the furniture , why can not it not be refinished? People do not chop it up and burn 
it in the fire , it is still there , b ut with scratched legs and scratched tops and scratched 
bottoms , but they j ust keep ha uling it down to the dump . I have some chairs in my store , 
not for the benefit of my c�stomer 1 s bottoms , but which I picked up off the dump. 

THE COMMISSIONER: You mean the police have not been around to see you yet? 

MR. PEARSON: It is in perfectly good condition with j ust a few scratches on it. I have a 
chesterfield in my house that I h ave ha d for 13 years. I j ust rebuilt it , completely. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Thank hea ven . 

MR. PEARSON: It is j ust as good as new , it is magnificent. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: hope so . 

MR. PEARSON: Even if I do say so myself. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: When we were discussing the Economic Development vote , Mr. 
Pearson made this recommendation and at that time I said that I thought the idea of doing 
thi� as a small industry or small operation in Frobisher , that is the rebuilding of furniture , 
was a very good one and we would certainly look into it and see if we could not get it going. 

MR. PEARSON: So I gather then , Mr. Chairman , that we will see this project come into being 
this year , Mr. Deputy Commissioner , to maybe set up a little plant and organize furniture 
reupholstery. There are people presently in the corrections camp who could be ta ught those 
skills so they could come back to Frobisher as very useful peqple and spend their time doing 
the 91 units we have there for all the existing staff. There could be ongoing reupholstery 
and refinishing of furniture and it wo�ld sa ve you a fortune , save the taxpayers a fortune , 
and provide some projects for an area that has tremendous unemployment . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: But what about the rest of the people of Frobisher , what would 
they do for furniture? 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : They will not be able to pick it up at the dump. 

MR. PEARSON: I am sorry, I am s 1 ow tonight. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Councillor Searle. 

MR. SEARLE: I just thought I would add this, Mr. Chairman. This business of chairs; either 
Mr. Pearson has ten chairs, t\'10 of which he pi eked up every year for the 1 ast five years or 
it is the same two chairs I keep hearing about. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I think he has a hell of a pile of miles out of two chairs. 

THE COMMISSIONER: That is agreed . 

Captial - Activity 1 448, Housing Agree� 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Activity 1 448 for $2,395, 000, are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

O And M - Activity 1 440, Directorate 

I direct your attention to page 4. 05. Personnel, operation and maintenance, - activity 1 440 ; 
directorate, $90, 1 00. Mr. Lyall, we are on personnel, page 4. 05. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

O And M - Activity 1 441 , Administration 

Activity 1 441 , administration, $ 162, 700. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1 442, Classification 

Activity 1 442, classification, $84, 1 00. Councillor Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : I wonder if we could have some explanation as to what the classification 
activity really is. Are they the people who come up with real complicated descriptions of 
very simple jobs? �!hat actually is their purpose in life? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes, Mr. Chairman, that is true. Mr. Chairman, in simple 
language the purpose of classification is to ensure that employees positions are properly 
described , In fact, that has to be done by the employee and the person to whom he answers, 
and then each of the employees relationships or classes of jobs, have to relate to another 
class. Otherwise you will very soon find that one group of people working under one title are 
earning a considerable amount more money or less money than people doing a similar job but in 
a different department. It is a matter of maintaining the relativity between the employee pay 
scales. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: There has been a complete reclassification of all government positions over the 
last few months, which is causing some consternation in some circles. Could the Deputy 
Commissioner give us an explanation of what actually took place and what the basic problem 
seems to be? 

-�--- ----- - --- -. ' . . . 
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DEPUTY COMMISS IONER PARKER : Mr . Chairman, we started out in 1967 with a classification 
system which was largely borrowed from one in use then by Indian Affairs . We modified that 
I suppose twice, once with the use of outside consultants. However, we had made no major 
changes to the classification system for a period of perhaps some five years and during that 
time this relativity between job groups that I mentioned had got all out of whack and it was 
necessary to draw the thing back on to a good solid foundation. We considered doing this 
through consultants but found that the cost of it was exorbitant and we felt we would spend 
more money training the consultants than we would doing the work . So, we assigned a number 
of senior people, one or so from each of the departments to a team, principally under Mr . Ron 
Crossley and conducted our own very careful and in-depth review. 

Employees May Appeal 

The results of that, when revealed to the employees of course, indicated a number of changes, 
both up and down, and this caused some consternation it is true. We are now going through 
the appeal process and, undoubtedly, there will be further changes i n  response to the appeals, 
but we think through this appeal process the employees will come to be satisfied with the 
process . J ust to give you reassurance, if an employee was occupying a position that was found 
to be over-classified, that is set at too high a pay level, the employee will stay at his 
pay level, he will not be forced to take less pay, but he will be encouraged to either apply 
for positions where his skills can be better used or he will have to sit there unti l inflation 
catches up with him . I n  any event, he will not be pushed down. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Act iv i ty 1442 , classif icat ion.  Counci llor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON : I w ill wai t  unti l the next i tem , Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Are we agreed to $84 ,100? 

---Agreed 

O And M - Acti vi ty 1443 , Employee Relati ons 

Act i vi ty 1443 , employee relations,  $113 , 200. Councillor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON : I gather whi lst we have been di scussi ng Persohnel , early i n  the week we had a 
ki ck at thi s cat. Mr. Bates has been around and no doubt heard the vi ews expressed by some 
people about the employee relat i ons wi thi n the government , about the tremendous turnover of 
staff wi thi n the terri tori al government and the soluti ons that have been presented from ti me 
to t ime ,  i ncludi ng the one I made recently of tryi ng to offer i ncent i ves to the i nterpreters 
to joi n the organ i zati on and make a career of i t. Does he ant ici pate or does Mr. Bates hope 
to develop more worth- whi le i ncenti ve programs for the employees of thi s government so we can 
reduce the turnover in staff and get people to stick around and enj oy worki ng for us? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. C ha irman , of course , the answer i s  yes. It i s  our full 
i ntention to take the necessary steps to retai n employees i n  the organ i zat i on for longer 
peri ods of t ime. Pay i s  only one of those th i ngs , of course. Job sati sfact ion i s  perhaps 
a much more major one. Th i s  is one of the reasons why we have gone through thi s classi fi ca­
t ion project. An employee knows where he f i ts i n  the system and he wants to know what h i s  
chances are for growth ,  how h e  i s  measured and so forth . T h i s  i s  but one of the thi ngs that 
we have done. I do not thi nk that our turnover , although h i gh ,  i s  all that much greater than 
i n  many organ i zati ons. 

The people of Canada are very , very mobi le and I suppose i t  i s  one of those facts of l ife that 
we have to accept. We thi nk that we are maki ng strong headway i n  gett i ng more northern people , 
people who are w illi ng and anxi ous and happy to l ive i n  the North and work here. I th i nk we 
are really maki ng stri des i n  that d irection and that , of course , i s  goi ng to be the most 
important part of keepi ng people wi th the terri tori al government. 

MR. PEARSON : At another level of employee , the settlement manager level , the regional 
di rector , the upper crust , so to speak , wi thi n the government , because of i ts small si ze there 
are relati vely few jobs ,  top jobs that ar� avai lable. Members will recall i n  my reply to the 
Commi ssioner 1 s Open i ng Address I dwelt on thi s part i cular matter of recrui t i ng southern 
Canadians to come i n  and take these posi ti ons. In some cases I can sympath i ze wi th the adm i n­
i strati on to a large degree and th i s  is  somet imes necessary , but I wonder what effect that has 
on the man i n  the f ield , the settlement manager of Pond Inlet or Hall Beach or Cape Dorset. 
I mean where do they go from there? What is  i n  it for them? How can they hope to ach i eve 
somethi ng? Can you offer them an i ncent ive to stay there? 

Incenti ves In Greenland 

Greenland ,  for example , has a program si milar to ours where a man goes i nto a regi on and he 
stays there for h i s  enti re career. We have met , the Commi ssioner has met , people i n  Greenland. 
We were i n  one commun i ty ,  Narssali k ,  where the communi ty manager or call h i m  what you w ill ,  
had been there 12 years. For every year he spends there , so many months go on h i s  pensi on , 
so that i s  an i ncenti ve for h im  to stay there , for every year he stays he gets one year off 
h i s  ret irement age and that ki nd of th i ng. We do not want to end up wi th the Peter Pri nci ple , 
everybody r isi ng to h i s  own level of i ncompetence. Here we have · people stayi ng there , doi ng 
the job, bei ng fai rly content knowi ng that they are goi ng to get someth i ng out of i t ,  not 
just a li v i ng wage. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Commi ssi oner. 
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Competition System Devel oped 

THE COMMISSIONER :  Mr. Chairman and Members of Council , there is a very important point that 
Mr. Pearson raises. What the government, of course, woul d l ove to do woul d be to set up a 
l i ne of progression where we have everybody categorized in a spot and up they move. You 
woul d then be abl e  to guarantee each and every one of your empl oyees that if he had so many 
years of undetected crime or good service he woul d arrive at a certain spot. The facts are, 
though, unfortunatel y for those who push for that point of view, it is a government organiza­
tion. The opportunities are supposed to be avail abl e to everybody from al l wal ks of l ife if 
you are a Canadian citizen with, of course, northerners having a good shot at it, so we 
devel oped a competition system. 

We are offering to six communities a man on the recruiting board to make sure that they get 
their person. We did this, incidental l y, just recentl y  at one community and the funny thing 
was they picked a man who original l y  was not from Canada. He came from another country. I 
do not know if you can cal l him a southerner, but he certainl y was not born in the Northwest 
Territories. In the competition proces s you do not al ways get the person who woul d fit in in 
the orderl y transition process .  

Let us turn it around the other way and go after your question from this point of view. Mr. 
Ewan Cotteril l was an area administrator and settl ement manager. Mr. Sid Hancock was the 
same. Mr. Tagak Curl ey was a regional director. Our friend Mr. Barry Shead in Fort Smith 
was an area administrator who started at Tuktoyaktuk . Mr . Al ex Gordon was a cl erk who was a 
settl ement manager in Cambridge Bay. Mr. Hugh Cram in the Keewatin started as an area admin­
istrator or  secretary-manager at Eskimo Point. Mr .  Bob Pil ot started at Pangnirtung. Mr. 
Tagak Curl ey who went to the head of Inuit Tapirisat of Canada, was a settl ement manager at 
Repul se Bay . Mr. Tom Sammurt1.Jk was one there al so. I have to be careful how I say this, 
because peopl e may misunderstand , but the Executive al ways gives very high marks to the fel l ow 
who came up through the ranks. That does not mean to say that you can not get the top jobs 
if you do not come through the ranks, because my friend and I did not. We came in at the top, 
but we have gone to the bottom since. ( l aughter) The case of Mr. Gary Mul l ins was a special 
case. I real l y  do not want to go into it too deepl y other than to say we knew that at this 
time finance was a key question and those who knew their way to the Treasury Board coul d be 
of benefit so this was one of the reasons we chose him. 

Now we go to the chiefs who step in as directors when other directors l eave or when the 
opportunity arises l ike the case of Dr . Espie or Mr. Dave Mo l stad who was an area administrator 
or settl ement manager at Akl avik. As you l ook at these various peopl e  who have come up I 
think we are trying to do what you want us to do qnd I think the opportunity is there. Mr. 
Danny Strel ioff., an area service officer at Resol ute Bay, who came from Hal l Beach. Mr. Ted 
Bowyer, executive assistant to Gary Mul l ins, was an area service officer at one time. Mr . 
Rod Morrison, who was my executive assistant at one time, i s  now out in the fiel d, so I think 
your point is good . We try to do it . If we mis s them, I have no hesitation in correcting 
mysel f if we have overl ooked somebody, but in the first instance these peopl e  have to meet us 
50 per cent of the way. They must be prepared to do a good job and bid on these and they must 
be prepared to move from position to position. If we mis s anybody and you think, if Council 
thinks we have overl ooked anybody, pl ease speak to us privatel y  or write to us and we wil l 
see that they get a crack at it. As Mr. Pearson says, they wil l get first crack at the bush. 
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More Meaningful Careers 

MR. PEARSON : I just wanted to make i t  clear ,  Mr .  Cha i rman , that I am not rehashing stuff I 
talked about i n  my address or reply to the Commissioner ' s  Address. I am just tryi ng to see 
i f  i t  i s  not possi ble for us to develop a more meaningful sort of career for people when 
they joi n the organi zati on .  I reali ze there are only a certai n  number of jobs at the top 
and i f  there i s  nobody at the t i me ,  nobody there really to take them on , you have got to do 
something. As the Commissi oner points out ,  hi s job i s  not up for a competi ti on and nei ther 
i s  the Deputy Commissioner ' s . Those are deci sions made i n  heaven , or Ottawa . 

THE COMMISSIONER : Or hell ! 

MR .  PEARSON : Or hell. 

THE CHAIRMAN {Mr. Stewart) : Counci llor Lyal l. 

MR .  LYALL : Mr . Cha i rman , just before the Commi ssioner spoke I was thinking of names that I 
could name who were goi ng up the ladder from the settlement , from area admini strator days 
to settlement manager . I have two people in m ind who I was goi ng to speak of and those 
two people , one of them i s  now over i n  the Eastern Arct ic  region ,  I think i n  Frobi sher Bay , 
John Todd , who came up through the ranks and got to where he i s . At that time one of the 
Eski mo fellows i n  Cambri dge Bay got to the settlement manager posi ti on ,  and that was Charli e 
Evali k. I think in  the years to come ,  one of these days we wi ll be able to go through the 
ranks and see that Charlie has cli mbed a heck of a long way from where he started. Those 
two names I had i n  m ind because of the fact that I worked very closely wi th those guys when 
they were worki ng for Local Government at that ti me. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you , Counci llor Lyall. Acti vi ty 1443 , employee relati ons , 
are we agreed? 

MR .  PEARSON : What i s  the total number of personnel employed by the government as of today? 
Accordi ng to the book, i t  i s  3280 . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : It i s  2700 .  

MR. PEARSON : I t  i s  2700 . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER :  Yes. 

MR .  PEARSON : How many jobs , Mr. Cha i rman , are currently vacant? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr .  Chai rman , the reason I hesi tate here is because of i nflati on. 
Dur ing the past 18 months we have had to operate at less than full strength , of course , 
because the salary dollar certainly did not stretch far enough. So i n  grand total, we would 
have approximately 400 vacanci es at the present time .  A more normal fi gure would be about 
100 , possi bly 100 to 150 at any gi ven t ime .  If i t  were not for the fact that we had enforced 
a vacancy rate , then . . . 

MR. PEARSON : Four hundred , that i s  a large number of people. That would gi ve you a full 
ti me strength of about 3100. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Whi ch we have never reached . It must be borne i n  m ind that just 
i n  excess of 900 of those people are ei ther teachers or di rectly connected wi th the schools , 
and i f  we were operati ng i n  one of the provinces they would be munici pal or school di stri ct 
employees . So from the standpoint of compari sons wi th a prov inci al government , our 
establi shment would be about 2000 or 2 100. 
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MR . PEARSON : So with 400 vacanci es currentl y ,  give or take a few , I gather you wou l d  have 
difficul ty in recruiting those peopl e? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : We are not having a great deal of difficul ty in recruiting , but 
we have difficul ty in recruiting in certain categories . As we expl ained the other day , it 
is just about impossib l e  in Canada to recruit trained accountants and then there are other 
categories l ike that , and except in those areas , we are not having great difficul ties 
recruiting , we are simpl y not recruiting . 

MR. PEARSON : If we took away the teachers and the peopl e with Education , we would end up 
showing a figure of about 20 per cent short on your total staff. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Yes. 

MR . PEARSON : Wel l ,  one wonders how this government functions with as many as 20 per cent 
of its positions vacant. How does it manage to get the job ·  done when it can not even fil l 
20 per cent , a l arge percentage such as that , and the reason I ask this question , and it is 
sort of devious , Mr. Chair.man . . . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Surel y  not. 

MR . PEARSON : In l ight of a motion I made , I think that it was yesterday , that positions be 
frozen in the territorial government for a period of 12 months. It has occurred to me , and 
one of the reasons that prompted me to make the motion is that it woul d not be a great hardship 
on this administration if they were frozen. Now , it woul d not be a setback , it woul d not 
be a hardship because there are 400 positions they can not even fil l now . 

MR . SEARLE : Hear , hear ! The question . 

0 And M - Activity 1443 , Empl oyee Rel ations 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : The question on activity 1443 , empl oyee rel ations , $1 1 3 ,200 . 
Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1444 , Pay Research 

Activity 1444 , pay research , $45 , 600 .  Is  it  agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1445 , Regional And District Administration 

Regional and district administration , activity 1445 , $4 , 335 , 900 .  Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1446, Pay And Benefits 

Page 4. 06 , personnel , operations and maintenance , activity 1446 , ·pay and benefits , $531 ,600 . 
Council l or Nickerson . 

MR . NICKERSON : The amount of $461 , 100 for transportation and communication, which is the 
major item under this activity , I presume that woul d be for moving peopl e into the territories 
and out after they have finished their term of empl oyment and al so for the summer hol idays , or 
whenever they take their vacation , you move them in and out , and is that correct? 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr .  Chairman , I do not think that is new employees. They would 
have come under the earlier vote, but this would be for vacation travel. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Activity 1446? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: I beg your pardon, and removal. 

MR. NICKERSON : If I remember correctly , last summer we were talking about paying additional 
moneys to people who chose to stay in the territories for their holidays instead of going 
outside. Would this include amounts paid to such people as that? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER :  Yes , this covers all that kind of travel � whether they travel 
with� n or outside the Northwest Territories . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Councillor Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: Is there a policy established now within the personnel department which applies 
to native people who may want to stay and go hunting and the cost of their gasoline and 
ammunition or whatever is paid , or is that against the travel allowance they would receive? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: We have a draft of that policy and we are dedicated to bring it 
in. In fact we have to bring it in and will bring it in by the new fiscal year. 

MR. PEARSON: Could I request of the administration that when it does get this thing worked 
out , that it contact all federal employers in the territories , Ministry of Transport , etc. , 
who do have native people working for them , who run into the same sort of problems , particularly 
National Health and Welfare , They say you can go to Montreal ; the man who works in the 
nursing station in Grise Fiord could take all his family for $80 twice a year , but he can not 
go down to the Bay for a weekend with ten gallons of gas , because they will not buy that. 
So I think it needs to be worked out thoroughly and equitably. 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Yes. 

MR . PEARSON : On the matter of twice a year paid vacation for federal civil servants in the 
Northwest Territories, Ministry of Transport employees, Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, 
National Health and Welfare, this must be posing a great problem for the terr i torial 
administration. 

THE COMMISSIONER : Right • 

MR. PEARSON : I would hope there is not going to be a move on the part of this administration 
to try and match the benefits that the federal civil servants get, not that I am saying that 
their hours are not fair, but they seem to be just a little too ridiculous. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Commissioner. 

THE COMMISSIONER : I think that we give four weeks vacation after two years or three years 
and the federal people can give three weeks. So I think that our idea is when you get out, 
stay one extra week and then go back out next year. I think the federal government would 
have been much smarter to have given four weeks vacation rather than this system they have. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Activity 1446 . Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1447, Staffing Agreed 

Activity 1447, staffing in the amount of $304, 300. Councillor Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : Do we maintain offices outside of the territories in one of the major cities, 
a recruiting office? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : No, we do not maintain recruiting offices. We have an office 
in Edmonton and we have an office in Ottawa, staffed by two people. They assist in recruiting 
from time to time . They sit on the boards and the premises are used but they are not 
basically recruiting offices, as such. 

MR. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman, the $132, 400 for professional and special services, are they 
for recruiters or would that be for advertising placed in newspapers or what would it be for? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, that is for advertising. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Councillor Lyall. 

MR. LYALL : I would just like to ask the administration when they are recruiting, especially 
for teachers, if they would consider having Members of Council, Members from this Council 
going with them to recruit? I notice that they always get people from other departments to 
do their recruiting. 

MR. McCALLUM : Mr. Chairman, it has been for the last one or two years, maybe even more, the 
practice to divide the recruiting of teachers across the country into groups of recruiters, 
or a team of two or three and people from some education advisory boards in communities 
accompany this team in recruiting. This does not occur all the way, in every instance, but 
in some instances we have done this in at least the last two years. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, Mr. Minister. Mr. Lyall. 

MR. LYALL : Could you tell me how many native people have been on a recruiting unit when 
you guys went out recruiting other people? The reason I ask this question is that we are 
emphasizing at this Council that the native culture will be part of your program. 
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MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chai rman , I can not gi ve you an exact number. I know of i nstances where 
people from communit ies have attended these recrui tment campai gns , if you l i ke ,  as they go 
across to vari ous places but I have no i dea as to the exact number of people. 

MR. LYALL : Mr. Chai rman , the reason I asked thi s questi on was that I remember at one t ime 
one of the recrui t ing forces was , I thi nk i t  was a person out of Saskatchewan , who went on 
a recui ti ng tour the next year that they were i n  the settlement. I thi nk when you go re­
cruit ing you should have people knowledgeable of the situati on that they are goi ng i nto and 
I think i t  would be a damned good i dea if the admi ni strati on could p ick people out of the 
communi ty counci ls or your legi slati ve Council to go on recru it ing tours w ith you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you , Mr. Lyall. Activ i ty 1447 , staffing. Are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activ ity 1448 , Housi ng 

Acti vi ty 1448 , housi ng. I wonder if  the Cha ir  m ight be allowed to ask one questi on? 

---Agreed 

The way thi s  parti cular wordi ng of the reasons , the wordi ng for thi s  acti v ity ,  I have never 
seen word ing i n  any of the rest of the estimates s im ilar to this and i t  says 1 1to provi de good 
accommodati on . . .  11 and does thi s mean that you have better accommodati on for employees than 
other people, or why i s  thi s parti cular expressi on used? I trust i t  w ill not be used again. 
I imagi ne somebody goofed. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : I i magi ne i t  sli pped by the editor. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Councillor Searle. 

MR. SEARLE: The mi stake i s  that the word 11 exce 11 ent 1 1  should be there. 

THE COMMISSIONER: We have a new press now and maybe i t  wi ll be able to spell that word. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : The amount of that vote i s  $2 , 087 , 800. Councillor Ni ckerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : Two questions on thi s  vote. The f igure down here for transportation and 
communi cation i s  $275 , 000 and would that be the fi gure i nvolved wi th bri ng i ng people and 
furniture i nto the terri tories. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chai rman , that i s  the fi gure for the furni ture , personal 
effects. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Counci llor Searle. 

Concerning Sale Of Staff Housing 

MR. SEARLE : In my reply to the Commi ssi oner 1 s Address , Mr. Chai rman , I rai sed a matter 
whi ch had been rai sed at a consti tuency meeti ng which Mr. Ni ckerson and I held , the matter 
of staff housing and the sale in Yellowkni fe of staff housi ng uni ts to those employees who 
could be considered headquarters staff and permanent here , the retenti on only of a small 
percentage of housing for it inerant staff and possi bly the development of . a  pol icy s im ilar 
to that which they have i n  Whi tehorse , which  i s  a maxi mum P.eri od of time in which you can 
expect to enjoy government housing wi thout havi ng to get out and provide your awn. I am 
wonderi ng ,  Mr. Chai rman , whether such a pol icy i s  bei ng develop.ed. I know i t  has been 
toyed with over the years , but I must say I get the feel i ng of recent date at least that i t  
has not formed much of a pr ior ity. I may be i n  error. 

. .  . . 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to say that Mr. Searle is in 
error. I am not pleased because he is in error but I am pleased because we have developed 
such a policy. We have researched it very carefully and we have pl aced it before the 
Minister for a decision. The reason that it requires a ministerial or perhaps even a 
cabinet decision is because it will involve the sale of a substantial amount of government 
property. We are confident that we will receive an affirmative answer in the near future. 
We will then have a policy for the sale of accommodation, of houses particularly I mean, 
to employees. 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, when might we become privy to this plan? When is the Executive 
going to take us into their confidence? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, the only reason we would not have revealed the 
details of this plan yet is simply because we have had to seek this approval and we would 
not want the employees to have their hopes raised and then perhaps changed again if we 
are unsuccessful in our bid. However, we think we will be. We would be quite prepared to 
give the details of our proposal to Council Members in confidence. 

MR. SEARLE: I would very much like to see that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart):  Councillor Pearson . 
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Transportation Of Furniture And Personal Effects 

MR . PEARSON: A matter which has bothered me for some time and I would l ike to bring up at 
this time . That is the deal that territorial employees get w ith regard to their furniture 
and personal effects bei ng shipped in , particul arly  teachers. Tal ki ng about incentives , a 
teacher moves to Frobisher Bay , say , from southern Canada and the government picks up the tab 
for a lot of his personal effects , a fairl y substantial amount of money . If he remains in 
the commun ity for the 200 days or whatever it is of the school year and then gets a transfer , 
they pack up al l h is  goods and away he goes. If he stays there for five years , he gets exactly 
the same deal .  Is tt not conceivabl e  that we cou ld  develop an i ncentive to get people to stay 
by reducing the amount of money or , rather , by reducing the all owance for the first year , second 
and third , do i t  on a progressive scal e so if they stay three years they get everything paid 
out and if they stay one year they on l y  get a third of it paid out , that kind of arrangement? 

Not just teachers , tal king about teachers but I am sure it applies to other people . The amount 
of money that is paid by this government to transportation companies for the movement of people 
in and out of the territori es ,  consideri ng the vast turnover , is pretty astronomical . 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr . Chairman , the Member has certainly raised an important point 
and a di fficult one . We have two different forms of agreement, one agreement with the Northwest 
Territories Teachers ' Associati on, and another agreement with the remainder of the employees 
under the Northwest Territories Publ ic Service Association . The agreement with the teachers 
calls for us to provide them with furnished accommodation ,  at least up to a sort of minimum 
standard and we do on an annual basis, if required , move the teachers in and out with their 
personal effects, but those personal effects do not include furniture in the ordinary sense 
of the word . This is somethi no that was done for teachers before we came on the scene and thus 
far we have not been able to negotiate oursel ves into a very much different position , although 
we have withdrawn the suppl y  of a lot of the smal ler things that the federal government includes 
in their list of furn ishings . � 

I 
Wi th regard to all the other employees , then they have to build up credits toward removal and 
they have to stay quite a long ti me before they would ever have their full removal paid out . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Activity 1448 ,  housing , $2 , 087 ,800 . 

MR . NICKERSON : Mr . Chairman , I would like to find out what housing actually costs the 
government . I notice there are utility and oil bills included here and that type of thing . 
wonder i f  we· could get an 1

1of the order of 1 1  total figure? 

THE COMMISSIONER : I wonder if Mr . Nickerson would care to write me on this? I would endeavour 
to get the answers for you to the various �uestions you want. It is a kind of difficult 
�uestion to thrust into right at this moment but I would undertake to do that . 

0 And M - Activity 1448,  Housing Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAf l (Mr . Stewart) : Housing , activity 1448,  agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 1449 , Training And Development 

Activity 1449 , training and development ,  $295 , 000 . Agreed? 

---Agreed 

There are no 1 1 B 11 l evels in this particular section , I believe . �r . Deputy Commissioner , where 
do we go from here? 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr . Chairman, I am happy to report that that concludes the 
department by department study of the estimates and it is now necessary for us to read Bill 4-58. 
However, before you do that could I just have one moment to check with Mr . Nelson because I 
think I have one correction to make here . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): If that is the case, we will recess for five minutes while you 
do that. 

MR . NICKERSON : Before you do , that may, I ask one brief question on revenue and recoveries under 
the Personnel department on page 4. 09? l see an item there for housing rental deductions, 
federal departments of $1 . 1  million and I wonder if we could have some explanation as to what 
this is? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr . Chairman, that is all Frobisher Bay. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Is everybody here now? Can we have five minutes for a cup of 
coffee? 

---Agreed 

This committee stands adjourned for five minutes for coffee . 

---SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Can we call the commi ttee back to order, please? The Chair  
recogni zes a quorum. Mr. Deputy Commi s s i oner, I believe we have to turn back to page 3. 03. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes, Mr. Chai rman. 

Capi tal - Acti v ity 1226, Special Projects And Development 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Under Department of Planni ng and Program Evaluation ,  acti vi ty 
1226. Could you gi ve us an explanation here, please? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: In the Department of Planni ng and Program Evaluati on you may 
recall that we have i ncluded a fi gure of $550,000 for loans. Thi s  was put i n  i n  error. The 
ori gi nal concept was that a loan was go ing to be made to the developer at the Strathcona 
Sound s i te to develop certai n  faci li ties whi ch he would then rent out. The program was 
changed so that the government i s  to provi de these facili ties because the government was 
providing s i mi lar and allied faci li ties. Therefore, rather than voti ng the money as a loan, 
we must vote i t  as a capi tal expenditure whi ch we w ill repay to the Government of Canada from 
money which we w ill collect through rents . Therefore, the fi gure of towns i te development of 
$4, 298 , 000 should be i ncreased by $550, 000 to a fi gure of $4 , 848 , 000. Thi s does not change 
the grand total of esti mates ei ther for thi s  department or the total government, but i t  
changes the category from a loan to  a terri tori �l cap i tal expenditure. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : On the bas i s  of the explanati on then, activi ty 1226 would read 
$4,344,000, i s  that correct? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: $4, 848, 000 . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): $4, 848,000 , an addit ion of $550,000 as per the explanati on of the 
Deputy Commi s s i oner. Are we agreed to thi s corrected amount? Do I have agreement? 

---Agreed 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman, could I now ask you to turn to page 0. 01. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Page 0. 01. 

Summary Of Esti mated Amounts 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Up i n  the top right hand corner of the page there i s  the 
statement, amended to i nclude 11 B1 1 level. Now, i f  everyone has that page I can show you 
where thi s  correction i s  made. Under Planni ng and Program Evaluati on, the total becomes, on 
the right hand s ide, under cap i tal, i t  becomes $4,848,000 i nstead of $4, 298,000. The new 
fi gure i s  i ncreased by $550, 000 and i t  i s  $4,848,000. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Has everyone managed to f ind the place and get the corrected 
fi gure? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : There was a typographical error under capti al, Natural and 
Cultural Affairs i n  the ri ght hand column, and i t  was a m i stake i n  addi ti on. The correct 
fi gure i s  $ 2,702,000 i nstead of $2,612,000. The $90, 000 from the 11 B11 level was not added i n  
a s  i t  should have been. All r ight? 

THE CHAIRMAN { Mr. Stewart) : Then I thank you, but then I presume the total i s  i ncorrect? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : There was one change i n  the total� the total of cap i tal on the 
right hand s i de, i nstead of bei ng $43,079, 000 i t  becomes $43,629,000 . That i s  $43,629,000. • 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : What fi gure i s  i t  correcting, Mr. Deputy Commi s s ioner? The 
fi gure I show i n  my book i s  $41,879,000. 

( I 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: The total program i n  the ri ght hand column. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I am sorry, somebody left the old copy i n  my book. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: The new total i s  $43,629,000, and then i mmedi ately below that 
where you see the fi gure under loans of $550,000, that should be stricken out. The $550,000 
fi gure should be crossed out completely . For some strange and i mpossi ble to expla in  reason, 
the grand total at the bottom i s  correct as is. 

MR. McCALLUM: Good mathemati cs. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Do all Members have the correcti ons? Are we then 
ready to proceed wi th the bi ll? 

---Agreed 

I di rect your attention to page 1 of Bi ll 4-58, clause 2, amount granted for 1 976- 7 7. Would 
you g ive us the fi gure we should put there, please, Mr. Deputy Commissi oner? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: The fi gure that goes i n  there i s  the total we just looked at on 
page 0. 01 , and that fi gure i s  $206,445,300. That i s  $206,445, 300. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Cl a use 2, amount granted for 1 976-77. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 3, purpose and effect of each i tem. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 4, lapsi ng of appropri ations. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 5, transfer of moneys and accountable advances. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 1 ,  short ti tle. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Bi ll 4- 58, the bi ll as a whole. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Should we stay i n  commi ttee and proceed with Bi ll 3-58, Supplementary Appropri ation 
Ordi nance No. 2, 1 9 75-76. 

---Agreed 

Bi ll 3- 58, Supplementary Appropri ati on Ordi nance No. 2, 1 97 5� 76 

Is that your wi sh, Mr. Parker? I address your attention to the Supplemen_tary Appropri ati on 
Ordi nance No. 2, 1975- 76 and it i s  i n  this  book. It is Bi ll 3-58. Has everyone found thei r 
copy? Mr. Deputy Commissi oner, have you any comments on this? 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, it is regrettable that the chairman of the standing 
committee on finance is not here to give his report, because each of these items in the 
supplementaries, each was studied by the standing committee, and certain explanations given 
at that time which received the committee's approval. However, it is not my part to give the 
committee's report . I have no comments of a general nature beyond saying that there is new 
money represented here in part as a result of our negotiations with Ottawa. The new money 
will be received by us at the end of March, but it has been agreed to and will be part of a 
federal supplementary appropriation. In almost every instance the money that we are seeking 
here under supplementaries is to meet the effects of inflatibn whtch we could not avoid. I 
believe there are two or three instances where we are asking for authority to transfer from 
one department to another. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. 
program Executive, subject, capital. 

would direct the committee' s  attention to page 5, 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman , we must start on page 3 because we are seeking 
authori� here to increase the size of revolving accounts on pages 3 and 4. This does riot 
involve the expenditure of new funds but it does involve the authori� of this Council to 
permit us to inerease the size of these revolving accounts . 
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Finance, Revol ving Stores 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Page 3, Department of Finance, the subject revol ving s�ores, 
submitted for approval to increase the Rankin Inl et revol ving fund from $50,000 to $150,000 
due to infl ation in the cost of material . 

---Agreed 

Economic Devel opment, Revol ving Funds, Project Operations 

Page 4, to increase the spending authority of the Economic Devel opment project operations 
revol ving fund by $330,000 to a total of $950,000. Is i t  agreed? 

---Agreed 

Executive, Capital - Activity 1010, Executive Offices 

Page 5, Executive offices � activity 1010. I presume the money we are voting here is 
$1, 185,000; is that correct, Mr. Deputy Commissioner? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes, that is correct. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Suppl ementary Estimates No. 2 in the amount of $1, 185,000. 
Council l or Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: Just one comment here. I see here, 11 unanticipated rock and boul ders in frozen 
earth ' 1 , and I wou ld  have thought the administration had been around l ong enough to anticipate 
there woul d be rocks and boul ders in the frozen earth in some communities in January, especi­
al l y  Rankin Inl et. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, we have some budding authors on the staff and we 
certainl y woul d not want to put them down. 

MR. PEARSON: Very poetic. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): They are not just l imited to your staff, Mr. Deputy Commissioner. 
Activity 1010, are we agreed? 

---Agreed 

Capital - Activity 1012, Regional Administration 

Page 6, program Executive, subject capital ,  activity 1012, Suppl ementary Estimates No. 2, 
$200,000. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, I shoul d expl ain here that this figure of $200,000 
for the emergency repair at Pangnirtung is an estimate of the amount of money that we wil l 
require between now and the end of the fiscal year. The total cost of recovery of buil dings 
at Pangnirtung is l ikel y to exceed that by as much as another hal f  a mil l ion dol l ars. However, 
we do need spending authority for the period until the end of the fiscal year. Once we have 
made a compl ete assessment of the situation we wil l ,  in May, come back and report to Council 
and quite l ikel y  at that time be forced to pl ace an additional sum before you in suppl ementary 
appropriations. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Activity 1012, $200,000. Is it agreed? 

---Agreed 
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Planning And Program Evaluation ,  Capital - Activity 1226 , Special Projects And Development 

Page 7 ,  Planning and Program Evaluation , subject, capital ; activity , special projects and 
development ; activity 1226 ; Supplementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $75 , 000. Councillor Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman , how come we get stuck with the bill for providing telephone 
services into Arctic Bay? Could this not be done by one of the normal commercial telephone 
companies or is there a special agreement we have entered into? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr. Chairman , we have entered into a special agreement. Bell 
Telephone could not recover from normal toll charges anything near approaching the cost of 
the installation necessary to provide long distance services for Arctic Bay. Therefore we 
have split the cost three ways with Bell Telephone for the capital cost and the equipment 
necessary. The third partner in the operation is the Department of Indian and Northern 
Affairs. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Nickerson , are you playing to the gallery? 

MR. NICKERSON : Those are people from my constituency. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Activity 1226 in the amount of $75 , 000 , agreed? 

---Agreed 

Capital - Activity 5051 , Systems And Computer Services 

Page 8 ,  program Department of Finance ; capital ; systems and computer services ; activity 5051 ; 
Supplementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $50 , 000 , agreed? 

---Agreed 

Natural And Cultural Affairs , 0 And M - Activity 1563 , Wildlife Services 

Page 9 ,  program , Natural and Cultural Affairs ;  operation and maintenance ; wildlife services ; 
activity 1563 , Supplementary Estimates No 2 ,  $44 , 900. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Local Government , 0 And M - Activity 2022 , Municipal Affairs 

Page 10 , Local Government ; operation and maintenance ; activity ; municipal affairs ; activity 
2022 ; Supplementary Estimates No. 2 in the amount of $450 , 000. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Social Development , 0 And M - Activity 4046 , Social Assistance 

Page 11 , Social Development ; operation and maintenance ; activity 4046 ; social assistance ; 
Supplementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $1 , 350 , 000. Agreed? 

-- -Agreed 

Finance , 0 And M - Activity 5052 , Finance And Office Services 

Page 12 , program, Department of Finance ; subject ; operation and · maintenance ; finance and 
office services ; activity 505i ; Supplementary Estimates No. 2. I would presume it is a minus 
$12 ,900 , a cutback? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Yes. 

; I 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Transfer of funds. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Economic Devel opment , 0 And M - Activity 6060 , Administration 

Page 1 3 ,  program , Economic Devel opment ; operation and maintenance ; administration , activity 
6060 , a cutback of $32 ,000 under Supplementary Estimates No. 2 ,  agreed? 

---Agreed 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : Mr . Chairman , I beg your pardon. Did you cal l the second item 
on page 12? 

Finance , 0 And M - Activity 5053 ,  Suppl y Services 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): I am sorry , Mr . Deputy Commissioner . The hour is getting late . 
Can we turn back to page 12? Activity 5053 , suppl y services ; Supplementary Estimates No . 2 ,  
$150 ,000. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Economic Devel opment , 0 And M - Activity 6062 , Industry And Commerce 

Page 13 , we have covered the $32 ,000. Drop down to activity 6062 , industry and commerce , 
in the amount of $67 , 100 .  Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Publ ic Services , 0 And M - Activity 8080 , Administration 

Page 14 , Pub lic Services , operation and maintenance ; administration ; activity 8080 ; Suppl e­
mentary Estimates No. 2 ,  $293 , 300. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 8081 , Court Services 

Page 15 , Pub lic Services ; operation and maintenance ; court services ; activity 8081 ; Suppl e­
mentary Estimates No . 2 ,  $69 ,000. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 8083 , Labour Standards And Workers ' Compensation 

Page 16 , Pub lic Services ; operation and maintenance ; l abour standards and workers ' compensation ; 
activity 8083 ; Suppl ementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $20 ,000 . Agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 8086 , Legal Services 

Legal services, activity 8086 ; Suppl ementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $40 ,000. · Agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 8087 , Consumer Protection And Legal Aid 

Consumer protection and l egal aid , activity 8087 ; Suppl ementary Estimates No. 2 ,  $11 ,000 . 
Agreed? 

---Agreed 

. . 
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MR . SEARLE: Record an abstenti on, Mr . Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : On legal serv ices and legal aid? 

MR. SEARLE : Yes. 
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Health, 0 And M - Activity 9096 , Territorial Hospital Insurance Services 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ): So noted . Page 17, health, operation and maintenance ; Territorial 
Hospital Insurance Services, activity 9096 ; Supplementary Estimates No. 2, $1,457,300. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

0 And M - Activity 9097, Medicare 

Medicare, activity 9097, Supplementary Estimates No. 2, $293,000. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, before we leave this item of the budget, I wonder, in light of 
the recommendation that was made by Council some weeks ago, as to the finishing of the 
museum and the request that the administration finish the museum, if they decide to go ahead, 
then would that be reflected in this years budget? 

THE COMMISSIONER: Mr. Chairman, it would not at the moment. What we would have to do is 
bring forth a supplementary estimate in May. It would be a fresh supplementary estimate 
for next year. Okay? We would have to have a special estimate placed before you in May. 
I have been in touch with the department about it, but I think they must have misunderstood 
because I phoned and explained exactly what procedure we would have to go through and asked 
them if they would find out how the wind was blowing, whether it looked okay or not, so they 
wired me back yesterday and told me everything I told them. I can not answer. Perhaps when 
Mr. Buchanan and Mr. Cotterill come tomorrow we might mention it to them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : May I direct your attention to page 1, clause 2, amount granted 
for 1975-1976. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 3, purpose and effect of each item -- I am sorry. 
should have a figure. 

MR. McCALLUM: It is on page . . .  

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: $5, 710, 700. 

do not have that figure. We 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart ) :  The amount then is $5, 710, 700. Clause 3, purpose and effect of 
each item. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 4, lapsing of appropriations. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 5, transfer of moneys and accountable advances. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

Clause 1, short title. Agreed? 

---Agreed 

The bill as a whole . Agreed? 

---Agreed 
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Shall I report these two b i lls out of corrnnittee? Agreed? 

---Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER : Mr . Stewart? 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Bill 3-58 Supplementary Appropriation: Ordinance, 
No. 2, 1975-76 and Bill 4-58 Appropriations Ordinance, 1976-77 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, your committee has concluded the study of Bill 3-58 and of 
Bill 4-58. However, I am not prepared this evening to give all the information required, 
such as motions and so on, to be dealt with through these bills. Can I do that in the 
morni'ng? 

MR. SPEAKER :  Yes. Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON : Mr. Speaker, I request of this house unanimous consent to return to Item 6, 
notices of motions on the orders of the day . 

MR. SPEAKER: Unanimous consent requested to return to Item 6, notices of motions? 

---Agreed 

REVERT TO IIEM NO. 6 :  NOTICES OF MOTIONS 

Notice of Motion 28-58: Extending Council Session 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Speaker, on Friday the 1 3th of February, 1976, I intend to move the 
the following motion: 

WHEREAS Rule 7A (1) (a) limits the duration of the first session in each year to 
three weeks, unless extended by a majority vote made prior to the prorogation of 
the session; 

AND WHEREAS it appears that it may be necessary to extend the ses sion one further 
week because the work is unfinished ; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that pursuant to Rule 7A (3), the sitting of Council at this 
session be extended to include the period 16th to 20th February, 1976. 

MR. PEARSON: Touche! 

MR. SPEAKER: Members of Council, I should explain. It appears, frankly, after getting through 
both the main appropriations and the supps this evening, that motion will be unnecessary. Of 
course, it need not neces sarily be moved, but at least by giving notice of it today, if it 
were neces sary to sit an extra day or two, the majority could give that approval tomorrow. 

Failing giving the notice this evening, you would have to have unanimous consent tomorrow, 
which means that one person could upset it, so we are protected now in case we have to go 
over. Hopefully we will not. Any announcements, Mr. Clerk? 

THE CLERK OF THE COUNCIL: No. 

MR. SPEAKER: Announcements, Mr. Mccallum. 
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MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Speaker, I woul d just l ike to say that I am not sure whether everybody 
knew there was an aircraft down just around the l ake. There were two peopl e  from Pine Point 
who were invol ved with it, the Zigarl icks, but the aircraft has been found and both occupants 
are safe. 

I woul d al so, Mr. Speaker, just l ike to have it noted on a point of p rivil ege, if I may, that 
since we have been -- you recal l ,  in terms of the capital l oan grants that were offered for 
museums, it seems to me at that time the chairman of the committee of the whol e made a verbal 
request for some of these funds to Hay River. I would just l ike to make it known that the 
Northern Life museum has al ready put in a written request for funds. 

MR. SPEAKER: Before there is a response, Mr. Clerk, orders of the day. 

ITEM NO. 10: ORDERS OF THE DAY 

CLERK OF THE COUNCIL: Orders of the day, Friday, February 13th. 

1. Prayer 

2. Questions and Returns 

3. Oral Questions 

4 .  Presenting Petitions 

5. Reports of Standing and Special Committees 

6. Notices of Motions 

7. Motions 

8. Tabling of Documents 

9. Consideration in Committee of the Whole of Bil l s  and Other Matters: Bil l 2-58, Bill 9-58, 
Bi 11 12-58, Bi 11 10-58, Bi 11 1 3-58, Bi 11 14-58, Bi 11 8-58, Bi 11 1 -58, Bi 11 7-58, Bi 11 5-58, 
Bil l 6-58, Proposed Amendments to the Rules of Counci1 and Information Items 8-58 and 14-58 

10. Third Reading of Bil ls 

1 1. Assent to Bil ls 

12. Time and Pl ace of Next Session 

1 3. Prorogation 

MR. SPEAKER: Council stands adjourned until 9: 00 0 1 cl ock a. m. , Friday the 13th of February, 
at the Expl orer Hotel. 

---ADJOURNMENT 
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